APPENDIX D

Energy Impact Evaluation in Kentucky

Final Report

Prepared for Duke Energy

139 East Fourth Street Cincinnati, OH 45201

October 15, 2007

Submitted by:

Dr. Michael Ozog, Ph.D. Vice President, Integral Analytics Fort Collins, Colorado



Table of Contents

QUICK SUMMARY	3
ENERGY STAR LIGHTING PROGRAM EVALUATION	
Impacts From the Program	
Promotions	
Performance Ratings	Error! Bookmark not defined.
Price of CFL bulbs.	····· 6
Bulb Installation	
Future CFL Purchases	8
Awareness of CFLs	
Energy Star Awareness	
General Information About Your Home	
ENERGY EFFICIENCY WEB TOOL	
Energy Efficiency Recommendations from the Website	
Installed New Furnace	
Installed New Heat Pump	
Installed New Air Conditioner	
Plastic Wrap-Type Window Kits	
Sidewall Insulation	
Attic Insulation	
Duct Insulation/Repair	
Replacing Furnace Filters	
Stopped Heatin Unused Rooms	
Cleaned Electric Baseboards	
Install Dual Heating System	
Manage Draperies	
Insulated Water Heater	
Using Cold Water for Laundry	
Lowering Temperature in the Winter	
Closed Off Fireplace	
Purchased and Installed CFLs after reviewing lighting calculator	
Usefulness of Website	
Overall Effect of Website	
General Information About Your Home	
PER BILLING ANALYSIS	
Appendix 1: Energy star survey	

Quick Summary

Duke is evaluating the impacts of a few of their energy efficiency programs in Kentucky. Several different methods of analysis were used to evaluate the impacts. A mail survey was sent to customers who participated in the Kentucky ENERGY STAR lighting program. Customers were asked about their satisfaction with the CFL's or torchiere that they purchased as well as the number of bulbs they installed. There was an online survey that was conducted of customers that visited the energy efficiency section of the Duke Energy website. These customers were asked about the effectiveness of the energy efficiency tools that were on the website as well as if they installed the items they received in the energy efficiency kit sent to them. Finally, a billing analysis of the Personalized Energy Report (PER) of customers that received an energy efficiency kit was completed.

The ENERGY STAR lighting program evaluation revealed a net impacts savings per customer of 755kWh per year. Over half of participants (61%) purchased 7 or more CFLs at the promotional price. Participants purchased on average a little over 9 CFLs at the special price. Slightly over half (53.6%) of participants purchased only 1 or 2 torchiere lamps at the promotional price. The majority of participants (69%) were very satisfied with the CFLs they purchased. Most participants, (60.2%) did not have a CFL in their house before they purchased bulbs through the ENERGY STAR lighting program.

The evaluation of the energy efficiency web tools on the Duke Energy website showed 613.92 kilowatt hours and 17.23 therms saved per customer. This savings is from taking the recommendations found on the website. The most frequently taken actions were replacing furnace filters, switching from hot to cold water to do laundry and managing the drapes. The majority of respondents (83%) thought the website was useful in providing them information about energy use in their home. The energy efficiency calculators found on the Duke Energy website seemed to be the most useful feature as well as most visited area of the site. The lighting calculator found on the site encouraged customers to purchase CFL's. After using the lighting calculator 62.3% of respondents purchased and installed additional CFLs. Overall, half (50.7%) of respondents thought that the website alone caused them to take energy conserving actions.

The billing analysis of the Personalized Energy Report (PER) program for customers within Duke Energy Kentucky apply only to electric customers which have received the energy efficiency kit. The estimated model used for the billing analysis shows that the PER kits results in a savings of 16.22 kWh/month, or 195 kWh a year. The parameter coefficient estimates suggest that there is some interaction between the month variables and the temperature and degree day variables, but this is expected due to the use of a single weather station for the entire service territory. Applying unique weather data more closely aligned to the customer's location would improve modeling accuracy, but would not likely change the overall average impact estimate overall.

ENERGY STAR Lighting Program Evaluation - Kentucky

This evaluation is based on surveys conducted with customers who participated in the Kentucky ENERGY STAR lighting program. These customers purchased either compact fluorescent bulbs or torchiere floor lamp and filled out an instant rebate form at the store from where they purchased the lighting.

The survey was mailed out to 4,717 participants. There were 409 responses received for an 8.7% response rate.

Impacts From the Program

Based on the responses to this survey, the following impacts were developed shown in the table below. The net impact savings per customer was 755kWh per year. There was an average reduction in consumption of 56 watts per bulb. The survey did not address the actual time-of-use, so we are unable to determine the daily load shape. Based upon our previous work on evaluating similar residential CFL programs in other areas, we believe that a conservative estimate of coincident diversity is 10%.

ENERGY	STAR]	Lighting	Program	Impacts

	Value
Average Installed	
Bulb/Torchiere	6.5
Average Hours of	
Use	6.4
Average Watts	
reduced per bulb	56
Gross Impacts, per	
customer	897 kWh/year
Free Ridership	16%
Net Impacts, per	
customer	755 kWh/year

The remainder of this report presents the statistics of each of the questions of the survey. The actual survey instrument can be found in appendix 1.

Promotions

Just over a third (37.9%) of participants found the store advertising and displays and signs in the store very useful. As did slightly over a third (38.1%) of participants think the sales associates in the store were very useful in providing information about the ENERGY STAR program.

	Very Useful (3)	Somewhat Useful (2)	Not at all Useful (1)	Total	Mean
Store Advertising	135	149	72	356	2.2
	37.9%	41.9%	20.2%		
Displays and signs in the store	131	145	70	346	2.2
	37.9%	41.9%	20.2%		
Sales Associate at the store	126	101	104	331	2.1
n,	38.1%	30.5%	31.4%		

How useful was the following in providing you information about energy use in your home?

Slightly more than a third (31.3%) of participants thought the store advertising was very influential in their decision to purchase the CFLs or torchiere lamp. Participants also thought that the displays and signs in the store had an influence on their purchase decision, with 28.4% very influential. The sales associates were not found to be quite as influential, 41.6% stated they had no influence at all on their decision to purchase.

How influential was the following in your decision to purchase the CFLs or torchiere lamp?

	Very Influential (3)	Somewhat Influential (2)	Not at all Influential (1)	Total	Mean
Store Advertising	105	125	105	335	2.0
	31.3%	37.3%	31.3%		
Displays and signs in the store	96	137	105	338	2.0
	28.4%	40.5%	31.1%		
Sales Associate at the store	94	87	146	327	1.8
	28.7%	26.6%	44.6%		

Performance Ratings

Over half of participants (61%) purchased 7 or more CFLs at the promotional price. Participants purchased on average a little over 9 CFLs at the special price. The average number of CFLs that would have been purchased goes down to 3 when asked how many bulbs the customer would purchase without a rebate or incentive. Slightly over half (53.6%) of participants purchased only 1 or 2 torchiere lamps at the promotional price. There was an average of around 4 torchiere lamps purchased by participants.

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						•			
	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+	Total	Mean
How many CFLs did you purchase for									
the special price?	30	7	35	9	71	75	168	395	9
	7.6%	1.8%	8.9%	2.3%	18.0%	19.0%	42.5%		
How many torchiere lamps did you									
purchase for the special price?	98	14	11	2	16	13	29	183	4
	53.6%	7.7%	6.0%	1.1%	8.7%	7.1%	15.8%		
How many bulbs would you have bought									
without the rebate or incentive?	202	29	40	7	25	5	14	322	3
	62.7%	9.0%	12.4%	2.2%	7.8%	1.6%	4.3%		

We would like to understand how you have used the CFLs and torchiere lamps you have purchased

Price of CFL Bulbs

Participants were asked how many CFL bulbs they would purchase at the same price as a standard bulb, if they were \$1.00 more, \$2.00 more, \$3.00 more or free with a rebate. As expected, participants would purchase the most CFLs if the bulbs are free with a rebate, with an average number of 9 bulbs. Participants would almost purchase as many if the CFLs cost the same as a standard bulb, with an average number of 8. The average number of bulbs decreases as the price goes up. The average number of bulbs at \$1.00 more is 5, \$2.00 more is 3, and \$3.00 more is 2.

How many CFL bulbs would you purchase if...

	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+	Total	Mean
They were the same price as a standard									
bulb	40	13	29	14	51	43	163	353	8
	11.3%	3.7%	8.2%	4.0%	14.4%	12.2%	46.2%		
They were \$1.00 more than a standard									
bulb	84	25	34	25	50	23	39	280	5
	30.0%	8.9%	12.1%	8.9%	17.9%	8.2%	13.9%		
They were \$2.00 more than a standard									
bulb	115	33	34	9	18	4	11	224	3
	51.3%	14.7%	15.2%	4.0%	8.0%	1.8%	4.9%		
They were \$3.00 more than a standard									
bulb	147	24	15	3	9	1	7	206	2
	71.4%	11.7%	7.3%	1.5%	4.4%	0.5%	3.4%		
They were free but you had to mail in a									
rebate form to get your money back	39	13	21	10	40	30	164	317	9
	12.3%	4.1%	6.6%	3.2%	12.6%	9.5%	51.7%		

Bulb Installation

Over half of participants (60.2%) installed 6 or more CFL bulb that they purchased. The average number of bulbs participants installed was 7. The typical wattage (47.2%) that the CFL bulb replaced was 45-70 watts. The bulb that the CFL replaced was used and average of 6.9 hours.

Of the bulbs you bought...

	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+	Total	Mean
How many did you install?	45	32	58	22	76	77	84	394	7
	11.4%	8.1%	14.7%	5.6%	19.3%	19.5%	21.3%		

For each of those bulbs that you installed, what was the typical wattage of the bulb that was replaced?

Wattage of the bulb that was replaced	<44	45-70	71-99	>=100	Total
	5	167	79	103	354
	1.4%	47.2%	22.3%	29.1%	

About how many hours do you use this bulb?

Number of hours bulb is used	<1	1-2	3-4	5-9	10-12	13-24	Total	Mean
	9	29	118	133	57	33	379	6.9
	2.4%	7.7%	31.1%	35.1%	15.0%	8.7%		

The majority of participants (80.8%) did not remove any of the CFLs that they installed. Of the participants that did on average they removed 2 bulbs. Slightly more than one fourth of the participants (26.1%) that removed a CFL did so because the bulb was not bright enough.

Did you remove any of the CFLs you installed?

	Yes	No	Total
Did you remove any of the CFLs you installed?	77	323	400
	19.3%	80.8%	

If yes, how many did you remove?

	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+	Total	Mean
How many bulbs were removed	47	12	6	0	5	. 0	0	70	2.0
	67.1%	17.1%	8.6%	0.0%	7.1%	0.0%	0.0%		

Why did you remove them?

	Not bright enough	Did not like the light	Too slow to start	Other	Total
Why the bulb was removed	18	6	5	40	69
	26.1%	8.7%	7.2%	58.0%	

Future CFL Purchases

Participants purchased CFL to install now and for future use. Participants are storing an average of 4 CFLs for later use. The majority of participants (77.8%) have not purchased additional CFL for the standard retail price. Of those participants that have purchased additional bulbs they purchased on average 5 CFLs.

The many CFLS mar you purchased un	u you sio	10 101 a							
	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+	Total	Mean
CFLs stored for a later time	106	35	48	20	66	31	19	325	4
	32.6%	10.8%	14.8%	6.2%	20.3%	9.5%	5.8%		

How many CFLs that you purchased did you store for a later time?

	Yes	No	Total
Have you bought any CFLs for retail price after buying these CFLs through the Duke			
program?	86	301	387
	22.2%	77.8%	

	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+	Total	Mean
If yes, how many did you purchase?	22	12	18	6	14	4	7	83	5
	26.5%	14.5%	21.7%	7.2%	16.9%	4.8%	8.4%		

Well over half (69%) are very satisfied with the CFLs they purchased. The majority, (60.2%) did not have a CFL in their house before they purchased bulbs through the ENERGY STAR lighting program. Those participants that already had CFLs in there home had on average 4 in their home.

	Very Satisfied (3)	Somewhat Satisfied (2)	Not at all Satisfied (1)	Total	Mean
Overall, how satisfied are you with the CFLs	271	109	13	393	2.7
	69.0%	27.7%	3.3%		

	Yes	No	Total
Did you have any CFLs in your house before you bought these discounted CFLs?	160	242	402
	39.8%	60.2%	

	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+	Total	Mean
If yes, how many?	71	24	28	4	14	8	7	156	4
	45.5%	15.4%	17.9%	2.6%	9.0%	5.1%	4.5%		

Awareness of CFLs

Almost all of the participants (83.2%) were aware of CFLs before they saw the store promotion. Under half (44.9%) were definitely planning on buying CFLs before they saw the promotion in the store. A large number (85.6%) of the participants felt the in store promotion lead them to purchase more CFLs than they were originally planning to when the walked in the store. The in store promotion lead them to purchase an additional 7 CFLs on average.

	Yes	No	Total
Were you aware of CFLs before you saw the promotion at the store?	328	66	394
	83.2%	16.8%	

	Yes	No	Total
Were you planning on definitely buying CFLs before you saw the			
promotion?	172	211	383
	44.9%	55.1%	

	Yes	No	Total
Did the promotion lead you to buy more CFLs then you were -			
planning?	297	50	. 347
	85.6%	14.4%	

	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+	Total	Mean
If yes, how many did you purchase?	32	21	31	13	65	51	67	280	7
	11.4%	7.5%	11.1%	4.6%	23.2%	18%	23.9%		

Energy Star Awareness

Most of the participants (68.2%) have not added any electrical appliances to their home in the past year. The majority of customers (63.9%) were aware of the ENERGY STAR label. Slightly over half look for the ENERGY STAR label when they are purchasing a new appliance.

	Yes	No	Total
Have you added any electrical appliances to your home in the past			
year?	128	275	403
	31.8%	68.2%	

	Yes	No	Total
Are you aware of ENERGY STAR?	253	143	396
	63.9%	36.1%	

	Yes	No	Total
Do you look for the ENERGY STAR label when purchasing an			
appliance?	219	155	374
	58.6%	41.4%	

Most of the customers (82.2%) that participated in the ENERGY STAR lighting program have never used the Duke Energy website.

	Often (3)	Sometimes (2)	Never (1)	Total	Mean
Do you use the Duke Energy Website?	16	55	327	398	1.2
	4.0%	13.8%	82.2%		

General Information About Your Home

The majority of customers (83.1%) participating in the ENERGY STAR lighting program live in a single family detached dwelling. Over half (58.4%) of the participants homes were built after 1959. More than half (59%) live in a home that has 1,900 or less heated area square footage. Over one fourth (26.5%) of participants were not sure of the square footage of their home. A large percentage (71.9%) of the participants has 1 to 2 people living in their home. Almost all (95.0%) of the participants own their home.

	Detached Single Family	Townhouse	Condo	Apartment	Manufactured Home	Total
Type of home in which you live?	329	7	31	18	11	396
	83.1%	1.8%	7.8%	4.5%	2.8%	

	After 1959	1960- 1979	1980- 1989	1990- 1997	1998- 2000	>=2001	Total
What year was your home built?	167	103	47	42	18	24	401
	41.6%	25.7%	11.7%	10.5%	4.5%	6.0%	

	<1200	1201- 1600	1601- 1900	1901- 2400	2401- 3000	>=3001	Don't know	Total
Approximate square footage (heated								
area) of your home?	53	83	47	57	51	19	82	310
	17.1%	26.8%	15.2%	18.4%	16.5%	6.1%	26.5%	

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Total
How many people live in your home?	78	209	55	34	17	6	1	399
	19.5%	52.4%	13.8%	8.5%	4.3%	1.5%	.3%	

	Own	Rent	Total
Do you own or rent your home?	380	20	400
	95.0%	5.0%	

Energy Efficiency Web tool

This evaluation is based on an on-line survey conducted with customers who visited the Duke Energy website and used the energy efficiency calculator. These customers were mailed an energy efficiency kit which contained a showerhead, faucet aerators, compact fluorescent light bulbs, and other items to help them save energy. Customers received \$20 for filling out the survey.

The survey mailed out to 159 participants. There were 71 responses received for a 44.6% response rate. For the energy efficiency kit, the impacts are assumed to be the same as the impacts from the kits associated with the Kentucky Personalized Energy Report (PER) impact analysis, as the kits were identical. For the energy efficiency recommendations, the PER and website are sufficiently different in their approach (though the measures are identical) that the energy savings from the website are expected to be different from the savings associated with PER.

Therefore, to determine the savings associated with the Energy Efficiency Web tool, the results of the customer behavior from this survey where combined with the engineering based measure savings from the PER analysis to give an estimate of the savings associated with the website recommendations. A summary of the savings are:

		Website	Average		Average		Average	
Measure	Percent	Useful	kWh	Total kWh	kW	Total kW	Therm	Total Therm
	Installed	>=4	Savings	Savings	Savings	Savings	Savings	Savings
Furnace	0.042	0.330	0.00	0.00	0.000	0.000	16.63	0.23
Heat Pump	0.028	1.000	3373.91	94.47	1.750	0.049	0.00	0.00
AC	0.042	1.000	1339.19	56.25	1.194	0.050	0.00	0.00
Window Kits	0.155	0.727	85.22	9.61	0.056	0.006	1.54	0.17
Sidewall	0.085	0.500	796.35	33.84	0.706	0.030	32.38	1.38
Attic	0.113	0.750	350.21	29.68	0.188	0.016	6.66	0.56
Duct Repair	0.099	0.571	542.15	30.67	0.159	0.009	12.29	0.70
Rplace Filter	0.803	0.596	-36.06	-17.27	-0.018	-0.009	-0.12	-0.06
Stop heating room	0.652	0.644	308.74	129.73	0.214	0.090	3.85	1.62
Cleaned Baseboards	0.739	0.647	23.00	11.00	0.000	0.000	0.00	0.00
Drapes	0.812	0.677	75.63	41.56	0.000	0.000	0.00	0.00
Insul. Water Heater	0.217	0.677	175.53	25.77	0.020	0.003	18.31	2.69
Cold water wash	0.812	0.677	202.55	111.29	0.023	0.013	14.00	7.69
Lower water temp	0.812	0.677	101.28	55.65	0.000	0.000	4.00	2.20
Closed Fireplace	0.145	0.677	17.16	1.68	0.005	0.000	0.36	0.05
Total per Cust. Savings		32%		613.92		0.258		17.23

Note that the column denoting the percentage of responses with the "website usefulness >4" shows the percentage of respondents undertaking the action who stated that the website was more than "somewhat useful" in affecting the decision to affect the action. Thus, one minus this amount is assumed to be the level of freeridership, which is shown to be 32% overall.

The remainder of this report reviews the individual results for each measure.

Energy Efficiency Recommendations from the Website

The Duke Energy website has an energy efficiency section that provides suggestions for customers on how to make their home more energy efficient. The tables below provide the results of what measures respondents installed after visiting the website.

Installed New Furnace

Most of the respondents (95.8%) did not install a new natural gas furnace after visiting the website. Of the respondents that did more than half of them installed a furnace that the exhaust goes up a chimney similar to a standard efficiency unit.

	Count	Col %
Installed a new natural gas furnace		
Yes	3	4.2%
No	68	95.8%
Total	71	100.0%
Type of high efficiency furnace		
the exhausts exit out a plastic pipe coming through the side of the home	1	33.3%
the exhausts go up a chimney similar to a standard efficiency unit	2	66.7%
Total	3	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Installed Natural gas furnace

Installed New Heat Pump

A very small number of respondents installed a new heat pump after visiting the website. Of those that did, all of them installed a high efficiency unit.

	Count	Col %
Installed a new heat pump		
Yes	2	2.8%
No	69	97.2%
Total	71	100.0%
Efficiency of heat pump		
High Efficiency Unit	2	100.0%
Standard Unit	0	0%
Total	2	100.0%
SEER number for heat pump		
<=11	0	0%
12	0	0%
13	0	0%
>= 14	1	50.0%
Don't Know	1	50.0%
Total	2	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Installed Heat Pump

Install New Air Conditioner

Almost all of the respondents (95.8%) that visited the website did not install a new air conditioning unit. The respondents that did install a new unit installed a high efficiency unit. All the respondents that installed a new unit were unsure of the SEER number for the unit.

	Count	Col %
Installed new air conditioner		
Yes	3	4.2%
No	68	95.8%
Total	71	100.0%
Efficiency of air conditioner	0	0%
High Efficiency Unit	3	100.0%
Standard	0	0%
Total	3	100.0%
SEER number for air conditioner		
<=11	0	0%
12	0	0%
13	0	0%
>= 14	0	0%
Don't Know	3	100.0%
Total	3	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Installed New Air Conditioning Unit

Plastic Wrap-Type Window Kits

A small percentage of respondents (15.5%) purchased and installed additional window kits after visiting the website. Most of the respondents that did install additional kits covered 1-3 windows, that were averaged sized windows.

	Count	Col %
Purchased and installed window kits		
Yes	11	15.5%
No	60	84.5%
Total	71	100.0%
Number of windows covered		
1-3	8	72.7%
4-7	0	0%
8-10	3	27.3%
11+	0	0%
Total	11	100.0%
Size of window		
Small window	0	0%
Average sized window	7	63.6%
Large window	4	36.4%
Total	11	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Plastic Wrap-Type Window Kits

Sidewall Insulation

A few customers (8.5%) installed sidewall insulation as a result of visiting the website. The respondents that did insulate their sidewalls did so on an average of 2 walls.

	Count	Col %
Sidewalls Insulated		
Yes	6	8.5%
No	65	91.5%
Total	71	100.0%
Number of sidewalls insulated		
1	1	20.0%
2	2	40.0%
3	1	20.0%
4+	1	20.0%
Total	5	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Insulated sidewalls

Attic Insulation

Not very many respondents (11.3%) took the recommendation to insulate their attic. Half of those that did take the suggestion insulated part of their attic and the other half insulated their whole attic. Most of those that insulated their attic used 4-6 inch thick insulation.

Frequency	of Recommendation	Taken:	Attic Insulation
110440000			

	Count	Col %
Attic Insulated		
Yes	8	11.3%
No	63	88.7%
Total	71	100.0%
All or part of ceiling insulated		
Insulated part of the attic	4	50.0%
Insulated the entire attic	4	50.0%
Total	8	100.0%
Inches of thickness added		
1-3	1	14.3%
4-6	5	71.4%
13+	1	14.3%
Total	7	100.0%

Duct Insulation/Repair

Respondents were more likely to repair the ducts (19.7%) than to insulate them (9.9%).

	Count	Col %
Insulated ducts		
Yes	7	9.9%
No	64	90.1%
Total	71	100.0%
Repaired or fixed holes in ducts		
Yes	14	19.7%
No	57	80.3%
Total	71	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Duct Insulation or Repair

Replacing Furnace Filters

The majority of respondents (80.3%) replaced their furnace filters after visiting the website. Most of the customers changed their furnace filter monthly before visiting the website. After visiting the website most respondents started changing their furnace filter on a quarterly basis, which is not as frequently as before visiting the website.

Frequency of Recommendation 7	Faken: Furnace	Filter Rep	olacement

	Count	Col %
Replaced furnace filter		
Yes	57	80.3%
No	14	19.7%
Total	71	100.0%
Frequency of filter changes before visiting		
website		
Monthly	32	56.1%
Quarterly	20	35.1%
Yearly	2	3.5%
*Other	3	5.3%
Total	57	100.0%
*Other Responses		
Every 2-3 months		
Every 2 months		
Monthly in the winter months		
Frequency of filter changes since visiting		
website		
Monthly	14	24.6%
Quarterly	32	56.1%
Yearly	6	10.5%
*Other	5	8.8%
Total	57	100.0%
*Other Responses		
6 months		
Every 3-4 months		
Just moved		
Quarterly in winter months		
Whenever I thought it needed it		

Stopped Heating Unused Rooms

Over half of customers (65.2%) that visited the website stopped heating rooms in their home that they were not using after visiting the website. On average respondents would stop heating 2 unused rooms in their home.

	Count	Col %
Stopped heating unused rooms		
Yes	45	65.2%
No	24	34.8%
Total	69	100.0%
Number of rooms no longer being heated		
1	16	36.4%
2	22	50.0%
3	5	11.4%
5	1	2.3%
Total	44	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Turn Off Heat in Unused Rooms

Cleaned Electric Baseboards

This measure only applies to those respondents that have both electric heat and baseboards. Many of those that said they took the action did not have electric heat, so most of the cases were removed from the impact estimation calculation. These responses indicate that many respondents do not know what baseboard unit are, and most likely cleaned the warm air registers from their central heating unit.

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Clean Baseboards of Dust

	Count	Col %
Cleaned electric baseboards		
Yes	51	73.9%
No	18	26.1%
Total	69	100.0%
Number of electric baseboards cleaned		
1-3	3	6.0%
4-7	12 .	24.0%
8-12	23	46.0%
13+	12	24.0%
Total	50	100.0%

Install Dual Heating System

Almost none of the respondents (97.1%) installed a dual heating system after visiting the website. Of the few that did, half manages the system to only heat the rooms needed.

A *		All second s
	Count	Col %
Installed dual heating system		
Yes	2	2.9%
No	67	97.1%
Total	69	100.0%
Manage this system to only heat the rooms needed		
Yes	1	50.0%
No	1	50.0%
Total	2	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Install Dual Heating System

Manage Draperies

This recommendation has one of the highest response rates, with a little over 80% of respondents indicating that they are now managing their drapes at night and letting the sun shine in during the day. Respondents are managing on average 6 windows after visiting the website.

Engenera		Decommondation	Takant	Veen	dua	oorioo	onon o	n cummu	dave	and	hosolo	at night
rrequenc	y ui	Recommendation	raken.	rech	uraj	Jerres	open o	in sunny	uays	anu	cioseu	at mgm

	Count	Col %
Manages draperies		
Yes	56	81.2%
No	13	18.8%
Total	69	100.0%
Number of window coverings managed		
1-3	10	20.8%
4-7	20	41.7%
8-12	13	27.1%
13+	5	10.4%
Total	48	100.0%

Insulated Water Heater

A little under a quarter (21.7%) of respondents insulated their water heater after visiting the website. Most of those respondents had a 50 gallon water heater. The majority of the water heaters (80%) were heated by gas.

	Count	Col %
Insulated hot water heater tank		
Yes	15	21.7%
No	54	78.3%
Total	69	100.0%
Capacity of water heater, in gallons		
1 -30	3	20.0%
50	7	46.7%
60	2	13.3%
75		
80+	3	20.0%
Total	15	100.0%
How water tank is heated		
Electricity	3	20.0%
Gas	12	80.0%
Total	15	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Insulated water heater

Using Cold Water for Laundry

A large percentage of respondents (81.2%) switched from hot to cold water to do their laundry after visiting the website. The respondents do on average 6 loads of laundry per week.

	Count	Col %
Switched from hot to cold water for laundry	```	
Yes	56	81.2%
No	9	13.0%
Does Not Apply	4	5.8%
Total	69	100.0%
Number of loads per week		
1-2	6	10.7%
3-4	12	21.4%
5-6	17	30.4%
7-8	12	21.4%
9-10	4	7.1%
11-12	2	3.6%
13+	3	5.4%
Total	56	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Wash laundry in cold water

Lowering the Temperature in the Winter

The majority of respondent (81.2%) lowered the temperature of their home in the winter as a result of visiting the website. Over half of the customers (62.5%) that lowered the temperature did so both at night and during the day.

	Count	Col %
Lowered the temperature in the winter		
Yes	56	81.2%
No	6	8.7%
Does Not Apply	7	10.1%
Total	69	100.0%
Time of day lowered temperature		
At night	16	28.6%
During the day	5	8.9%
Both at night and during the day	35	62.5%
Total	56	100.0%

Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Lower Thermostat Temperature in Winter

Closed Off Fireplace

A small percentage of customers (14.5%) stopped using their fireplace unless it is one that uses outside air after visiting the website. Around the same percentage (15.9%) closed off their fireplace as suggested. It appears there are a large number of respondents that do not have a fireplace, which would prevent them from taken the recommended actions.

Free	menev a	nf Re	commendation	Taken	Closed	Off	Firenlace
rieg	uchey u	н те	commentation	Laken.	Closed	OII	rneplace

	Count	Col %
Stopped using fireplace unless it is one that		
uses outside air		
Yes	10	14.5%
No	5	7.2%
Does Not Apply	54	78.3%
Total	69	100.0%
Closed off fireplace		
Yes	11	15.9%
No	14	20.3%
Does Not Apply	44	63.8%
Total	69	100.0%

Purchased and Installed CFLs after reviewing the lighting calculator

On the Duke Energy website there is a lighting calculator that calculates your energy savings if you switch from a standard bulb to a CFL based on wattage of bulb, number of bulbs and hours on per day. After using the lighting calculator 62.3% of respondents purchased and installed additional CFLs. Customers on average purchased and installed an additional 7 CFLs after reviewing the lighting calculator. Most of the customers installing a CFL were replacing a bulb that was between 45-70 watts. The bulbs are used on average 7 hours a day.

	Count	Col %
Purchased and installed CFLs after reviewing		
the lighting calculator		
Yes	43	62.3%
No	26	37.7%
Total	69	100.0%
Number of CFLs purchased and installed		
since visiting the website		
1-2	9	21.4%
3-5	9	21.4%
6-9	6	14.3%
10+	18	42.9%
Total	42	100.0%
Average wattage of bulb removed		
<=44	3	7.0%
45 - 70	29	67.4%
71 - 99	9	20.9%
>=100	2	4.7%
Total	43	100.0%
Average hours bulbs are used per day		
1-2	3	7.0%
3-4	7	16.3%
5-9	25	58.1%
10-12	5	11.6%
13-24	3	7.0%
Total	43	100.0%

Purchase and Install Compact Florescent Light (Cr	and Install Compact Florescent Light (CFLs)
---------------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------

Usefulness of Website

The majority of respondents (83%) thought the website was useful in providing them information about energy use in their home. The calculators seemed to be the most useful feature on the website as well as most visited area of the site. Most of the respondents 67.6% found the Home energy calculator useful, 66.2 found the lighting calculator useful and 59.2% found the Appliance calculator useful.

	How	useful	was th	e website i	n providin	g you informatio	n about	t energy use in	your home?
--	-----	--------	--------	-------------	------------	------------------	---------	-----------------	------------

	Not at all Useful 1	2	Somewhat Useful 3	4	Very Useful 5	Total	Mean
Count	1	1	10	37	22	71	4.1
Row %	1.4%	1.4%	14.1%	52.1%	31.0%	100.0%	

Which components in the website did you review and how useful were they?

		Not at all Useful 1	2	Somewhat Useful 3	4	Very Useful 5	Did Not Visit	Total	Mean
Home Energy	Count	0	1	18	24	24	4	71	4.1
Calculator	Row %	0%	1.4%	25.4%	33.8%	33.8%	5.6%	100.0%	
Appliance calculator	Count	1	2	14	22	20	12	71	4.0
	Row %	1.4%	2.8%	19.7%	31.0%	28.2%	16.9%	100.0%	
Lighting calculator	Count	2	2	10	25	22	10	71	4.0
	Row %	2.8%	2.8%	14.1%	35.2%	31.0%	14.1%	100.0%	
Interactive home	Count	3	4	15	19	8	22	71	3.5
	Row %	4.2%	5.6%	21.1%	26.8%	11.3%	31.0%	100.0%	
Energy library home energy system	Count	1	6	13	20	10	21	71	3.6
	Row %	1.4%	8.5%	18.3%	28.2%	14.1%	29.6%	100.0%	
Energy library fundamental of electricity	Count	2	5	14	23	6	21	71	3.5
	Row %	2.8%	7.0%	19.7%	32.4%	8.5%	29.6%	100.0%	1
For kids		12	3	10	9	3	34	71	2.7
		16.9%	4.2%	14.1%	12.7%	4.2%	47.9%	100.0%	

Almost all (95.8%) respondents thought the website was easy to navigate through. The following suggestions were made to make the site better:

- Full site map needed
- I like it the way it is.
- I wonder if the calculator also takes into account location of the home? i.e. in an open flat area or hilltop, or in a valley all play into air cooling.
- Include info on even bigger things to do like education on alternative sources of energy (particularly in Covington and especially for heating.
- Large buttons and clear text. Clear colors are a must.
- Put everything on one page rather than clicking links to get to other "hidden" links.

Was the site easy to navigate to get to the information you wanted?

	Yes	No	Total
Count	68	3	71
Row %	95.8%	4.2%	100.0%

Most of the respondents (88.7%) did look at the details in the home energy calculator report and the majority of them (85.7%) though that the results reasonably reflected their usage. Over half (57.2%) of the respondents that looked at the home energy calculator found it to be useful.

Did you look at the Home Energy calculator report details?

	Yes	No	Total
Count	63	8	71
Row %	88.7%	11.3%	100.0%

Did you feel that the estimate reasonably reflected your usage?

	Yes	No	Total
Count	54	9	63
Row %	85.7%	14.3%	100.0%

Was the report very useful?

	Not at all Useful 1	2	Somewhat Useful 3	4	Very Useful 5	Total	Mean
Count	0	0	27	26	10	63	3.7
Row %	0%	0%	42.9%	41.3%	15.9%	100.0%	

The most popular actions that respondents took based on tips from the website were replacing the furnace filter, cleaning baseboards of dust and turning off the heat in unused rooms. Of the respondents that completed those actions 59.8% found the tip to replace the furnace filters helpful, 64.7% found the tip on cleaning the baseboard helpful and 64.4 thought the tip to turn off heat in unused rooms useful.

		Not at all Useful 1	2	Somewhat Useful 3	4	Very Useful 5	Total	Mean
Natural gas	Count	0	0	2	1	0	3	3.3
furnace	Row %	0%	0%	66.7%	33.3%	0%	100.0%	
Heat pump	Count	0	0	0	1	1	2	4.5
	Row %	0%	0%	0%	50%	50%	100.0%	
Central air conditioning	Count	0	0	0	1	2	3	3.7
	Row %	0%	0%	0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%	
Plastic wrap- type window kits	Count	0	0	3	3	5	11	4.2
	Row %	0%	0%	27.3%	27.3%	45.5%	100.0%	
Insulated sidewalls	Count	0	0	3	1	2	6	3.8
	Row %	0%	0%	50.0%	16.7%	33.3%	100.0%	
Attic insulation	Count	0	1	1	5	1	8	3.8
	Row %	0%	12.5%	12.5%	62.5%	12.5%	100.0%	
Heating or cooling duct insulations	Count	0	2	1	4	0	7	3.3
	Row %	0%	28.6%	14.3%	57.1%	0%	100.0%	
Repair duct	Count	0	2	3	6	3	14	3.7
	Row %	0%	14.3%	21.4%	42.9%	21.4%	100.0%	
Furnace filter replacement	Count	1	5	17	22	12	57	3.7
	Row %	1.8%	8.8%	29.8%	38.6%	21.1%	100.0%	
Turn off heat	Count	2	2	12	20	9	45	3.7
in unused rooms	Row %	4.4%	4.4%	26.7%	44.4%	20.0%	100.0%	
Clean baseboards of dust	Count	2	2	14	23	10	51	3.7
L	Row %	3.9%	3.9%	27.5%	45.1%	19.6%	100.0%	

How useful was the website in determining whether to take any of the following actions

Overall Effect of the Website

Overall, half (50.7%) of respondents thought that the website alone caused them to take energy conserving actions. The website did a good job of reassuring customers about what energy conserving actions to take. The majority of customers 76.8% stated that website was effective in confirming the energy conserving actions they did before visiting the website. A large percentage of respondents (82.4%) felt that the website inspired them to take the energy conserving actions sooner. Receiving the energy efficiency kit caused 66.7% of respondents to take energy conserving actions that they did not think of before visiting the website.

Overall, how much did the website alone cause you to take energy conserving actions that you had not thought of prior to visiting the site?

					Very		Mean
	Not at All	2	Somewhat	4	Much	Total	
Count	1	3	30	22	13	69	3.6
Row %	1.4%	4.3%	43.5%	31.9%	18.8%	100.0%	

If you had energy conserving actions that you did before visiting the website, how effective was the website in confirming that these actions were the correct thing to do?

	Not at all	2			Very			Mean
	Effective		Somewhat	4	Effective	N/A	Total	
Count	1	0	14	20	33	1	69	4.2
Row %	1.4%	0%	20.3%	29.0%	47.8%	1.4%	100.0%	

Did the website inspire you to take these actions sooner?

	Yes	No	Total
Count	56	12	68
Row %	82.4%	17.6%	100.0%

How much did the addition of the kit cause you to take energy conserving actions that you had not thought of prior to visiting the site?

					Very		Mean
	Not at All	2	Somewhat	4	Much	Total	
Count	2	2	19	24	22	69	3.9
Row %	2.9%	2.9%	27.5%	34.8%	31.9%	100.0%	

General Information about your home

	Count	Col %
Type of home in which you live		
Detached single-family	59	85.5%
Manufactured/Modular home	2	2.9%
Condominium	2	2.9%
Duplex/2-family	2	2.9%
Multi-family (3 or more units)	4	5.8%
Total	69	100.0%
Year home was built		
Before 1959	28	40.6%
1960 - 1979	15	21.7%
1980 - 1989	4	5.8%
1990 - 1997	4	5.8%
1998 - 2000	5	7.2%
After 2000	13	18.8%
Total	69	100.0%
Approximate square footage (heated area) of your home		
< 1,200	18	26.1%
1,201-1,600	17	24.6%
1,601-1,900	8	11.6%
1,901-2,400	6	8.7%
2,401-3,000	7	10.1%
>3,000	7	10.1%
Don't Know	6	8.7%
Total	69	100.0%
Number of rooms in home (excluding		
bathrooms but including finished basements)	-	5.00/
1-3	5	7.2%
4	8	11.6%
5	8	11.6%
6	12	17.4%
	10	14.5%
8		15.9%
9	6	8./%
greater than 9	9	13.0%
l otal	69	100.0%
Number of people that live in the nome		12.09/
		13.0%
	20	27.1%
5	19	27.3%
4	N N	0 70/
) 7		0./%
		1.4%
Lotai	69	100.0%

Own or rent home		
Own	60	87.0%
Rent	9	13.0%
Total	69	100.0%

Information about your heating and cooling system

	Count	Col %
Primary type of fuel used to heat the home		
Electricity	15	22.1%
Natural Gas	47	69.1%
Propane	1	1.5%
Oil	3	4.4%
Other/Don't Know	2	2.9%
Total	68	100.0%
Type of heating system in home		
Central furnace fueled by natural gas,		
propane, or oil with a duct system	52	76.5%
Central furnace with an electric heat pump and	7	10.3%
a duct system	/	10.570
Central electric furnace with a duct system		
	6	8.8%
Other/Don't know	3	4.4%
Total	68	100.0%
If have central furnace system, number of years		
old		
0-4	22	32.4%
5-9	20	29.4%
10-14	17	25.0%
greater than 14	9	13.2%
Total	68	100.0%
Type of cooling system in home		
Central air conditioner	56	82.4%
Room/window unit air conditioner	8	11.8%
Heat pump	4	5.9%
Total	68	100.0%
Number of room/window unit air conditioners		
2	4	5.6%
3	1	1.4%
4	2	2.8%
5	1	1.4%
Total	8	100.0%
If have a cooling system, number of years old		
0-4	28	41.2%
5-9	19	27.9%
10-14	13	19.1%
greater than 14	8	11.8%

3

Total	68	100.0%

|--|

	Count	Col %
Primary fuel used by water heater		
Electricity	21	30.9%
Natural gas	46	67.6%
Propane	1	1.5%
Total	68	100.0%
Age of water heater (in years)		
0-4	28	41.2%
5-9	30	44.1%
10-14	8	11.8%
greater than 14	2	2.9%
Total	68	100.0%
Fuel used for indoor cooking		
Electricity	53	77.9%
Natural gas	15	22.1%
Total	68	100.0%
Primary fuel used by clothes dryer		
Electricity	61	89.7%
Natural gas	7	10.3%
Total	68	100.0%

PER Billing Analysis

This analysis presents some of the results of the billing analysis of the Personalized Energy Report (PER) program for customers within Duke Energy Kentucky. These results apply only to electric customers which have received the kit.

For this analysis, data are available both across households (i.e., cross-sectional) and over time (i.e., timeseries). With this type of data, known as "panel" data, it becomes possible to control, simultaneously, for differences across households as well as differences across periods in time through the use of a "fixed-effects" panel model specification. The fixed-effect refers to the model specification aspect that differences across homes that do not vary over the estimation period (such as square footage, heating system, etc.) can be explained, in large part, by customer-specific intercept terms that capture the net change in consumption due to the program, controlling for other factors that do change with time (e.g., the weather).

Because the consumption data in the panel model includes months before and after the installation of measures through the program, the period of program participation (or the participation window) may be defined specifically for each customer. This feature of the panel model allows for the pre-installation months of consumption to effectively act as controls for post-participation months. In addition, this model specification, unlike annual pre/post-participation models such as annual change models, does not require a full year of post-participation data. Effectively, the participant becomes their own control group, thus eliminating the need for a non-participant group. We know the exact month of participation in the program for each participant, and are able to construct customer specific models that measure the change in usage consumption immediately before and after the date of program participation, controlling for weather and customer characteristics.

The fixed effects model can be viewed as a type of differencing model in which all characteristics of the home, which (1) are independent of time and (2) determine the level of energy consumption, are captured within the customer-specific constant terms. In other words, differences in customer characteristics that cause variation in the level of energy consumption, such as building size and structure, are captured by constant terms representing each unique household.

Algebraically, the fixed-effect panel data model is described as follows:

$$y_{it} = \alpha_i + \beta x_{it} + \varepsilon_{it},$$

where:

- y_{it} = energy consumption for home *i* during month *t*
- α_I = constant term for site *i*
- β = vector of coefficients
- x = vector of variables that represent factors causing changes in energy consumption for home *i* during month *t* (i.e., weather and participation)
- ε = error term for home *i* during month *t*.

With this specification, the only information necessary for estimation is those factors that vary month to month for each customer, and that will affect energy use, which effectively are weather conditions and program participation. Other non-measurable factors can be captured through the use of monthly indicator variables (e.g., to capture the effect of potentially seasonal energy loads). The effect of the program, in the case the

Personal Energy Report kit, is done by including a variable which is equal to one for all months after the customer received the kit.¹ The estimated electric model is presented in Table 1.

Table 1: Estimated Model – dependent variable is monthly kWh usage, January 2005 through April

2007.

Independent Variable	Coefficient	tevalue
Customer received kit		
	-16.22	-14.0
Humidity		
	0.02	0.1
Temperature		
	-0.08	-4.9
Cooling Degree Days	-0.03	-17.0
Heating Degree Days	8.76	5.4
Indicator for February	-10.09	-5.6
Indicator for March	-29.24	-13.5
Indicator for April	-71.92	-35.5
Indicator for May	-42.14	-9.8
Indicator for June	-14.94	-2.3
Indicator for July	-8.47	-1.3
Indicator for August	-40.93	-14.0
Indicator for September	-61.38	-33.3
Indicator for October	-47.10	-24.4
Indicator for November	-3.02	-1.7
Sample Size	9,688 obs (34	6 homes)
R-Squared		
With fixed effect terms	64.99	%
W/O terms	38.89	/σ

This estimated model shows that the PER kits results in a savings of 16.22 kWh/month, or 195 kWh a year. This estimate is precisely estimated, with the 90% confidence interval extending from savings of 14.3 kWh/month to 18.1 kWh/month. In general, the model performs well, with very high R-squared values and high t-values. The parameter coefficient estimates suggest that there is some interaction between the month variables and the temperature and degree day variables, but this is expected due to the use of a single weather station for the entire service territory. Applying unique weather data more closely aligned to the customer's location would improve modeling accuracy, but would not likely change the overall average impact estimate overall.

¹ The model was estimated in this case only for electrical customers who received the kit. Other models were estimated that included all customers irrespective of whether or not they received a kit, and the pre vs. post effect comparisons were negligibly small, as expected (~3 kWh/month decrease) relative to estimated change per month.

Appendix 1

Promotions



Dear Customer,

Duke Energy is continuously trying to improve our services for you. To help us improve the ENERGY STAR lighting program, we would like your input. Please let us know what you think about the compact fluorescent bulbs or torchiere floor lamp you purchased through our Energy Star program.

Monica Redman Research Manager

PLEASE ANSWER THE QUESTIONS BELOW RELATED TO THE CFLs OR TORCHIERE LAMPS YOU PURCHASED. FILL IN THE CIRCLES COMPLETELY USING BLUE OR BLACK INK.

Iow useful was the following in providing you information about energy use in your home?						
	Very Usefu	1	Somewhat Useful		Not at all Useful	
Store Advertising	Δ		<u>A</u>		<u>A</u>	
Displays and signs in the store	<u> A</u>	Δ		A		
Sales Associate at the store	Δ		Δ		Δ	

How influential was the following in your decision to purchase the CFL or torchiere lamp?

	Very Influentia	al	Somewhat Influential		Not at all Influential
Store Advertising	A		•		<u>A</u>
Displays and signs in the store	æ	Δ		Δ	
Sales Associate at the store	Δ		Δ		<u>A</u>

Performance Ratings

In this section of the survey, we would like to understand how you have used the CFLs and torchiere lamps you have purchased

	1-2	3	4	5	0	/-11	12+
How many CFLs did you purchase for the special price?	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ
How many torchiere lamps did you purchase for the special price?	Δ	Δ	A	A	Δ	Δ	Δ
How many bulbs would you have bought without the rebate							
or incentive?	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ
How many CFL bulbs would you purchase if							
	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+
They were the same price as a standard bulb?	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ
They were \$1.00 more than standard bulbs?	Δ	Δ	A	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ
They were \$2.00 more than standard bulbs?	Δ	A	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ
They were \$3.00 more than standard bulbs?	A	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ

They were free but you had to mail in a rebate form							
to get your money back?	Δ	A	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	A
Bulb installation Of the bulbs you bought							
	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+
How many did you install?	Δ	Δ	4	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ
For each of those bulbs that you installed, what was the typical wattage	of the bulb t	hat was r	eplaced?				
<u> <u> <u> </u> </u></u>	Δ	>=100					
	<1	1-2	3-4	5-9	10-12	13-24	
About how many hours do you use this bulb?	Δ	A	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	
Did you remove any of the CFLs you installed?	<u>a</u>]	No					
	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+
If yes, how many did you remove?	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ
Why did you remove them?							
	🕰 Too	slow to	start		<mark>∆</mark> C	ther	
				Μ	ore on]	Back	2
	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+
How many CFLs that you purchased did you store for a later time?	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	A
Have you bought any CFLs for retail price after buying these CFLs three	ough the Du	ke progra	m?				
A Yes A No							
	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+
If yes, how many did you purchase?	Δ	Δ	•	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ
Very Satisfied	Some	ewhat Sa	tisfied		Not a	nt all Sat	isfied
Overall, how satisfied are you with the CFLs?		A				Δ	
Did you have any CFLs in your house before you bought these discoun	ted CFLs?						
A Yes A No							
	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+
If yes, how many?	۹	A	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	A
Were you aware of CFLs before you saw the promotion at the store?							
o Ves o No							

Were you planning on definitely buying CFLs before you saw the promotion?

🕰 Yes 🕰 No

If yes...

Did the promotion lead you to buy more CFLs then you were planning?

🕰 Yes 🕰 No

	1-2	3	4	5	6	7-11	12+
If yes, how many more did you purchase?	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	Δ	A	Δ
ENERGY STAR Awareness							
Have you added any electrical appliances to your home in the past year?	Δ	Yes		Δ	No		
Are you aware of ENERGY STAR?	Δ	Yes		Δ	No		
Do you look for ENERGY STAR label when purchasing an appliance?	Δ	Yes		Δ	No		
	Often		Sometimes		Never		
Do you use the Duke Energy Website?	Δ		•		A		

General Information About Your Home

To be able to group your responses, please respond to the following categories.

How would you best describe the type of home in which you live?

Δ	Detached singl	le-fan	nily	Δ	Townhou	use		Δ	Condominium
Δ	Apartment			Δ	Manufac	cture	d home		
In what	year was your he	ome b	ouilt?						
Δ	Before 1959			Δ	1960 - 19	979		Δ	1980 - 1989
Δ	1990 - 1997			Δ	1998 – 2	2000		Δ	>=2001
What is	the approximate	squa	re footage (heated	d area) of	your	home?		
Δ	<1,200			Δ	1,201 – 1	1,600		Δ	1,601 - 1,900
Δ	1,901 - 2,400			Δ	2,401 -	3,000)	Δ	>=3,001
Δ	Don't know								
How ma	ny people live ii	n you	r home?						
Δ	1	Δ	2	Δ	3	Δ	4		
Δ	5	Δ	6	Δ	7	Δ	>=8		
Do you	own or rent you	r hom	e?						

Ω Own Ω Rent

THANK YOU FOR YOUR RESPONSES

APPENDIX E

Energy Impact Evaluation of the Personalized Energy Report Program in Kentucky

Final Report

Prepared for Duke Energy

139 East Fourth Street Cincinnati, OH 45201

July 27, 2007

Submitted by:

Pete Jacobs

Johna Roth and Nick Hall TecMarket Works 165 West Netherwood Road Oregon, Wisconsin 53575 (608) 835-8855

AEC 2540 Frontier Avenue, Suite 201 Boulder, Colorado 80301 (303) 444-4149



Table of Contents

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 2 of 99

MMARY OF FINDINGS	
TRODUCTION	5
THODOLOCY	6
DEVELOPMENT OF THE CUSTOMED SUDVEVS 6	
DEVELOPMENT OF THE COSTOMER SORVETS 0	
SURVEY KESPONSE 0	
OBTAINED AND CLEANED CUSTOMER INFORMATION 6	
PROGRAM IMPACT ESTIMATION 6	
Findings 9	
Use of the Kit's Measures and Their Impacts	9
CFLs	ç
Weather Stripping	
Outlet Gaskets	
Window Shrink Kit	
Low-Flow Showerhead	
Faucet Aerators	
All Kit Measures	
PER Recommendations Impacts	
Lowering the Temperature in Winter	
CFLs	I i
Using Cold Water for Laundry	
Replacing Furnace Filter	
Closed Off Fireplace	
Stopped Heating Unused Rooms	
Window Shrink Kits	
Insulated Water Heater	
Manage Draperies	
Cleaned Electric Baseboards	Z
Attic Insulation	
Sidewall Insulation	
Duct Insulation/Repair	
Installed a New Central Air Unit	
Installed a New Heat Pump	
Installed a New Furnace	
Visited the Duke Energy Web Site	
All Recommendations	
SAVINGS DISTRIBUTIONS 43	-
Self-Selection Bias	
False Response Bias	
Baseline Energy Use Assumptions	
Methodology	
Savings Estimates	
APPENDIX A: PER AND ENERGY EFFICIENCY KIT SURVEY 50	
APPENDIX B: PER SURVEY 54	
APPENDIX C: IMPACT ALGORITHMS USED 57	
CFLs	
Weatherstrinning. Outlet Gaskets, and Firenlace Closure	
Window Shrink Kit	
Low-Flow Showerhead	
Found Agentour	6

Lowering the Temperature in Winter	
Using Cold Water for Laundry	
Replacing Furnace Filter	69
Stopping Heating Unused Rooms	
Insulated Water Heater	
Manage Draperies	
Cleaned Electric Baseboards	
Attic Insulation	
Sidewall Insulation	
Duct Insulation and Repair	
Installed a New AC or Heat Pump	
Installed a New Furnace	
Prototypical Building Model Description	
References	
APPENDIX D: HOUSING CHARACTERISTICS 97	

Summary of Findings

The measures provided in the Energy Efficiency Starter Kits are installed and used by program participants in a way that provides significant energy savings to the participants and to Duke Energy. For the Kentucky participants, the installation of the measures provided in the kit provides an annual energy savings of 4,443 therms, 157,414 kWh and reduced peak load by 16.492 kilowatts.

	Total Savings	Mean Savings
Kentucky Kits (n = 741)		
kW	16.492	0.022
kWh	157,414	212.4
Therms	4,443	6.0

The Personalized Energy Report also included recommendations for the customers to reduce their energy consumption. These recommendations were provided to those that received the Energy Efficiency Starter Kits, and to those that did not. The annual first year savings estimated as a result of these actions are summarized in the table below:

	Total Savings	Mean Savings
Kentucky Kits (n = 741)		
kW	180.600	0.244
kWh	485,709	656
Therms	10,925	14.7
Kentucky No Kits (n = 1,879)		
kW	185.923	0.099
kWh	1,062,698	566
Therms	29,042	15.5

These savings can be expected over the effective useful life of the installed measures.

The impact estimates are based on survey responses of what actions were taken and the use conditions associated with these actions for the weather zone in which the participants reside. The energy savings estimates are based on DOE-2 simulations of measure impact in residential buildings. This type of modeling and assessment approach is an industry standard and can be expected to provide accurate estimates of program impact that are consistent with the accuracy of the survey information provided by the program participants. It should also be noted that the energy savings estimates included in this report include substantial discounts for self-selection bias and false response bias. At this time the impacts of these two response biases are largely un-quantified within the energy program evaluation industry and substantial research is needed to accurately predict the impacts of these biases on the analysis results. These biases and the resulting discount factors are discussed in the main body of the report.
Introduction

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 5 of 99

Introduction

This document presents the evaluation report for Duke Energy's Personalized Energy Report Program as it was administered in Kentucky. An impact analysis was performed for each of the measures in the Personalized Energy Report Kit. The impacts are based on the responses to two customer surveys, attached to this report as Appendices A and B.

This report is structured to provide energy savings impact estimations per measure and per recommendation adopted by participants. The impact tables reporting total savings are based on the number of respondents indicating that they have taken actions as a result of their participation in the program. The number of customers installing the different measure varies widely, however the average savings per customer for each measure and/or recommendation can be calculated from the information in the tables. After each of the measures are discussed individually, the report presents the estimated energy savings achieved per distributed PER with or without the Energy Efficiency Starter Kit.

This evaluation is based on surveys conducted with customers who participated in the PER program and who may have received the kits mailed by the program. The study did not use on-site verification efforts to confirm if the survey information provided by the customer is accurate or if the measures taken were correctly installed, or used in a way that provides the projected savings. However, we have no reason to believe that the kitrelated information provided by the participants is inaccurate or that the measures reported to be installed by the participants were not installed, nor do we believe these measures once installed, were ineffectively used to acquire energy savings. In the opinion of the authors of this report, the biases associated with the kit-provided measures are not significant. As a result, the evaluation contractors consider the kit associated analysis of the study a reasonable estimate of kit-induced savings. However, because of the greater uncertainty around the two key biases associated with the installation of programrecommended measures (self-selection bias and false response bias) we do not consider the savings estimates based solely on the participant's responses to be a reliable indicator of actions taken. As a result, the authors have substantially reduced the estimated savings resulting from the participant's responses regarding the recommendations that were reported as being taken by the participants.

The evaluation was conducted by TecMarket Works and Architectural Energy Corporation (AEC) with assistance from Integral Analytics. The survey instruments were developed by TecMarket Works and AEC. The survey was administered by Integral Analytics via an automated response reading system. The survey was designed to be easily completed by participants by shading a box that best represents their response to the questions. Integral Analytics finalized the survey and formatted the instrument for electronic reading of survey results. The questions were designed to support energy savings calculations for actions that were taken as a result of the program.

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 6 of 99

Methodology

This section presents the approach for conducting this assessment.

Development of the Customer Surveys

TecMarket Works and Integral Analytics developed a customer survey for delivery to the Personalized Energy Report (PER) Program participants after they have had time to implement the actions and recommendations included in the kit and PER that was distributed to participants. The survey asks participants about the changes that they have made to their home as a result of their receipt of the kit and the recommendations contained in the PER distributed by the Program. The survey asked the customer for information specific to each of the measures included in the Energy Efficiency Starter Kit and each of the recommendations in the PER. For each measure that was installed and for each recommendation taken, the participant completed a short battery of questions to determine the degree to which that measure was effectively placed and used. The survey was sent to two different types of customers. One of these was a group who received the kit and the PER. The second group of customers were residential program participants who only received the PER.

The customer surveys were electronic-scoring surveys. During the survey development process it was necessary to restrict questions so that they would fit on a set of double page paper that could be electronically scanned on each side of the page. This approach helped reduce the evaluation cost, but also reduced the number of questions that could be asked in order to calculate energy savings. However, this procedure did not result in overly restrictive questions and were structured to collect the data necessary to calculate savings. These two surveys can be found in Appendices A and B.

Survey Response

The surveys were sent to 5,401 participants -3,562 customers that did not receive the kit, and 1,839 customers that did receive the Energy Efficiency Starter Kit. The data collection efforts resulted in 1,879 responses from PER participants that only received the PER (response rate = 52.8%), and 741 responses (response rate = 40.3%) from Kentucky PER participants that received the Energy Efficiency Kit.

Obtained and Cleaned Customer Information

The evaluation required participant data from Duke Energy, including the results of the survey data provided by each of the participants enrolled in the program. Once the data was delivered, TecMarket Works reviewed the data for accuracy and completeness, and coded the data to ready it for analysis in SPSS¹.

Program Impact Estimation

Using the measure-specific data collected from the customer surveys, we were able to extrapolate energy savings to the PER Program as a whole, and for each of the kit's eight measures individually. The per unit energy savings for each of the measures was

¹ Statistical Package for the Social Sciences. SPSS.com.

determined through a method in which TecMarket Works and AEC assigned the estimates of energy savings for each of the measures included in the PER Energy Efficiency Starter Kit and for each of the recommended measures. The estimates were formed via engineering estimates of savings based on survey information and on modeling results in which the calculations for the actions taken follow DOE-II residential software modeling algorithms for the expected weather in which the actions are taken. Historical weather average daily conditions were used as the predictive weather. This approach allows for reliable energy savings estimates consistent with accepted modeling approaches based on customer-provided installation and use conditions. Because the survey asks for customers to provide information on actions that were taken in part or in whole as a result of the program, the savings reported can be considered net savings with the understanding that typically actions are taken as a result of a combination of reasons and conditions. However, because the measures were obtained via the Duke-provided kit, and because the survey instrument asked for respondents to indicate only the actions taken as a result of their participation in the program the findings in this study can be considered reflective of the net program-induced savings.

The items distributed in the kit include the following measures.

- 1. 15-watt CFL
- 2. 20-watt CFL
- 3. Weather stripping
- 4. Outlet gaskets
- 5. Window shrink kit
- 6. Showerhead
- 7. Bathroom aerator
- 8. Kitchen aerator

The recommendations in the PER include the following actions:

- 1. Clean baseboards
- 2. Close off fireplace
- 3. Install a new central air unit
- 4. Install a new furnace
- 5. Install a new heat pump
- 6. Install attic insulation
- 7. Install sidewall insulation
- 8. Install window shrink kits
- 9. Insulate ducts
- 10. Insulate water heater
- 11. Lower the temperature in winter
- 12. Manage draperies
- 13. Purchase and install CFLs
- 14. Repair ducts
- 15. Replace furnace filter
- 16. Stop heating unused rooms
- 17. Switch to cold water for laundry

TecMarket Works and AEC

Methodology

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 8 of 99

The algorithms used to calculate the impact estimates can be found in Appendix C.

Findings

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 9 of 99

Findings

Use of the Kit's Measures and Their Impacts

CFLs

The CFLs included in the PER kit were installed by more recipients than any other measure in the Energy Efficiency Starter Kit. Almost 90% of the recipients installed the 15-watt CFL, and close to 85% of them installed the 20-watt CFL. Table 1 below shows a summary of the responses to the questions about the 15-watt CFL. Most of the Kit recipients replaced a 45-70-watt bulb with the 15-watt CFL, and the replacement was done on lights that were used 3-4 hours per day on average. The same information can be found in Table 2 for the 20-watt CFL.

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)
Installed 15w bulb		
Yes	654	89.3%
No	72	9.8%
Don't Know	6	0.8%
Wattage of bulb removed		
Less than 44w	52	8.1%
45-70w	459	71.5%
71-99w	69	10.7%
Greater than 100w	62	9.7%
Hours of use per day		
<1	63	10.2%
1-2	144	23.3%
3-4	237	38.3%
5-10	143	23.1%
11-12	16	2.6%
13-24	16	2.6%

Table 1. Frequency of Installation: 15-watt CFL

Table 2. Frequency of Installation: 20-watt CFL

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)
Installed 20w bulb		
Yes	590	83.7%
No	106	15.0%
Don't Know	9	1.3%
Wattage of bulb removed		
Less than 44w	27	4.7%
45-70w	333	58.0%
71-99w	125	21.8%
Greater than 100w	89	15.5%
Hours of use per day		
<1	49	8.9%
1-2	138	25.2%
3-4	219	40.0%

5-10	118	21.5%
11-12	12	2.2%
13-24	12	2.2%

Using the information above and the algorithm for lighting impacts (which can be found in Appendix C), the estimate of savings for these customers totals 8.01 kw and 104,690 kilowatt hours per year. However, the reduction in heat output from switching the incandescent to the CFL results in an increase in therm consumption of 158.9 therms per year total. Savings can be found in Table 3.

The savings per customer for either of the CFLs can also be found Table 3 below. For instance, each customer that installed the 15-watt CFL will save 84.5 kwhs per year (55,269 / 654 = 84.5). This is the average per customer savings. The real savings will of course depend on the other factors involved (the wattage of the bulb removed and hours of use).

ga ga ng sengang kanalakan da kanan kanan kanan da kanan da kanan da kanan kanan kanan da kanan kanan kanan kan	Number Installed	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
15-watt CFL	654	4.148	55,269	_158.0
20-watt CFL	590	3.862	49,421	-100.9
	Per Install \rightarrow	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
15-watt CFL	654	0.00634	84.51	0.13
20-watt CFL	590	0.00655	83.76	-0.13

Table 3. Impact Estimates from the Installation of the CFL Bulbs

Weather Stripping

Just over a third of the kit recipients (36%) installed the weather stripping, but most of those that did used 11-17 feet of the product. Given the low number of installations, the savings for this measure are modest, Table 5 below shows the energy savings from these 259 installations, with only 1,791 kilowatt hours and 41 therms saved per year.

 Table 4. Frequency of Installation: Weather Stripping

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)
Installed weather stripping		
Yes	259	35.8%
No	453	62.9%
Don't Know	9	1.3%
Feet installed		
1-5	36	14.2%
6-10	95	37.5%
11-17	122	48.2%

Table 5. Impact Estimates from the Installation of the Weather Stripping

Number	Total kW	Total kWh	Total Therm	-
	ส่วนการสารแสดง การสารมุญญาตระสารสารสารสารสารสารสารสารสาร	Server and the second	Construction is a subsequence of the construction of the book of the second structure of the second s	ŝ

NET MARKEN LE MET TE MEN MET SE MEN MET MARKEN ET MEN	Installed	Savings	Savings	Savings
Weather stripping	259	.549	1,791	41.3
inannamharnailtean instanailtean tha fiùdh ann ann an tha ann ann ann ann ann ann ann ann ann a	Per Install →	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
		0.00212	69	0.16

Outlet Gaskets

About half of the recipients installed the outlet gaskets, and most of them installed 3-5 gaskets (they were provided with 8). Despite this, the kilowatt hour savings from this measure are 5,259 kWh annually.

Table 6. Frequency of Installation: Outlet Gaskets

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)
Installed the gaskets on outlets		
Yes	366	50.6%
No	354	48.6%
Don't Know	4	0.6%
Number installed		
1-2	73	19.4%
3-5	180	47.7%
6-8	124	32.9%

Table 7. Impact Estimates from the Installation of the Outlet Gaskets

nan berora kon kan barten direkti dara dara dara dara dara dara dara dar	Number Installed	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Outlet gaskets	366	1.534	5,259	105.5
2016-0119-04-019-019-019-019-019-019-019-019-019-019	Per Install →	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
ha da manan kana kaka da maka manan ka manan kana kanan k		0.00419	14.37	0.29

Window Shrink Kit

Most of the kit recipients did not install the window film shrink kit. Only 14% of the population installed this measure.

Table 8.	Frequency	of Installation:	Window Film	Shrink Kit
----------	-----------	------------------	-------------	------------

Installed window shrink kit	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)
	101	14.0%
No	611	85.0%
Don't Know	7	1.0%
Size of window		
Small	16	16.3%
Average	69	70.4%
Large	13	13.3%
Type of window		
Single Pane	37	38.1%
Single with storm	23	23.7%

Double Pane		37	38.1%
	ì	01	00.170
an a	was compared that the same and a second construction of the first of the transmission of the transmission of the	Contract space processing and the statement excession of the property of the contract of the second statement of the statemen	and capabilized includes a first hyperpedua cost a problem of the second s

With the low numbers of installations combined with the fact that 38% of the kits were installed on double-pane windows, the savings for this measure are also quite low.

 Table 9. Impact Estimates from the Installation of the Window Film Shrink Kit

nti G un tungan kata katan	Number Installed	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Window shrink kit	101	2.286	3,957	44.9
franki, somerkungt van danne talen frankriken aggestanden in King Herrich	Per Install →	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
AND CALLER AND	n an she she ne an	0.02263	39.18	4.41

Low-Flow Showerhead

A high percentage (64%) of the kit recipients installed the low-flow showerhead. Most of the recipients reported that there are 5-10 showers taken at the residence per week. However, the high savings comes from the larger families that indicated that they take over 21 showers per week with the new showerhead.

Table 10. Frequency of Installation: Low-Flow Showerhead

	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)
Installed the showerhead		
Yes	467	63.9%
No	261	35.7%
Don't Know	3	0.4%
Number of showers per week		
0-4	77	16.7%
5-10	226	49.0%
11-15	107	23.2%
16-20	28	6.1%
21+	23	5.0%
Estimate of water flow		
Less than the old unit	251	56.5%
About the same as the old unit	176	39.6%
More than the old unit	17	3.8%

The numbers of installations vary as a result of the estimate of water flow provided. If the customer indicated that the water flow was "about the same as the old unit", their information was removed from the energy impact calculations. If they indicated that the water flow was "more than the old unit", they were included in the impact calculations but a 1.0gpm showerhead was assumed to have been replaced with the 1.5gpm showerhead included in the kit. This resulted in those 17 customers having negative savings. However, the savings from this measure are still very strong, with over 35,000 kilowatt hours and almost 4,000 therms saved annually as a result of these customers installing this measure.

Table 11. Impact Estimates from the Installation of the Low-Flow Showerhead

Findings

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 13 of 99

ynt o bolet humen of frank ei ffranken sam dy'n yn y Lleannag yn fabiol fan fr	Number Installed	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Showerhead	291	4.053	36,983	3,725
mananananananananananananananananananan	Per Install \rightarrow	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Carteennye anna an anna an an anna an anna an an a	a de la companya de La companya de la comp	0.01393	127.09	12.80

Faucet Aerators

The customers were also likely to install the faucet aerators included in the Energy Efficiency Starter Kit. More than half of the kit recipients installed both of the aerators. The wording of the survey questions for this measure resulted in an interesting finding: many of the customers indicated that they did not install the aerator included in the kit, but still marked that there was already an aerator in place, indicating that this energy efficient action had already been undertaken without the prompting of the Energy Efficiency Starter Kit and the Personalized Energy Report. Those that fall into this category are included in the frequency tables below (Table 12 and Table 13), but not in the energy impact estimates.

Table 12. Frequency of Installation: Bathroom Faucet Aerator

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)
Installed the bathroom aerator		
Yes	397	54.8%
No	320	44.2%
Don't Know	7	1.0%
Aerator already installed		
Yes	245 ²	55.8%
No	177	40.3%
Don't Know	17	3.9%
Estimate of water flow		
Less than the old unit	188	54.5%
About the same as the old unit	145	42.0%
More than the old unit	12	3.5%

Table 13. Frequency of Installation: Kitchen Faucet Aerator

	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)
Installed the kitchen aerator	NATORARY CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR OF THE CARD OF THE C	
Yes	366	50.6%
No	354	48.6%
Don't Know	4	0.6%
Aerator already installed	the second s	
Yes	236 ³	58.7%
No	153	38.1%
Don't Know	13	3.2%
Estimate of water flow		

² Includes 14 respondents that did not install the PER kit's aerator.

³ Includes 22 respondents that did not install the PER kit's aerator.

Less than the old unit	175	57.4%
About the same as the old unit	114	37.4%
More than the old unit	16	5.2%

The energy impacts for this measure are in the table below, and indicate overall savings of over 4,000 kilowatt hours per year and 285 therms per year.

 Table 14. Impact Estimates from the Installation of the Bathroom and Kitchen Faucet

 Aerators

anii yaanigoo uudada aya taada ka	Number Installed	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Bathroom aerator	397	.035	2,651	150
Kitchen aerator	366	.025	2,083	135
F	Per Install →	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Bathroom aerator		.00009	6.68	0.38
Kitchen aerator		.00007	5.69	0.37

All Kit Measures

The Energy Efficiency Starter Kit is a kit of 8 energy efficient measures. The tables below show the relative "popularity" of each of the items for the recipients of the kits and the total savings for each of the measures based on those customers that indicated they installed the measure.

The CFLs are the most likely measure to be installed, with the showerhead coming in second. Given the responses by the customers indicating the details of the installation (number of showers, wattage of bulb replaced, etc.), the showerhead provides a greater amount of savings than the CFLs.

Kentucky Kits	Installed	Percent Installed	Total kW savings	Total kWh savings	Therm savings
15-watt CFL	654	88.3%	4.148	55,269	
20-watt CFL	590	79.6%	3.862	49,421	-159
Weather stripping	259	35.0%	.549	1,791	41
Outlet gaskets	366	49.4%	1.534	5,259	106
Window shrink kit	101	13.6%	2.286	3,957	445
Showerhead	291	39.3%	4.053	36,983	3,725
Bathroom aerator	397	53.6%	.035	2,651	150
Kitchen aerator	366	49.4%	.025	2,083	135
Total Savings	94 (1944 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19	andre on eine Andre and andre and and and and and	16.492	157,414	4,443

Table 15. Summary of Total Savings for All Measures

The total savings from those that received the kits and responded to the survey is estimated to be 157,414 kilowatt-hours and 4,443 therms annually. The kilowatt impacts of the kits is estimated to be 16.492.

Table 16 below shows the mean savings per measure installed. To obtain these values, the total savings for each group and measure was divided by the total installations, resulting in a "per install" savings value. If a customer were to install each of the measures in the kit, the "Mean Total" amount at the bottom of each table would be the average energy savings based on the responses of that group.

The "Mean Total Savings per Kit" at the bottom of the table shows the average savings realized by the respondents using the mean of percent installed from Table 15 above.

Kentucky Kits	Mean kW per install	Mean kWh per install	Mean Therms per install
15-watt CFL	0.00634	84.51	0.12
20-watt CFL	0.00655	83.76	~0.13
Weather stripping	0.00212	6.9	0.16
Outlet gaskets	0.00419	14.37	0.29
Window shrink kit	0.02263	39.18	4.41
Showerhead	0.01393	127.09	12.80
Bathroom aerator	0.00009	6.68	0.38
Kitchen aerator	.00007	5.69	0.37
Mean Total Savings, if all measures installed	0.05592	368.18	18.28
Mean Total Savings per Kit Sent	0.02226	212.4	6.00

Table 16. Summary of Mean Savings for All Measures

PER Recommendations Impacts

The Personalized Energy Report had a list of energy-saving recommendations for each participant. The survey (which can be found in Appendix B) was sent out to those that received the Energy Efficiency Starter Kit and customers who did not receive the Kit, (only the PER). The results of this mail survey are presented below, with the associated energy impact estimations for each of the recommendations. Responses were received from 741 customers that received the Kit, and 1,879 customers that only received the PER.

The surveys allowed respondents to state they took the recommendation, or that they plan to take the recommendation. Those that indicated that they "plan to do this" are reported separately and should be interpreted as future potential savings rather than achieved savings.

Lowering the Temperature in Winter

The PER stated that lowering the thermostat temperature to the lowest temperature comfortable for the family could save 3% of energy costs for each degree. The response to this recommendation was strong, with 83% of those that received the kits and 84% of

those that did not get the kit indicating on the survey that they did lower the temperature in the winter as a result of reading the report. Most of the customers lowered the temperature by 1-3 or 4-6 degrees, but there were some that lowered the temperature by 11 degrees or more, saving the household a significant amount of energy.

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Lowered the				
temperature at night				
Yes	608	83.4%	1,559	84.0%
No	99	13.6%	243	13.1%
No, but plan to do this	19	2.6%	36	1.9%
Don't Know	3	0.4%	17	0.9%
Number of degrees	and an - 1976 Thomas Callon Andrew Proventier of the flag of the first start starts and		and a second	and have a set and a set of the set
lowered during the day				
1-3	286	48.8%	689	45.6%
4-6	222	37.9%	596	39.6%
7-10	65	11.1%	176	11.7%
11+	13	2.2%	43	2.9%
Number of degrees	A REAL PROPERTY AND A REAL			
lowered at night		and the day of the stand of the	. D	
1-3	316	60.3%	778	58.1%
4-6	141	26.9%	409	30.5%
7-10	54	10.3%	123	9.2%
11+	13	2.5%	29	2.2%

 Table 17. Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Lowering the Temperature in Winter

The 2,167 respondents to the survey that indicated that they have turned down the temperature are realizing a savings of 178,466 kilowatt hours per year and 3,807 therms per year, an average of almost 300 kwhs and 6 therms annually per response.

Table 18. Total Impact Estimates from Lowering the Temperature in Winter

	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			ата и колонически таких и колонически полини и колонически и колонически и колонически и колонически и колонич На полини и колонически полини и колонически и колонически и колонически и колонически и колонически и колониче
Yes, lowered the temperature in winter	608			
Daytime savings		-	121,733	2,727
Nighttime savings		4000 1 - 100 - 14 - 1 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 1	56,733	1,080
No, but plan to lower the temperature	19			
Daytime savings		-	2,727	39
Nighttime savings		-	1,361	18
Kentucky No Kits	1879	466 MARTITUM TO DE MARTINE TO TIMO TO A TO MARTINE TO A TO MARTINE TO A TO TIMO TO A TO TIMO TO A TO TIMO TO A	ganan ke Canana Managana ya ka	ar standing and a second standard and a second and an and a second second second second second second second s
Yes, lowered the temperature in winter	1559	an tanan tang bergeren kanya 2006/07/21/02/2016/19/2016/19/2016/2016/2016/2016/2016/2016/2016/2016	en un recent de la contra de la c	ennan henren henrig sussen men sin der Anterstein der sussen henre sin der Alle Alle sonnen

Daytime savings		-	464,354	7,255
Nighttime savings		-	96,373	2,778
No, but plan to lower the temperature	36			
Daytime savings		-	9,878	82
Nighttime savings		an	5,529	31

Table 19. Mean Impact Estimates from Participants Lowering the Temperature in Winter

	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, lowered the temperature in winter	608	SANG OT METLA TANAN MELABARAT KALA PARTA MELAN CENA ITAB KANANANAN	attillenweitigen gederen einen warden sind einen werden der der sind einen der sind einen der sind einen der si	and generative (share a first share a generative share). The set of the set
Daytime savings		-	200.2	4.5
Nighttime savings			93.3	1.8
Kentucky No Kits	1879	na a na ann an ann an ann ann an ann an	an munden men er eine Britsperger ger eine Liver in Service August gesetzen der Bestellen Ber	Malaya in ana managana kata ka
Yes, lowered the temperature in winter	1559	nan gyn a'r foddyn ar Marinn y Marinn yn yn yr yn yr yn yr yn yr yn yn yr yn y	an a	
Daytime savings		-	297.7	4.7
Nighttime savings		-	138.1	1.8

CFLs

The PER included the following statement: "Energy-saving compact fluorescent light bulbs use up to 75% less energy than standard bulbs and last up to 10 times longer." From this simple statement, about 50% of the recipients said that they purchased and installed more CFLs that was at least in part induced by their report. Those that received the two CFLs with the kit were slightly more likely to take this action (55% versus 50%). However, 32% that did not receive the kit indicate that they plan on purchasing and installing CFLs.

Table 20.	Frequency	of Recommendat	ion Taken:	Purchase and	Install CFLs
-----------	-----------	----------------	------------	---------------------	--------------

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Purchased and installed CFLs	and Demonstrate Control of Market Control of Market Control of Market Control of Market			
Yes	393	55.4%	899	49.4%
No	144	20.3%	588	32.0%
No, but plan to do this	170	24.0%	319	17.3%
Don't Know	2	0.3%	25	1.4%
Number of CFLs purchased and installed				
1-2	99	24.3%	299	31.9%

3-5	143	35.1%	330	35.2%
6-9	94	23.1%	188	20.1%
10+	71	17.4%	120	12.8%
Average wattage of bulb removed				
=<44	12	2.9%	28	3.2%
45-70	267	65.4%	521	59.0%
71-99	78	19.1%	191	21.6%
=>100	51	12.5%	143	16.2%
Average hours bulbs are used per day				
=<1	4	1.0%	25	2.7%
1-2	43	11.0%	120	13.1%
3-4	142	36.2%	305	33.3%
5-9	141	36.0%	357	38.9%
10-12	41	10.5%	79	8.6%
13-24	21	5.4%	31	3.4%

The savings from installing the CFLs are shown in Table 21 below. The estimates for those that indicated that they planned on purchasing CFLs are based on the mean responses of those that provided the details of what wattage bulb was replaced and the hours of use for that bulb. Using only the savings estimates based on those that said that they took the action, those that received the kits reduced their kWh consumption by 151,396kWhs, or about 385 kwhs per person, per year. Those that did not receive kits reduced their consumption by 45,864 kWhs per year, or 51 kWhs per person, per year. These may seem like high estimates, but when you consider the responses to the questions summarized in Table 20 above, many of them made these replacements in lamps that the customer reports using 5-9 hours per day. That is, they report that they have installed the lamps in their high-use fixtures and checked the number of hours that they use the lamps per day.

ordanalastatista ya ka	Population	Total Bulbs	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741				
Yes, purchased and installed CFLs	393	2107	25.255	151,396	-67.2
No, but plan to purchase and install CFLs	170	2014 2024 (144) HIGH MILLION AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AN	.187	3,477	-6.8
Kentucky No Kits	1879	200401 12 00042 8442 WALTSTEAD (941044) 44 000 12 000 10 00 044 44 10 044 44 10 044 10 044 10 044 10 044 10 044			
Yes, purchased and installed CFLs	899	4269	5.503	45,864	-136
No, but plan to purchase and install CFLs	319		.580	7,461	-12.7

Table 21.	Total]	Impact	Estimates	from	Installing	CFLs
-----------	---------	--------	-----------	------	------------	------

 Table 22. Mean Estimates from Participants Installing CFLs

	en la presidente de la pre	el par nordet render processes a provinsi per care de antes de la provinsi de la processe de la provinsi de la	Supervises and the result for a second strategy and the se
Population	Mean kW	Mean kWh	Mean
A A DESCRIPTION OF A DE	wine provide the second	wydraedd a ganal a a a a a a a a a a a a a a a a a a	"++ ++ 6.00 Tool and a second strategy of a second strategy of the s

	nen produktion produktion and the state of a first state of the stat	Savings	Savings	Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, purchased and installed CFLs	393	0.06426	385.2	-0.2
Kentucky No Kits	1879	andaran yan fining lakan kana kana mangan kana kana kana kana kana kana kana	aun an the first games and the first first first and a set of the first set of the first set of the first set o	en oppe paranen en feldel de let om samt of the food of the language parameter and the en
Yes, purchased and installed CFLs	899	0.00612	51	-0.2

Using Cold Water for Laundry

Over half of the respondents indicated that they switched from hot to cold water to do their laundry at least in part because of the PER. The total savings from this recommendation are presented in Table 24 and indicate significant savings. The mean savings are presented in Table 25.

Table 23	. Frequency of Recommendat	ion Taken: Switching	to Cold	Water for Laundry
----------	----------------------------	----------------------	---------	-------------------

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Switched from hot to cold water for laundry				
Yes	390	55.5%	993	55.5%
No	242	34.4%	643	35.9%
No, but plan to do this	53	7.5%	118	6.6%
Don't Know	18	2.6%	35	2.0%
Number of loads per				
week				
1-2	61	15.6%	195	19.3%
3-4	128	32.7%	356	35.2%
5-6	105	26.9%	265	26.2%
7-8	48	12.3%	116	11.5%
9-10	28	7.2%	56	5.5%
11-12	10	2.6%	8	0.8%
13+	11	2.8%	16	1.6%

1 able 24. 1 otal Impact Estimates for Switching to Cold wate	Table 24.	Total Impact	Estimates	for Switching	to Cold Wate
---------------------------------------------------------------	-----------	---------------------	-----------	---------------	--------------

and and an	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, switched to cold water	386	5.582	27,404	3,875.6
Plan to switch	53	.234	2,059	450
Kentucky No Kits	1879	noor an ann an an an an Arte an a' fac an	n en en gener men en e	an an marana na marana an
Yes, switched to cold water	987	7.159	62,702	10,210.6
Plan to switch	118	0.753	6,601	1,130

Table 25. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Switching to Cold Water

an a	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, switched to cold water	386	0.01446	71	10.0
Kentucky No Kits	1879	n one we de l'en le fait de la fai	anne an	and a construction of the second s
Yes, switched to cold water	987	.00725	63.5	10.3

Replacing Furnace Filter

This recommendation is the only one that resulted in overall negative savings. Many of those that indicated that they changed their furnace filters reported that they change their filters *less* frequently now compared to before they received the PER recommendations. This resulted in an overall increase in energy consumption. As a result we separated the results for this measure to show the savings for those that increased the frequency of filter changes and those that decreased the frequency of filter changes.

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Replaced furnace filter				
Yes	613	86.5%	1,574	87.8%
No	66	9.3%	136	7.6%
No, but plan to do this	26	3.7%	75	4.2%
Don't Know	4	0.6%	8	0.5%
Frequency of filter				
changes before PER			ana any sina mining any sina manana manana manana manana manana manana manana mi	
Less than once a year	18	3.1%	47	3.2%
Once a year	51	8.7%	134	9.2%
Twice a year.	128	21.9%	342	23.5%
More than twice a year	380	65.1%	897	61.6%
Don't Know	7	1.2%	35	2.4%
Frequency of filter				
changes since PER				
Less than once a year	8	1.3%	22	1.5%
Once a year	39	6.6%	111	7.5%
Twice a year	125	21.0%	307	20.7%
More than twice a year	420	70.7%	1,035	69.7%
Don't Know	2	0.3%	10	0.7%

Table 27. Total Impact Estimates for Changing Furnace Filter

	Population	Number Changing Filters	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741	143			
Increasing Free	quency	68	8.800	11,943	122
Decreasing Frequency		75	-11.040	-15,877	-143

Total Savings			-2.240	-3934	-21
Kentucky No1879458Kits1879458					
Increasing Frequency 241			32.240	43,359	433
Decreasing Frequency 217		-33.120	-47,976	-392	
Total Savings			880	-4617	41

Table 28. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Changing Furnace Filter

guerdadarreeksenselernen sitterigerekterten sitterigerekterteksense	Population	Number Changing Filters	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741	143			
Increasing Free	quency	68	0.12941	175.63	1.79
Decreasing Frequency		75	-0.14720	-211.69	-1.91
Total Savings			-0.01779	-36.06	-0.12
Kentucky No Kits	1879	458		nen generalen en de sen de Sen de sen de	
Increasing Frequency		241	0.13378	179.91	1.80
Decreasing Frequency 217		-0.15263	-221.09	-1.81	
Total Savings			-0.01885	-41.18	-0.01

Closed Off Fireplace

The survey asked if the respondent stopped using the fireplace, and then asked if they closed off the fireplace. Those that indicated that they stopped using the fireplace were removed, as there are no savings from this action, but if they also indicated that they closed up or sealed up the fireplace, then the savings were estimated.

Table 29.	Frequency	of Recommen	dation Taken:	Closing Off Fireplace
-----------	-----------	-------------	---------------	------------------------------

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Stopped using fireplace				
Yes	211	38.7%	559	42.5%
No	305	56.0%	708	53.8%
No, but plan to do this	19	3.5%	26	2.0%
Don't Know	10	1.8%	23	1.8%
Closed off fireplace				
Yes	191	39.0%	509	46.2%
No	265	54.1%	531	48.2%
No, but plan to do this	24	4.9%	36	3.3%
Don't Know	10	2.0%	25	2.3%

	-			
NANDER EREITERTER FOR DER STELLTER STELLTER FOR DER STELLTER FOR DER STELLTER STELLTER STELLTER STELLTER STELLT	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kits	191	0.642	1,103	20.7
No Kits	509	0.340	1,201	22.5

Table 30. Total Impact Estimates for Closing Off Fireplace

Table 31. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Closing Off Fireplace

perste sense verse des del la la consensation de la consensation de la consensation de la del de la consensatio	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kits	191	0.00336	5.8	0.1
No Kits	509	0.00067	2.40	0.0

Stopped Heating Unused Rooms

More than half said that they stopped heating unused rooms in their homes, and significant savings were realized from this action. Most of them indicated that they stopped heating one or two rooms in the house, 15% of those that did not get kits said they stopped heating three unused rooms.

Table 32. Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Stop Heating Unused Rooms

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Stopped heating unused rooms				
Yes	405	56.6%	1,032	56.2%
No	282	39.4%	735	40.0%
No, but plan to do this	27	3.8%	63	3.4%
Don't Know	1	0.1%	7	0.4%
Number of rooms no longer being heated				
1	138	36.6%	320	31.6%
2	159	42.2%	419	41.3%
3	41	10.9%	152	15.0%
4	15	4.0%	59	5.8%
5	13	3.4%	33	3.3%
6+	11	2.9%	31	3.1%

The savings from this recommendation are shown in

Findings

Table 33 below.

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 23 of 99

•

Application, Appendix E Page 24 of 99

na general konstantista eta sensi	Population	Number Closing Off Rooms	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741	lan old som et forset til sen et effert i bler vers et sjorer gjøre det de annote for Tolson	од а стал 2 мет 10 м 		
Yes	versingen and stage geren generalism of the second and the second statements of the	405	86.488	35,061	437
No, but plan to		27	1.523	2,120	33.1
Kentucky No Kits	1879	yn a de formalin fan de formen fan de for	n (and an and an	San an 1974 ya an ng lang na kawan tin Sigging kaban si kawa si kawa na kawa kawa kawa kawa kawa kawa k	Ganagaring Bandaring Trice pages and an open standard standard standard standard standard standard standard sta
Yes	olonga kasar tetogorak situ gala kasar na kata na kasar n	1032	81.334	123,535	1,270.4
No, but plan to		63	5.992	9,529	74.9

Table 33. Total Impact Estimates for Not Heating Unused Rooms

Table 34. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Not Heating Unused Rooms

	Population	Number Closing Off Rooms	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741				
Yes		405	0.21345	86.6	1.1
Kentucky No Kits	1879	Lando Cristoff Hermanian Antonio Marine and Marine and Marine Antonio	n 1994 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997		n oo faan taalaa ka k
Yes	1 In The Part of the Part o	1032	0.07881	119.7	1.2

Window Shrink Kits

Only 14% of those receiving the Energy Efficiency Starter Kit installed the shrink kit that was included. Here, less than 10% state that they purchased and installed additional kits per the PER recommendations, and another 3-4% indicated that they plan to purchase and install window kits. Obviously, this is not a popular measure.

Table 35. Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Installed	ed Window Kits	talled Window Kit	laken: In	mmendation	v of R	Frequency	Table 35.	Т
--------------------------------------------------------	----------------	-------------------	-----------	------------	--------	-----------	-----------	---

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Purchased and installed window kits	Santa seng upan ta sana seng ng pang ng	anna Alfred a transmission ann a 16 ann a threadann ann an 17 ann a th		
Yes	68	9.4%	166	9.1%
No	614	85.3%	1,600	87.9%
No, but plan to do this	32	4.4%	50	2.7%
Don't Know	6	0.8%	5	0.3%
Number of windows			A LARLE STATE OF THE TRANSPORT OF THE STATE OF	

covered	a manafi a da sa da sa		Provide and the second second	
1-3	38	57.6%	72	49.7%
4-7	18	27.3%	44	30.3%
8-10	7	10.6%	12	8.3%
	3	4.5%	17	11.7%
Size of window				
Small	4	5.9%	13	9.4%
Average	47	69.1%	80	57.6%
Large	17	25.0%	46	33.1%
Type of window				
Single pane	25	35.7%	54	34.9%
Single with storm	19	27.1%	31	22.6%
Double pane	26	37.1%	52	38.0%

The savings from this measure are relatively low, with the exception of therm savings of those that did not get the kits. This group was able to reduce their therm consumption by 49 therms annually, however these savings amounts to 0.3 therms per household, per year.

Table 36. Total Impact Estimates for Installing Window Shrink Kits

Window shrink kit	Number Installed	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kits	***************************************	(2)(4) Electron and an electron description of 22 22 and a second s		
Yes, installed	68	2.127	1,018	18.9
Plan to install	32	0.637	1,179	12.8
No Kits	na an a	N I TENEN INGEL IN CETAL DE LE CATANTAL ME LA CALANTAL DE LA CALANTAL DE LA CALANTAL DE LA CALANTAL DE LA CALAN Calanta de la Calanta de La Calanta de la Calanta de La		MARGOLANDER REICHTER ALL EIN MARGOLANDER KÖNIGENES SAMMERICENNESS MALL DE TROCK
Yes, installed	166	2.147	3,516	48.9
Plan to install	50	0.564	1,060	8.7

Table 37. Mean	Impact	Estimates	for	Participants	Installing	Window	Shrink Kits
		130					

Window shrink kit	Number Installed	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kits				
Yes, installed	68	0.03128	15.0	0.3
No Kits	2000 MWW W HAR BERTANT COLOR OF COMPLETING STOP 5 MWW FF 7 HAM SHI LA LEA LE CA F	an a	an digen in werden men generen an bekenden in de George (het bever der de Die Marsten de Grei de Grei de Grei d	n an thun the structure of the second sec
Yes, installed	166	0.01293	21.1	0.3

Insulated Water Heater

The second most common response to the recommendation to insulate the hot water heater was "No, but I plan to", with about 11-17% of both groups providing this response. Only about 14-15% of the respondents report that they have taken the action as a result of the PER.

Table 38. Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Insulated Water Heater

Action	Kentucky Kits	Kentucky Kits	Kentucky No	Kentucky No
	CALIFORNIA DE LA CALIFORNIA		A DESCRIPTION OF THE OWNER OF THE	one construction of the second state of the se

	(n)	(%)	Kits (n)	Kits (%)
Insulated hot water beater tank		Annalder under 1977 (1964) en ser son de la constant de la ser son de la ser ser son de la ser ser son de la s Annalder en antiliser de la ser son de la	and Bran Ladit Derroden one Lank 2005 Bran 1996 Bran 1997	Delignen i Frankreiserikeriski kirken (birtur exemption der Konsten
Yes	103	14.4%	267	14.8%
No	488	68.4%	1,304	72.2%
No, but plan to do this	119	16.7%	201	11.1%
Don't Know	3	0.4%	35	1.9%
Capacity of water heater, in gallons				
30	15	12.8%	75	26.0%
50	58	49.6%	117	40.5%
60	21	17.9%	31	10.7%
75	7	6.0%	9	3.1%
80+	7	6.0%	19	6.6%
Don't Know	9	7.7%	38	13.1%

Table 39. Total Impact Estimates for Insulating Water Heater

penet for fail to the appropriate fail of the size of the size of the penet of a size of a size of the size of t	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes	102	1.134	3,282	354.1
No, but plan to	119	0.474	4,153	460.8
Kentucky No Kits	1879	agu ga ladan di kaka mining kaga karang kan ni kan	Annas za stantikana (n. 1944) sa	an fair air an an an ann an an ann an ann an ann an a
Yes	265	1.288	11,278	901.4
No, but plan to	201	0.698	6,111	915.3

Table 40. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Insulating Water Heater

	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
	102	0.01112	32.2	3.5
Kentucky No Kits	1879			
Yes	265	0.00486	42.6	3.4

Manage Draperies

This recommendation has one of the highest response rates, with about 80% of both groups indicating that they are now managing their drapes in the winter to let the sun shine in during the day. Again, the survey asked respondents to record what they were doing that was at least in part caused by the information presented on their PER report.

Table 41.	Frequency	of Recommendation	Taken: Managing Draperies
-----------	-----------	-------------------	---------------------------

анданиянык или порализинана или оронкаланка или ороналарынан или или ороналары или или или или или или или или Талданан или или или или или или или или или ил	Kentucky Kits	Kentucky Kits	Kentucky No	Kentucky No
Action	(n)	(%)	Kits (n)	Kits (%)

Manages draperies	n 20 mei 19 m Na sea sea sea sea sea sea sea sea sea se	na meneral de la cala servar a constructuer de la cala de la const Nome	1999 BIL 2002 BIL 2007 BIL 2007 BIL 2017 BIL 201 1997 BIL 2017	l han da han fan de ser an de s
Yes	589	80.7%	1,446	78.6%
No	124	17.0%	342	18.6%
No, but plan to do this	11	1.5%	43	2.3%
Don't Know	6	0.8%	8	0.4%
Number of window				
coverings managed				
1-3	152	30.0%	410	32.5%
4-7	250	49.3%	601	47.7%
8-12	84	16.6%	198	15.7%
13+	21	4.1%	52	4.1%

 Table 42. Total Impact Estimates for Managing Draperies

gan taran yang kang kang kang kang kang kang kang k	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes	589	0	36,371	1.641
No, but plan to	11	0	176	32.1
Kentucky No Kits	1,879	748114475218422753445434761225327578753475125252243434476526344455225875389	94.200.001/001/001/001/001/001/001/001/001/0	alanda saka saka saka kana kana kana kana kan
Yes	1,446	0	96,373	4,371.6
No, but plan to	43	0	338	84.8

 Table 43. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Managing Draperies

	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes	589	0.00000	61.8	2.8
Kentucky No Kits	1,879	1999-1999 1995 1997 1998 1992 1992 2002 2005 2005 2005 2005 2005 2005 2	n na hann an bhann an shùn an trù	Ten na kon kan interna kan kan kan kan kan kan kan kan kan k
Yes	1,446	0.00000	66.6	3.0

Cleaned Electric Baseboards

As this measure only applies to those that have both electric heat and baseboards, and the impacts of the action are small - little savings are realized from this recommendation. Many of those that said they took the action did not have electric heat, so most of the cases were removed from the impact estimation calculations. This response indicates that many participants do not know what baseboard units are, and most likely cleaned the warm air registers leading from the central heating unit. An action that provides no savings.

presidences as a second second second second second as a second s	en station these sub-real-stations is an exercise the station of the station of the sub-real station of the sub-	Notification and an experimental statement of the second statement and the second second second second second	Querts 64 PROVED THE AND	
Action	Kentucky Kits	Kentucky Kits	Kentucky No	Kentucky No
and the second of the second of the second se	FLAT CONTRACTOR OF A DESCRIPTION OF A DESC	in the second substrates and the first based of the second s	Source and the second	CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR

######################################	(n)	(%)	Kits (n)	Kits (%)
Cleaned electric baseboards	No. Carlo Marka C. D. Contra	an colon manana an ann an ann an ann an ann an an		d L11000-001112999 Province days - 6 (9 Providency gold and 24 P
Yes	112	39.6%	231	37.7%
No	143	50.5%	317	51.7%
No, but plan to do this	18	6.4%	43	7.0%
Don't Know	10	3.5%	22	3.6%
Number of electric baseboards cleaned				
1-3	21	22.6%	52	27.8%
4-7	42	45.2%	62	33.2%
8-12	22	23.7%	55	29.4%
13+	8	8.6%	18	9.6%

Table 45. Total Impact Estimates for Cleaning Baseboards

n/water water services in the service of the	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes	5		40	1992/2014/1992/1992/1992/2014/2014/2014/2014/2014/2014/2014/201
No, but plan to	1		8	
Kentucky No Kits	1879	NA LOU PRACE PARALES LAND IN JE OLD AN THE LECK OF LAND IN A MENUTURY STATE	ganangen an feren sin samen an samen sin samen an	Yan da kuma menerakan da kuma d
Yes	7		51	in best catego al to 19 Auril 19
No, but plan to	1		8	

Table 46. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Cleaning Baseboards

	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
	5	99999999999999999999999999999999999999	8.0	21/20/2014/2017/2014/2012/2014/2014/2014/2014/2014/2014
Kentucky No Kits	1879	egan son of the series of the series of the Alexandron Son and the Alexandron Son and the series of the series	Y DI MARANA MAN KANANA MANANA MANA	menter in den in de forder de la constant de la con
Yes	7		7.2	

Attic Insulation

The recommendation to insulate the attic was taken by over 45% of the respondents. Another 6-10% plan to take this action. Most respondents report that they have or will insulate the entire attic with fiberglass insulation, adding 2-6 inches.

Table 47. Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Attic Insulation

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Attic insulated				
Yes	303	45.4%	833	48.9%
No	286	42.9%	707	41.5%
No, but plan to do this	64	9.6%	107	6.3%

Don't Know	14	2.1%	56	3.3%
All or part of ceiling	a province and a second of the second s	and a second		
insulated			norther or competence of the logiture of MM-2000-color	
Part of ceiling	39	12.7%	82	11.2%
All of ceiling	267	87.3%	649	88.8%
Type of insulation				
Fiberglass	191	68.5%	505	71.8%
Cellulose	58	20.8%	126	17.9%
Foam	15	5.4%	38	5.4%
Other	15	5.4%	34	4.8%
Inches of thickness				
added				at the first state of the same state of the state state
1-2	21	8.2%	81	12.8%
2-4	84	32.7%	223	35.1%
5-6	81	31.5%	163	25.7%
7-8	36	14.0%	77	12.1%
9-10	21	8.2%	49	7.7%
11+	14	5.4%	42	6.6%
Inches of thickness	and allow the set of the latest of the latest set of the latest se			
already there				
1-2	75	34.7%	207	41.5%
2-4	66	30.6%	174	34.9%
5-6	38	17.6%	61	12.2%
7-8	18	8.3%	30	6.0%
9-10	7	3.2%	9	1.8%
11+	12	5.6%	18	3.6%

The myriad of responses in the survey regarding this recommendation (and the following recommendation of insulation of sidewalls) require a more complex table than the other measures. Those that responded are broken down into six groups:

- 1. Yes, installed attic insulation. These respondents provided full details by answering all of the four follow-up questions.
- 2. Yes, installed attic insulation, but only partial detail. These respondents answered only 2 or 3 of the follow-up questions.
- 3. Yes, installed attic insulation, but little or no detail. These respondents answered 0 or 1 of the follow-up questions.
- 4. No, but plan to install attic insulation. These respondents provided full details by answering all of the four follow-up questions.
- 5. No, but plan to install attic insulation, but only partial detail. These respondents answered only 2 or 3 of the follow-up questions.
- 6. No, but plan to install attic insulation but little or no detail. These respondents answered 0 or 1 of the follow-up questions.

The impacts for groups 2, 3, 5 and 6 are estimated using the mean value of the responses of those that provided the needed details. The impacts are presented in Table 48 below.

Table 48.	Total Impact	Estimates for	Attic Insulation
-----------	---------------------	---------------	------------------

	арал бала ула сама саман на саман кака кака кака кака кака кака кака	we between a contract and a contract term to an an and a sub-transport of both and a sub-traction of the sub-	nge oast neneved fan it belde reder af heizer a meke wier fan Afraac oer ae oakel oek kier met Africe (adwaar werster 1944
Population	Total kW	Total kWh	Total Therm
	Approximate pages a particulation of the page and a second electronic and the second of the term of the second	lander in der Seiter der Anne einer Sternerbeiten sich Marken versten sich Mitheore erstenen einer aller diese Seiter Nach	A CONTRACTOR OF

ντα ματά τρογραφικά το		Savings	Savings	Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, installed attic insulation	247	25.107	15,843	267.5
Yes, installed, but only partial detail	38	1.644	3,119	57.1
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	18	0.894	1,494	27.0
No, but plan to, with full detail	5	0.098	97	3.6
No, but plan to, but only partial detail	2	0.052	51	2.8
No, but plan to, but little or no detail	57	4.465	9,367	85.1
Kentucky No Kits	1879	\$2999.5999589958964958969999999999999999999999		ne on the second se
Yes, installed attic insulation	628	31.440	56,639	875.4
Yes, installed, but only partial detail	81	5.578	10,798	136.1
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	124	8.589	17,726	211.1
No, but plan to, with full detail	9	0.299	593	3.9
No, but plan to, but only partial detail	1	0.028	27	1.4
No, but plan to, but little or no detail	97	6.801	13,031	149.8

Table 49. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Installing Attic Insulation

METER LINNER, 2014 MARK 2014 AND	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, installed attic insulation	247	0.10165	64.1	1.1
Yes, installed, but only partial detail	38	0.04326	82.1	1.5
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	18	0.04967	83.0	1.5
Kentucky No Kits	1879			na elektronomi Gruppingen en e
Yes, installed attic insulation	628	0.05006	90.2	1.4
Yes, installed, but only partial detail	81	0.06886	133.31	1.7
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	124	0.06927	142.95	1.7

Sidewall Insulation

Less than 10% have taken this action as a result of the PER recommendation, with another 3-5% planning on doing this. The energy savings are higher for this measure than for attic insulation, since the base assumption is that the wall is uninsulated.

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Sidewalls insulated				
Yes	34	5.0%	133	7.7%
No	606	88.5%	1,486	86.3%
No, but plan to do this	32	4.7%	57	3.3%
Don't Know	13	1.9%	45	2.6%
Number of sidewalls insulated				
1	4	14.3%	5	5.1%
2	1	3.6%	8	8.2%
3	6	21.4%	15	15.3%
4+	17	60.7%	70	71.4%
Type of insulation				
Fiberglass	12	42.9%	59	60.2%
Cellulose	3	10.7%	14	14.3%
Foam	9	32.1%	13	13.3%
Other	4	14.3%	12	12.2%
Inches of thickness added				
1-3	14	53.8%	46	50.9%
4-6	11	42.3%	34	39.3%
7-12	1	3.8%	6	8.0%
13+	0	0.0%	2	1.8%

Table 50. Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Sidewall Insulation

Table 51. Total Impact Estimates for Sidewall Insulation

field Broth and an ann ann ann ann ann ann ann ann	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, installed sidewall insulation	20	6.948	2,656	61.9
Yes, installed, but only partial detail	8	1.273	752	31.0
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	62	4.509	9,232	238.1
No, but plan to, with full detail	1	.447	499	31
No, but plan to, but only partial detail	0	0	0	0
No, but plan to, but little or no detail	31	2.415	7,003	101.9
Kentucky No Kits	1879		n a seu la filia de la construction de la construction de la constructión de la constructión de la constructión	

Yes, installed sidewall insulation	76	5.746	13,714	276.3
Yes, installed, but only partial detail	16	1.284	3,503	54.6
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	199	15.919	41,563	700.9
No, but plan to, with full detail	4	0.329	1,104	3.5
No, but plan to, but only partial detail	2	0.134	500	3.9
No, but plan to, but little or no detail	51	4.084	10,591	173.3

Table 52. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Installing Sidewall Insulation

The Construction of the Co	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741	na London ann ann ann ann ann ann ann ann ann a	nner for den konstanden in den konstanden for en konstanden in den konstanden konstanden som konstanden som kon	a na konfirma na konkulen en konkulen en konkulen en konkulen i saar de die de die de en konkulen die die die k
Yes, installed sidewall insulation	20	0.34738	132.8	3.1
Yes, installed, but only partial detail	8	0.15913	94	3.9
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	62	0.07273	149	3.8
Kentucky No Kits	1879	n e den eta zon din senten en la sente dina den dina di den eta esta	n andar finala da ana ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang an	and de la companya d
Yes, installed sidewall insulation	76	0.07561	180.4	3.6
Yes, installed, but only partial detail	16	0.08025	218.9	3.4
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	199	0.07999	208.9	3.5

Duct Insulation/Repair

Respondents were more likely to repair the ducts than to insulate them, but many report that they plan on taking both actions. Unfortunately, over 60% of the ducts are located in heated areas of the home in which insulation or repair will not provide savings.

Table 53.	Frequency of	of Recommen	dation Taken:	Duct Ins	ulation or Repair

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Insulated ducts				
Yes	75	10.7%	202	11.7%
No	558	79.8%	1,403	81.6%
No, but plan to do this	48	6.9%	64	3.7%
Don't Know	18	2.6%	51	3.0%

Repaired holes in ducts				
Yes	77	23.2%	173	19.9%
No	230	69.3%	599	68.9%
No, but plan to do this	8	2.4%	24	2.8%
Don't Know	17	5.1%	73	8.4%
Location of ducts insulated				
Unheated area	74	26.2%	193	25.9%
Heated area	183	64.9%	462	62.0%
Don't Know	25	8.9%	90	12.1%

The tables below present the savings for the duct work, and the breakdown of how many of them repaired or insulated ducts in heated areas.

ge gestelste kanne en forde of oortuge uit werden die het stelste stelste verkenne en fiew (1) verse wurde verk	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, insulated ducts	41	4.071	3,896	88.1
Yes, insulated ducts, but they were in a heated area	32	0	0	0
No, but plan to	48	1.213	2,808	45.6
Kentucky No Kits	1879		, na ta standardi na tanàn amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin Ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'	2012-2017-2017-2017-2017-2017-2017-2017-
Yes, insulated ducts	104	6.688	16,648	210.1
Yes, insulated ducts, but they were in a heated area	96	0	0	0
No, but plan to	64	3.173	6,692	65.7

Table 54. Total Impact Estimates for Duct Insulation

Table 55. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Installing Duct Insulation

Performance and a second	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			בי (או אי 100 בי 100
Yes, insulated ducts	41	0.09928	95.0	2.1
Kentucky No Kits	1879		на (до до тока на при тока се на пре тока се на пре тока се на пре тока на пре тока на пре тока на пре тока на На стратите на пре тока на пре тока се на пре тока се на пре тока на пре тока на пре тока на пре тока на пре ток	
Yes, insulated ducts	104	0.06431	160.1	2.0

Table 56. Total Impact Estimates for Duct Repair

	Propheter Processes and the second constrained and the constrained and the second second second and the second	ran se	per la canadica de la parciente la este de statut de tante de la constatue de la canada de la canada de recepción de
Population	Total kW	Total kWh	Total Therm
	l A service success and the service instant is instituted in the service and the service service is the service mean target is in	ence of the second s	Contractioners (en 11 des seus des Contractioners Contraction and Contractioners and C

		Savings	Savings	Savings
Kentucky Kits	741		(1997) 	1971-1981 1987-1942 1942 1942 1971 (1971 1971 1974 1942 1971 1974 1974 1974 1974 1974 1974 1974
Yes, repaired ducts	37	7.495	4,408	58.1
Yes, repaired ducts, but they were in a heated area	36	0	0	0
No, but plan to	8	155	362	9.9
Kentucky No Kits	1879			ter for de la Billion versa a poetro de la de la servicio de la forma de la destrucción de la destrucción de la
Yes, repaired ducts	92	7.754	16,255	94.1
Yes, repaired ducts, but they were in a heated area	79	0	0	0
No, but plan to	24	1.155	2,486	23.9

Table 57. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Performing Duct Repair

	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, repaired ducts	37	0.20257	119.1	1.6
Kentucky No Kits	1879			
Yes, repaired ducts	92	0.08429	176.7	1.0

Installed a New Central Air Unit

Just over 20% of the respondents indicated that they have installed a new central air unit at least in part because of the PER program. Over half of the participants report that their new units are high efficiency units. Most of the respondents did not know the SEER number for their new unit, and many of the responses had to be adjusted in this analysis as a result. For example, some respondents said that they installed a high efficiency unit and also reported that it had an SEER of 12. When this occurred, we assumed the SEER number was correct and changed the efficiency to "standard". We also distributed the SEER values of the people who could report them across the values for the individuals that could not report them. This provided a way to adjust the SEER ratings for the people who reported buying a high efficiency unit, but did not know the SEER rating to account for the fraction of the participants who actually purchased a more standard SEER unit.

Close to 3% of the respondents indicated that they planned on installing a new central air unit.

Table 58. Frequency of Recommendation Taken: New Central Air Unit

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Installed a new central air unit				
Yes	154	22.1%	386	22.3%
No	519	74.6%	1,291	74.8%
No, but plan to do this	18	2.6%	43	2.5%
Don't Know	5	0.7%	6	0.4%
Efficiency of unit	1 Summarket and a 198 FT - 1 and 2 FT - 1 and 2 FT - 1 and 3 FT - 1			
High efficiency	139	52.1%	325	49.2%
Standard	65	24.3%	135	20.4%
Don't Know	63	23.6%	201	30.4%
SEER number for unit	e province and the second second second second devices a	The second se	an a shaka wata na Manaka wata na sh	
=<11	14	6.0%	16	2.8%
12	12	5.2%	26	4.5%
13	21	9.1%	53	9.2%
14+	20	8.6%	33	5.7%
Don't Know	165	71.1%	451	77.9%

Only 58 respondents who also received the kits provided any details on the new central air unit they installed. The other 96 cases provided partial or no details, so we used the mean responses from the 58 cases that provided purchase details to determine impact estimates. We used this same method for the 269 cases in the "no kits" group who also were unable to provide full details about the efficiency of their units. We only calculated estimated savings for those that plan to install a new central air unit if they provided the details on the efficiency level that they planned to purchase.

Table 59. Total Impact Estimates for New Cent	ral Air Units
-----------------------------------------------	---------------

nn gan amada ina antikon na tao ang pang karpanakan sa bang ang pang bang bang bang bang bang bang bang b	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741	ישאיר איז		
Yes, installed a new central air unit	58	12.865	17,411	0
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	96	19.463	22,531	. 0
No, but plan to, with full detail	1	0.129	118	0
No, but plan to, but little or no detail	17	2.439	3,597	
Kentucky No Kits	1879	generalise von inden alle anvezen en e	na socionalisten 1942 particularez 2014/2017 (1942) Transformational Anno Martin Lagrandar	anna an fha ann an ann an ann ann ann ann ann ann
Yes, installed a new central air unit	117	26.778	34,523	0
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	269	58.680	68,558	0
No, but plan to, with full detail	7	1.545	2,244	0
No, but plan to, but little or no detail	36	4.988	4,939	0

na n	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, installed a new central air unit	58	0.79103	300.2	0
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	96	0.20274	234.7	0
Kentucky No Kits	1879	al construction for the later of the later of the source of the	nen en	
Yes, installed a new central air unit	117	0.22887	295.1	0
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	269	0.21814	254.9	0

Table 60. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Installing New Central Air Units

Installed a New Heat Pump

About 7% of the respondents indicated that they installed a new heat pump, but most of them do not know the SEER of their new units. However, they indicated that more than half of them were high efficiency. Here again, we used the efficiency distributions from the participants who did report their SEER, at the same ratio for those who did not know the SEER.

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Installed a new heat				
pump				
Yes	48	7.3%	110	6.8%
No	549	83.6%	1,363	84.6%
No, but plan to do this	54	8.2%	119	7.4%
Don't Know	6	0.9%	19	1.2%
Efficiency of heat pump				
High efficiency	34	54.8%	74	50.7%
Standard	9	14.5%	20	13.7%
Don't Know	19	30.7%	52	35.6%
SEER number for heat				
pump				
=<11	4	7.4%	8	6.6%
12	1	1.9%	6	5.0%
13	6	11.1%	18	14.9%
14+	9	16.7%	15	12.4%
Don't Know	34	63.0%	74	61.2%

 Table 61. Frequency of Recommendation Taken: Installed a New Heat Pump

Table 62. Total Impact Estimates for New Heat Pumps

	nina a dia kang bang bang bang kang bang bang bang bang bang bang bang b	THE STATE AND	
Denulation	Total kW	Total kWh	Total Therm
Population	Savings	Savings	Savings
	Construction and an an an an an an an an an and an	in a sector of the	And a second

Kentucky Kits	741	ANDER HANNELEN KEINEN HER EINEN HER KEINEN HE	n dan mananging kanangkan di kanangkan di manangkan di manangkan di manangkan di manangkan di manangkan di mana	naka ku normandon dizi kara kakana ku menduk kanan ku na
Yes, installed a new heat pump	16	5.126	11,288	0
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	32	9.831	18,921	0
No, but plan to, with full detail	0			
No, but plan to, but little or no detail	54	13.410	18,474	
Kentucky No Kits	1879	92999 991 WW TY SUBJECT HTTTY WEEKS (OM 1999 HIL 1993) - CHESSEL HALL HERVELLE HERVELLE HERVELLE HERVELLE HERVE	an de la contract de la contract de la contracta de la contracte de la contracta de la contracta de la contract La contracta de la contracta de	anna an ann-an airte an bhairte an bhairte ann ann an bhairte ann an bhairte an ann an bhairte an bhairte an bh
Yes, installed a new heat pump	33	10.626	24,289	0
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	77	25.318	48,152	0
No, but plan to, with full detail	5	1.184	1,910	0
No, but plan to, but little or no detail	114	30.079	36,313	0

Table 63. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Installing New Heat Pumps

	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, installed a new heat pump	16	0.32038	705.5	линизандиналиания положила со
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	32	0.30722	591.3	
Kentucky No Kits	1879	AND PROCESSION OF THE PROPERTY OF THE CASE OF THE OFFICE AND THE CASE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE OFFICE AND THE PROPERTY OF THE OFFICE AND THE PROPERTY OF THE OFFICE AND THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERTY OF THE OFFICE AND THE PROPERTY OF THE	na sana kana kana kana kana kana kana ka	n kartenden militak elema mesina intizionanna andereda kartena faktaka aktika aktika aktika aktika aktika aktik
Yes, installed a new heat pump	33	0.32199	736.0	
Yes, installed, but little or no detail	77	0.32881	625.4	0

Installed a New Furnace

About 20% of the respondents indicated that they installed a new furnace at least in part because of the PER report, and about 2-3% indicated that they plan on taking this action.

Action	Kentucky Kits (n)	Kentucky Kits (%)	Kentucky No Kits (n)	Kentucky No Kits (%)
Installed a new furnace				
Yes	131	19.3%	278	16.9%
No	526	77.4%	1,323	80.6%
No, but plan to do this	18	2.6%	30	1.8%

Table 64. Frequency of Recommendation Taken: New Furnace

Don't Know	5	0.7%	11	0.7%
Exhaust/efficiency				
Plastic pipe	133	78.7%	245	62.0%
Chimney or flue	27	16.0%	94	23.8%
Don't Know	9	5.3%	56	14.2%

Most of the respondents that plan to install a new furnace did not provide details on the efficiency of the units, so only a small number of participants have impact estimates applied. The 409 respondents that did install a new furnace and who could provide information on energy efficiency are saving an estimated 61 therms annually.

Table 65. Total Impact Estimates for New Furnaces

nn utzalan Burden Kalander (dari kana kana kana kana kana kana kana kan	Population	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, installed a new furnace	131	-	-	381.9
No, but plan to	18	~	~	94.9
Kentucky No Kits	741	vene o help sama konten tant findantika kon operator sa kantakan kantakan kantakan kantakan kantakan kantakan k	an dan de san de ser de se La ser de ser	yan kenangan kanangan kenangan di kenangan di kenangan kenangan kenangan kenangan kenangan kenangan kenangan ke
Yes, installed a new furnace	131	•••	-	841.3
No, but plan to	18	•	-	104.7

Table 66. Mean Impact Estimates for Participants Installing New Furnaces

	Population	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Kentucky Kits	741			
Yes, installed a new furnace	131	0.00000	0.00	2.9
Kentucky No Kits	1,879			
Yes, installed a new furnace	278	0.00000	0.00	3.0

Visited the Duke Energy Web Site

Most of the respondents have not visited the Duke Energy web site. Only about 20-30% said that they have or that they plan to visit the site. Of those that have visited the site, over half of them said that they found the web site helpful.

	Kentucky Kits	Kentucky Kits	Kentucky No	Kentucky No
Action	(n)	(%)	Kits (n)	Kits (%)

Visited Duke web site				
Yes	96	13.6%	155	8.6%
No	498	70.6%	1,427	79.6%
No, but plan to do this	107	15.2%	191	10.7%
Don't Know	4	0.6%	19	1.1%
Web site was helpful				
Yes	53	55.2%	70	53.8%
Somewhat	40	41.7%	54	41.5%
Don't Know	3	3.1%	6	4.6%

All Recommendations

The following tables summarize the number of recommendations taken and the savings estimates based on those recommendations. These tables do not include the savings estimates of those that plan to take the recommendation.

Those customers who received the kits followed about 21.7% of the recommendations overall, and were able to save 406 kW, over 2 million kilowatt hours, and almost 47,000 therms. If the information they provided on their survey is accurate. The following table summarizes the savings achieved.

Kits							
	Population	Percent Installed	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings		
Lowered the temperature in winter	608	82.1%					
Daytime savings				121,733	2,727		
Nighttime savings			-	56,733	1,080		
Purchased and installed CFLs	393	53.0%	25.255	151,396	-67		
Switched to cold water	386	52.1%	5.582	27,404	3,876		
Replaced furnace filter	143	19.3%	-2.24	-3,934	-21		
Closed off fireplace	191	25.8%	0.642	1,103	21		
Stopped heating unused rooms	405	54.7%	86.488	35,061	437		
Window Shrink	68	9.2%	2.127	1,018	19		
Insulated water heater	102	13.8%	1.134	3,282	354		
Manages draperies	589	79.5%	-	36,371	1,641		
Cleaned baseboards	5	0.7%	-	40	-		
Installed attic insulation	247	33.3%	25.107	15,843	268		
Installed, but only partial detail	38	5.1%	1.644	3,119	57		
Installed, but little or no detail	18	2.4%	0.894	1,494	27		
Installed sidewall insulation	20	2.7%	6.948	2,656	62		
Installed, but only partial detail	8	1.1%	1.273	752	31		
Installed, but little or no detail	62	8.4%	4.509	9,232	238		
Insulated ducts	41	5.5%	4.071	3,896	88		
Repaired ducts	37	5.0%	7.495	4,408	58		
Installed a new central air unit	58	7.8%	12.865	17,411	-		
Installed a central air unit, but	96	13.0%	19.463	22,531	-		
little or no detail							
Installed a new furnace	131	17.7%	-	-	382		
Installed a new heat pump	16	2.2%	5.126	11,288			

Table 67.	Summary of	Total Savings f	or All Recomm	endations T	`aken by T	hose Receivi	ng
Kits							

Installed heat pump, but little or	32	4.3%	9.831	18,921	
no detail					
Total			180.6	485,709	10,925

Those that did not receive the kits also followed 21.7% of the recommendations, but had much higher total savings due to the number of participants providing the survey.

Table 68. Summary of Total Savings for All Recommendations Taken by Those NotReceiving Kits

	Population	Percent Installed	Total kW Savings	Total kWh Savings	Total Therm Savings
Lowered the temperature in winter	1559	83.0%			
Daytime savings			-	464,354	7,255
Nighttime savings			-	96,373	2,778
Purchased and installed CFLs	899	47.8%	5.503	45,864	-136
Switched to cold water	987	52.5%	7.159	62,702	10,211
Replaced furnace filter	458	24.4%	-0.880	-4617	41
Closed off fireplace	509	27.1%	0.340	1,201	23
Stopped heating unused rooms	1032	54.9%	81.334	123,535	1,270
Window Shrink	166	8.8%	2.147	3,516	49
Insulated water heater	265	14.1%	1.288	11,278	901
Manages draperies	1,446	77.0%	-	96,373	4,372
Cleaned baseboards	7	0.4%		51	-
Installed attic insulation	628	33.4%	31.440	56,639	857
Installed, but only partial detail	81	4.3%	5.578	10,798	136
Installed, but little or no detail	124	6.6%	8.589	17,726	211
Installed sidewall insulation	76	4.0%	5.746	13,714	276
Installed, but only partial detail	16	0.9%	1.284	3,503	55
Installed, but little or no detail	199	10.6%	15.919	41,563	701
Insulated ducts	104	5.5%	6.688	16,648	210
Repaired ducts	92	4.9%	7.754	16,255	94
Installed a new central air unit	117	6.2%	26.778	34,523	-
Installed a central air unit, but					
little or no detail	269	14.3%	56.590	68,558	
Installed a new furnace	278	14.8%	-	-	841
Installed a new heat pump	33	1.8%	10.626	24,289	-
Installed heat pump, but little or no detail	77	4.1%	25.318	48,152	-
Total			185.923	1,062,698	29,042

The following two tables show the mean savings for the recommendation based on the total savings and the number of respondents following the recommendation.

Table 69. Summary of Mean Savings for All Recommendations Taken by Those Receiving Kits

	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Lowered the temperature in winter			
Daytime savings	-	200.2	4.5
Nighttime savings	-	93.3	1.8
Purchased and installed CFLs	0.06426	385.2	-0.2
----------------------------------------------------------	-----------	---------	----------
Switched to cold water	0.01446	71.0	10.0
Replaced furnace filter	-0.01779	-36.06	-0.12
Closed off fireplace	0.00336	5.8	0.1
Stopped heating unused rooms	0.21345	86.6	1.1
Window Shrink	0.03128	15.0	0.3
Insulated water heater	0.01112	32.2	3.5
Manages draperies	-	61.8	2.8
Cleaned baseboards	15	8.0	
Installed attic insulation	0.10165	64.1	1.1
Installed, but only partial detail	0.04326	82.1	1.5
Installed, but little or no detail	0.04967	83.0	1.5
Installed sidewall insulation	0.34738	132.8	3.1
Installed, but only partial detail	0.15913	94	3.9
Installed, but little or no detail	0.07273	149	3.8
Insulated ducts	0.09928	95.0	2.1
Repaired ducts	0.20257	119.1	1.6
Installed a new central air unit	0.79103	300.2	T
Installed a central air unit, but little or no detail	0.020274	234.7	-
Installed a new furnace		-	2.9
Installed a new heat pump	0.32038	705.5	-
Installed heat pump, but little or no detail	0.30722	591.36	-
Mean Total Savings, if all measures installed	2.18243	2,339.7	34.58

Table 70. Summary of Mean Savings for All Recommendations Taken by Those Not Receiving Kits

nuonuonetto en on on ta individualesta dividualeste presentada en on la vara a ortinenta en en esta dividualesc	Mean kW Savings	Mean kWh Savings	Mean Therm Savings
Lowered the temperature in winter	antan pengenan pakan pengenan pengan pengan pengan pengan pengenan pengenan pengenan pengenan pengenan pengan p	n a chann a bhann a mar an an ann an ann ann an ann ann ann a	an la angla di la ang ang 1000 kang ang 1012 kang ang 1012 kang kang kang kang kang kang kang kang
Daytime savings		297.9	4.7
Nighttime savings	***	138.1	1.8
Purchased and installed CFLs	0.00612	51	-0.2
Switched to cold water	0.00725	63.5	10.3
Replaced furnace filter	-0.01885	-41.18	-0.01
Closed off fireplace	0.00067	2.4	0.0
Stopped heating unused rooms	0.07881	119.7	1.2
Window Shrink	0.01293	21.2	0.3
Insulated water heater	0.00486	42.6	3.4
Manages draperies	-	66.6	3.0
Cleaned baseboards	-	7.2	-
Installed attic insulation	0.05006	90.2	1.4
Installed, but only partial detail	0.06886	133.31	1.7
Installed, but little or no detail	0.06927	142.95	1.7
Installed sidewall insulation	0.07561	90.2	3.6
Installed, but only partial detail	0.08025	218.9	3.4
Installed, but little or no detail	0.07999	208.9	3.5
Insulated ducts	0.06431	160.1	2.0

Repaired ducts	0.08429	176.7	1.0
Installed a new central air unit	1.22887	295.1	
Installed a central air unit, but little or no detail	0.21814	254.9	**
Installed a new furnace	-		3.0
Installed a new heat pump	1.32199	736.0	
Installed heat pump, but little or no detail	0.32881	625.4	
Mean Total Savings, if all measures installed	2.91692	2,317.32	35.49

Savings Distributions

There are substantial risks associated with relying on self-reported behavioral changes, because the foundation of the savings estimates are based solely on the participant's responses, with no means to verify that the respondent has installed the kit's measures or has actually taken the recommendation provided in the Personalized Energy Report. There are two main sources of bias with these types of surveys that directly impact the conclusions drawn from the responses. These sources of bias are Self-Selection Bias and False Response Bias. There is also an issue regarding the accuracy of the baseline energy use conditions used by the evaluation contractor to estimate savings in that many of these conditions need to be based on assumptions rather than on measurements. These three conditions significantly impact the evaluation contractor's ability to provide accurate estimates of energy impact. These issues are discussed in more detail in the following paragraphs.

Self-Selection Bias

The survey was sent to 5,401 PER Program participants -3,562 customers that did not receive the kit, and 1,839 customers that did receive the Energy Efficiency Starter Kit. The data collection efforts resulted in 1,879 responses from PER participants who only received the PER (response rate = 52.8%), and 741 responses (response rate = 40.3%) from Kentucky PER participants who received the Energy Efficiency Kit. The people that filled out and returned the survey are the participants that are more likely to install measures from the Energy Efficiency Kit and consider taking actions based on the recommendations from the Personalized Energy Report. That is, they self-selected themselves to return the survey because they have a higher interest in the subject matter than the people who did not. These individuals also will often respond to a survey in order to let it be known that they did the right thing, and that they are taking steps to be more energy efficient. The customers that did not return the survey are more likely to have a lower interest in the subject matter, and are less likely to take actions. Thus, the people who returned the survey are not the typical participant, but rather are the participant that is more likely to take actions. With 47.2% of the PER group and 59.7% of the Kit group not responding, we are setting the self-selection bias used to estimate the potential range of impacts at half of the non-response rate. As a result, all estimated energy impact estimates will be discounted 29.9% for customers that received the Energy Efficiency Kit and the Personalized Energy Report, and 23.6% for those that only received the Personalized Energy Report. All impact estimates will be discounted by this percentage in order to calculate the low end of the range of savings estimates for each measure and recommendation. This adjustment approach is subjective, and is not based on the evaluation literature or on completed research within the energy program evaluation field. Within the energy program evaluation field there is a substantial lack of research indicating the range of self-selection bias associated with energy efficiency programs. As a result, the authors of this study elected to apply a significant selfselection bias factor in order to be conservative in our estimates of program impacts. Setting the factor at half of the non-response rate is based on professional conservative judgment from conducting surveys and metering studies of energy efficiency programs for over 28 years and interacting with the evaluation community regarding these rates,

but we can point to no research that objectively assesses if this level of self-selection bias is too high or too low.

False Response Bias

False Response Bias is a problem with many self-reporting surveys. The participants respond not with the truth, but with the socially acceptable response. In short, they give the answer that they think is the *right answer* about what measures they installed or what actions they have taken as a result of the Personalized Energy Report. False response bias is typically not a large adjustment, depending on the controversy around the subject being discussed. False response bias adjustments typically range from a low of two or three percent to a high of 15 percent depending on the topic and the population being tested. The False Response Bias for this assessment was set at from a low of 10% to a high of 50% because of a specific rational relating to the conditions that act to increase or decrease this estimated average rate. A 10 % to 50% discount is be applied to each PER recommended measure impact estimate to calculate the low-end of the range of savings estimates for each measure and recommendation.

Baseline Energy Use Assumptions

When a mail survey is used to conduct an evaluation, the evaluation contractors are unsure of the actual conditions in the home that have experienced a change. For example, while a new showerhead may have been installed, it is impossible to estimate precise savings unless the flow rates and use conditions associated with the previous showerhead are well understood. For this study we established our baseline assumptions based on the survey results and our past research and experience with programs and program evaluations that have taken measurement of baseline conditions. We have also used housing-type computer models to estimate baseline conditions and behaviors. As a result, we are not adjusting the baseline conditions applied in this study, but rather using the survey results, the literature, our past research and field experience to set baseline conditions. However, because these are not program-participant measured baseline conditions, it is important to let the reader know that the baselines used in this study are estimated.

Methodology

The level of discounting used to determine the ranges for each of the measures and recommendations can be found in the table below. The self-selection bias discount factor for all measures and recommendations for the Kentucky PER is 29.9% for customers that received the Energy Efficiency Kit and the Personalized Energy Report, and 23.6% for those that only received the Personalized Energy Report.

Measure	False	Other Discounting and Notes	
	Response Bias		
CFLs	10%	Used ranges for wattage of bulb removed (as opposed to most common wattage in range) and hours of use for the lamp (as opposed to the mean of the range).	
Weatherstripping	10%		
Outlet gaskets	10%		
Window shrink kit	10%	Adjusted square footage of window: if customer	

		indicated "small" window, sq ft reduced by 1/3; if "average" or "large", sq ft reduced by ½.
Showerhead	20%	Used 2.75 gpm for base showerhead (as opposed to 3.1 gpm) to get the low range.
Aerators	20%	Removed the savings from cases in which there was already an aerator installed for the low estimates.

Recommendation	False	Other Discounting and Notes		
	Response Bias			
CFLs	50%	Used ranges for wattage of bulb removed (as opposed to most common wattage in range) and hours of use for the lamp (as opposed to the mean of the range). Used ranges for wattage of CFL installed. For high range, used 15 CFL replacements when respondent indicated they replaced 10+ bulbs.		
Clean baseboards	50%			
Close off fireplace	50%			
Install new central air unit	50%	Low end of savings obtained by further cutting savings by half under the assumption that half of new installations were normal replacement instead of early replacement.		
Install new furnace	50%	Low end of savings obtained by further cutting savings by half under the assumption that half of new installations were normal replacement instead of early replacement.		
Install a new refrigerator	50%	Used 1700 for base.		
Install a new heat pump	50%	Low end of savings obtained by further cutting savings by half under the assumption that half of new installations were normal replacement instead of early replacement.		
Install attic insulation	50%	For partial installation, used a range of 25% coverage instead of 50%. Used a low range of 225 square feet per room.		
Install sidewall insulation	50%	Removed savings for those that indicated that they installed 7-12" or 13"+ of sidewall insulation. Used a low range of 225 square feet per room. Halved the fraction used in calculating wall area as a fraction of floor area.		
Install window shrink kits	50%	Adjusted square footage of window: if customer indicated "small" window, sq ft reduced by 1/3; if "average" or "large", sq ft reduced by ½.		
Insulate or repair ducts	50%	Savings cut in half based on having less insulation than before and lower leakage rates.		
Insulate water heater	50%	UA table modified to reflect a 1" blanket. Also used a lower set point of 120 degrees.		
Lower temperature in winter	50%			
Manage draperies	50%	Reduced the savings by ½ for 2/3 of the windows to account for direction of window.		
Replace furnace filter	50%			
Stop heating unused rooms	50%	Further reduced savings by 20% because of the inability to completely shut off a room, and the conductive losses through the uninsulated walls.		

Switch to cold water	50%	
for laundry		

Savings Estimates

Each of the Kit measures and PER recommendations are recalculated here in order to provide reasonable ranges of energy savings associated with each item. The tables below provide the low and high estimates for each of the measures and recommendations provided to the Indiana participants. Savings estimates are provided for only those participants who indicated that they installed the measure. For recommendations, savings are provided for only those who indicated that they took the action, and provided full details on follow-up questions on the survey.

Measure	Total kW	Savings	Mean kW Savings (per install)	
weasure	Low	High	Low	High
15-watt CFL	1.928	5.243	0.00295	0.00802
20-watt CFL	1.867	5.166	0.00316	0.00876
Weatherstripping	0.327	0.683	0.00126	0.00264
Outlet gaskets	0.768	1.850	0.00210	0.00505
Window shrink kit	0.737	2.286	0.00730	0.02263
Showerhead	1.759	4.053	0.00377	0.00868
Bathroom aerator	0.020	0.035	0.00005	0.00009
Kitchen aerator	0.014	0.025	0.00004	0.00007

Table 71. Kentucky Kit Participants' Range of Kilowatt Savings

Table 72. Kentucky Kit Participants' Range of Kilowatt-Hour Savings

Measuro	Total kWh	n Savings	Mean kWh Savii	ngs (per install)
measure	Low	High	Low	High
15-watt CFL	19,966	88,829	30.5	135.8
20-watt CFL	18,737	82,917	31.8	140.5
Weatherstripping	853	2,231	3.3	8.6
Outlet gaskets	2,629	6,351	7.2	17.4
Window shrink kit	1,279	3,957	12.7	39.2
Showerhead	16,048	36,983	34.4	79.2
Bathroom aerator	1,513	2,651	3.8	6.7
Kitchen aerator	1,168	2,083	3.2	5.7

Table 73. Kentucky Kit Participants' Range of Therm Savings

Measure	Total Ther	m Savings	Mean Therm Savings (per insta	
weasure	Low	High	Low	High
15-watt CFL	-31.7	-141.3	0.0	-0.2
20-watt CFL	-29.5	-130.8	-0.1	-0.2
Weatherstripping	19.7	51.3	0.1	0.2
Outlet gaskets	533.3	126.4	1.5	0.3
Window shrink kit	14.5	44.9	0.1	0.4
Showerhead	1,624.4	3,724.6	3.5	8.0
Bathroom aerator	85.7	149.5	0.2	0.4

Kitchen aerator	75.5	134.6	0.2	0.4

Table 74. Kentucky Kit Participants' Range of Kilowatt Savings for Recommendations

Pacammandation	Total kW	Savings	Mean kW Savings (per install)	
Recommendation	Low	High	Low	High
CFLs	25.255	45.505	0.06426	0.11579
Clean baseboards	-	-	-	-
Close off fireplace	0.642	0.898	0.00336	0.00470
Install new central air unit	12.865	73.408	0.79103	1.26566
Install new furnace	-	-	-	-
Install a new heat pump	5.126	29.242	0.32038	1.82763
Install attic insulation	25.107	40.171	0.10165	0.16264
Install sidewall insulation	6.948	11.116	0.34738	0.55580
Install window shrink kits	2.127	3.832	0.03128	0.05635
Insulate ducts	4.071	6.513	0.09928	0.15885
Repair ducts	7.495	11.992	0.20257	0.32411
Insulate water heater	1.134	2.044	0.01112	0.02004
Lower temp in winter - day	-	u n	-	-
Lower temp in winter - night	-	-	-	-
Manage draperies		-	-	-
Replace furnace filter	-2.240	-2.240	-0.01779	-0.01779
Stop heating unused rooms	86.448	86.448	0.21345	0.21345
Switch to cold water for laundry	5.582	8.931	0.01446	0.02314

Table 75. Kentucky Kit Participants' Range of Kilowatt-Hour Savings for Recommendations

Recommendation	Total kWh S	Savings	Mean kWh Savings (per install)						
Recommendation	Low	High	Low	High					
CFLs	151396	640,140	385.2	1628.9					
Clean baseboards	40	115	8.0	23.0					
Close off fireplace	1103	3,277	5.8	17.2					
Install new central air unit	17411	99,349	300.2	1712.9					
Install new furnace	-	-	-	-					
Install a new heat pump	11288	64,407	705.5	4025.4					
Install attic insulation	15843	67,490	64.1	273.2					
Install sidewall insulation	2656	22,796	132.8	1139.8					
Install window shrink kits	1018	5,795	15.0	85.2					
Insulate ducts	3896	22,228	95.0	542.1					
Repair ducts	4408	25,155	119.1	679.9					
Insulate water heater	3282	17,904	32.2	175.5					
Lower temp in winter - day	121733	347,312	200.2	571.2					
Lower temp in winter - night	56733	161,864	93.3	266.2					
Manage draperies	36371	43,960	61.8	74.6					
Replace furnace filter	-3,934	-3,934	-36.1	-36.1					

Stop heating unused rooms	35061	125,041	86.6	308.7
Switch to cold water for		78 186	71.0	202.6
laundry	27404	70,100		

Table 76. Kentucky Kit Participants' Range of Therm Savings for Recommendations

Becommendation	Total Ther	m Savings	Mean Therm Sav	ings (per install)
Recommendation	Low	High	Low	High
CFLs	-67.2	-980	-0.2	-2.5
Clean baseboards	-	-	-	-
Close off fireplace	20.7	68	0.1	0.4
Install new central air unit	-	-	-	-
Install new furnace	381.9	2,178	2.9	16.6
Install a new heat pump	_		-	-
Install attic insulation	267.5	1,159	1.1	4.7
Install sidewall insulation	61.9	554	3.1	27.7
Install window shrink kits	18.9	106	0.3	1.6
Insulate ducts	88.1	504	2.1	12.3
Repair ducts	58.1	333	1.6	9.0
Insulate water heater	354.1	1,868	3.5	18.3
Lower temp in winter - day	2727.0	7,781	4.5	12.8
Lower temp in winter - night	1080.0	3,080	1.8	5.1
Manage draperies	1641.0	2,145	2.8	3.6
Replace furnace filter	-21	-21	-0.1	-0.1
Stop heating unused rooms	437.0	1,560	1.1	3.9
Switch to cold water for laundry	3875.6	11,057	10.0	28.6

Table 77. Kentucky No Kit Participants' Range of Kilowatt Savings for Recommendations

Pasammandation	Total kW	Savings	Mean kW Savings (per install)					
Recommendation	Low	High	Low	High				
CFLs	5.503	47.649	0.00612	0.05300				
Clean baseboards	~	-	-					
Close off fireplace	0.340	0.891	0.00067	0.00175				
Install new central air unit	26.778	140.328	0.22887	1.19938				
Install new furnace	-	97		-				
Install a new heat pump	10.626	55.632	0.32199	1.68582				
Install attic insulation	31.440	123.745	0.05006	0.19705				
Install sidewall insulation	5.746	50.692	0.07561	0.66700				
Install window shrink kits	2.147	11.163	0.01293	0.06725				
Insulate ducts	6.688	35.017	0.06431	0.33670				
Repair ducts	7.754	40.600	0.08429	0.44130				
Insulate water heater	1.288	6.303	0.00486	0.02378				
Lower temp in winter - day	-	-	-	-				
Lower temp in winter - night	-	-	-	-				
Manage draperies	-	-	-	-				
Replace furnace filter	-0.880	-1.520	-0.0185	-0.00332				
Stop heating unused rooms	81.334	266.144	0.07881	0.25789				
Switch to cold water for laundry	7.159	18.741	0.00725	0.01899				

Table 78. Kentucky No Kit Participants' Range of Kilowatt-Hour Savings for Recommendations

Decommendation	Total kWh	Savings	Mean kWh Savings (per install)					
Recommendation	Low	High	Low	High				
CFLs	45,864	1,132,047	51	1259.2				
Clean baseboards	51	133	7.2	19.0				
Close off fireplace	1201	3,142	2.4	6.2				
Install new central air unit	34523	180,749	295.1	1544.9				
Install new furnace			-	_				
Install a new heat pump	24289	127,167	736.0	3853.5				
Install attic insulation	56639	222,542	90.2	354.4				
Install sidewall insulation	13714	105,277	180.4	1385.2				
Install window shrink kits	3516	18,294	21.2	110.2				
Insulate ducts	16648	87,162	160.1	838.1				
Repair ducts	16255	85,106	<u>17</u> 6.7	925.1				
Insulate water heater	11278	55,215	42.6	208.4				
Lower temp in winter - day	464354	1,215,587	297.9	779.7				
Lower temp in winter - night	96373	563,414	138.1	361.4				
Manage draperies	96373	756,481	<u>66.6</u>	523.2				
Replace furnace filter	-4594	-4,594	-3.4	-10.0				
Stop heating unused rooms	123535	404,237	119.7	391.7				
Switch to cold water for laundry	62702	164,141	63.5	166.3				

Table 79. Kentucky No Kit Participants' Range of Therm Savings for Recommendations

Becommendation	Total Thern	n Savings	Mean Therm Savings (per install)					
Recommendation	Low	High	Low	High				
CFLs	-136.0	-1,852.9	-0.2	-2.1				
Clean baseboards	-	-	-	_				
Close off fireplace	22.5	58.9	0.0	0.1				
Install new central air unit		-		-				
Install new furnace	841.3	4,404.8	3.0	15.8				
Install a new heat pump	-	-	-					
Install attic insulation	857.4	3,389.7	1.4	5.4				
Install sidewall insulation	276.3	2,121.1	3.6	27.9				
Install window shrink kits	48.9	253.6	0.3	1.5				
Insulate ducts	210.1	1,100.1	2.0	10.6				
Repair ducts	94.1	492.7	1.0	5.4				
Insulate water heater	901.4	4,358.4	3.4	16.4				
Lower temp in winter - day	7255.2	18,992.8	4.7	12.2				
Lower temp in winter - night	2778.1	7,272.6	1.8	4.7				
Manage draperies	4371.6	34,315.0	3.0	23.7				
Replace furnace filter	5.5	16.0	0.0	0.0				
Stop heating unused rooms	1270.4	4,157.0	1.2	4.0				
Switch to cold water for laundry	10210.6	26,729.3	10.3	27.1				

Appendix A: PER and Energy Efficiency Kit Survey

Here shows he questions in this survey by astheting the children and to the experimentation of the model with each question using the problem that is the problem C is surveiled in whet it lowes the this \oplus



QUESTIONS FOR KIT MATERIAL USE

The first set of questions ask assertide meanals yet reserved in the Energy Enforcempt Nit males to you from Dake Energy. This Astimutated a number of owns asset as a shown hear, unitaries, compart forescent sign burbs and other learns. Hearse private your exposite to each of the internal questions about the materials your received in the bit.

15 WATT HIM COMPACT FLORESCENT LIGHT (CFL)												
1. Have yng installed the 15-war: OFL buds is a light fonne?	0	¥:	О	អ	0	[soit).n	ų					
1 years												
2. How many wants was the old built you need out?	С	241	0	45-30	0	N-99	0	100:2				
3. On Britisge, as withing asens per day do yas use this bed?	0	st1	C	1-2	0	3-5	0	5-63	0	11-12	0	13-24
29-WATEMINI CONFRACT FLOPESCENT LIGHT												
1. Have grainershid the 20-war CAL bas is a light forme?	$^{\circ}$	¥1	C	KI -	О	polyn	ų					
\$ ¥43												
2. How many water was the all bulley to call out?	\circ	±44	0	15-30	Ö	Ŋ- <u>84</u>	0	100-2				
3. En average, daw many deers per day do gae use tils belb?	Ó	-:1	0	1-2	0)4	0	5-13	0	11-12	0	15-24
CLOGED GELL WEATHER-STRIPPING - 17 FIET												
1. Have yre installed any ritche weather-subpliegen yner trous or Mindows	or die	Nhose	(11(35	?	0	Yes	0	74)	0	COLENN	•	
2. Kyrs, mw many liet of the 17-foot coll base you usual					О	1-5	0	5-19	0	11-17		
WINDOW COVERING SHRIKK-FO STORH WINDOW				~~~								******
1. Have greinscaled die writer entite-datuit			0	` #5	0	料)	0	CO 115	~			

2. While size want you conside the window of which you exist in the code $\ensuremath{\mathcal{C}}$?		0	ខេដ	O	anne	Ο	Late				
3. When speed in town is in?			0	ព រ វុម ព	219		0	Shjev	th Stati	n	0	Coole pine
SHOWERH EAD												
1. Han an Instance and Augustan age at			0	797 197	0	Кo	0	Contra	×			
Хун												
2. Typically new many showers prevent are calen using this chowerhead?			0	64	0	5-10	0	11-15	\odot	15-20	\circ	212
T. Weld has expuse the the surface is well, could prove the user the	Meite	21)s:	Ô	Less chi	n de Ci	ium	0	Atech	ента			
			0	Horeth	n the G	livit						
BATHROOM FAUGET AERATOR												
1. Have you invested the factor anistratio goes buildeer?			0	765	0	わ	Q	Eco(1):0	*			
¥¥s												
2. Жалакела анаш на телажнакую бастанаме!			0	YES	0	Ko	0	Echilia	×			
3. Pyes, world ged estimate that the amount of worst coming through the r	é¥ 88	73337 IS:	0	1925 Di) i che ci	juik	\circ	AIGERT	i sine	, 81		
			0	Norach	nues	Hont						

	to a subset of the local data	the second s	the second s	and the head of the second second	THE PARTY NAMES OF TAXABLE PARTY.	the second se
KITCHEN FURCET KERMOR						
1. Have yna initiallea the fraces annar in yaarblichen?	0	ies.	0	K3	0	Conting
Хүн						
2. Was there as an area on the facewith any public threadow?	¢	ΫĔŚ	0	K)	\circ	DROTHOW
Σ . Type, we follow expression and include the control provide the new dense rate γ	0	1855 d	338 CH2 CA	tuik	0	About the same
	0	Horad	hat the ci	HUTR		
WALL PLUG OUTLET LHE SWITCH INSULATORS						****
). Have yte initialles the inpulsion, graders on any contendorces or wall awrithes?	O	765	0	No	0	Excition
2. Kyes, hin nany kale kalendez?	0	1-2	о	}-5	0	ŏ-3
REPORT RECOMMENDATIONS						
Tails server goes during also adopt the account year have taken or plan in take based on the resolution of the server the server and the serv	1011011	ប៊ុះកូន បាន	(Mere Sod	løsed og	yaka Fers	matter Energy Peper. These operations are only
Andre trails now lost area commendations for relation t						

CLEATE THE THEENTHEE IN THE BALLE FURTHER	TUES	HITTD		·····	****									
DOWERED THE TENFERATURE IN THE BOARD DURING	Inch	natos												
1. Brieght Inweren die bengelaure in your home to nave	ncoij	N 803 Ş	A muth	011 M 10H	DHILL									
	0	N3	0	ទោយ	110									
If yes														
 Яжиная серестате ула женевате ипризыита 	inipid		0	1-3	0	45	0	7-16	0	lle				
3. Вож таку бергес таке уко вжегео ти и призник б	entri D	H 63]	0	1-3	0	4-5	O	2-10	0	llæ				
PORCHASED AND INSTALLED COMPACT PLORESCENT	USH	TS (OFLS	9											
1. Изунута распозол особло этого сопраст буза	24011	(acords	ir ywr b	ane:	0	Yes	0	Noton	çian ta da	C'IS	\odot	H2	\circ	Reichne
f 345														
2. How many CFLs have gre purchased are installed sizes	ereedi	igaeiej	m?				0	1-2	0	3-5	\odot	5-4	0	102
L. Co average, what wattage ball-bill yes remove from the	tor	e tante p	ninat	ROTECE	v		0	c41	0	45-20	0	21-99	$^{\circ}$	1935
4. Confidering all CFL Incisions and uses, on average, him	i may	i biturs pë	carar	750 DIA 1	HSEODD	<u>5</u> ?								
O A O H O H	°.	5-5	0	10-12	0	12-24								
WASHED LAUNCRY OF COLD WATER	n (m													······································
1. Have you switched their using her water in do your later	nyini	uəi (Co	n ash	į	0	785	\circ	Koton	planae da	tis	0	HI	0	Disitikasiw
2. Yyst, his marylinds allandy do you do par sock?	0	14	0	3-4	0	3-5	0	7-5	0	<u>9-10</u>	0	11-12	0	De
REPLICED FURNICE FILTERS														
1. Have yna repleced ynar fan nei ffawr	0	¥3	Ô	ärbit	pan to to	192	\circ	ik.	0	DIX'IS	ic.			
Yyes														
2. How other do you now change the filter?	0	LESS 17.	nnæ	i yez	0	Orte a	year		Ó	Wite a	7231			
	\circ	Naett	n Nka	a 7231	0	DITE	li v							
1. Now over this year that you that poor to initiate the	04150	niiteden	agren	m?	0	Less m	17 (OCE 2	9 9 2 91	0	Crixe a (63			
					0	IMCE 8	1EB		0	Moreth	In 0408	a 4921	0	bothny

RICHIED CEFT NEAT IN UNITEED BOCKES				****				****	****					****
IOPALE OF ENERTH ON OVER ROOMS														
i Hive yn doser ne fring vens a' cosso ost noer	107156	4 1117152	¢	¥3	С	Kidapa	a ta da	ttis	\circ	ňo	0	Datchick	,	
). Type, his nonycours do you do the site should			0	1	С	2	0	3	0	3	Ö	5	0	t
NISTRULED WINDOW COVERING SHRINK-FAT STOPH	WHO	145												******
). Hive yes patchesed and installed any plastic wrap-typ	i Mož	n ilis thei	CCH -	ite some	apara	n heip keep	the Co	¥3 <u£< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></u£<>						
О ні О кораціянарал	0	N:	Ó	Rath	114									
r 193														
. How many without have give constant with these bless			0	1-3	0	4-7	Ö	8-10	0	112				
). Co average, which side within you can sider the window o	in Mitt	лүм өзөгс	ie in	a de?	0	mai	\circ	snene	\mathbf{O}	Large				
4. When type of Mirror W is 107	0	Singe þar	£		0	suite Mi	1 2026	n	0	(ccar)	109			
INSOLMED BOT WATER HEATER TANK	a 100 f 00 (40,999 A													
1. Have yn fodd and ynur far warar dawl			O	81	Ó	81 блі ра	6041	u dás	\circ	No	\circ	COLLING		
2. Yyes, taw meny galaxis of work does your cash mild?			$^{\circ}$	20	С	£ 0	0	60	0	15	0	3) 2	0	01113364
KEEP ORAPERIES OPEN ON SUMMY DAYS AND CLOSE	D &T H	IGRT				·····							~~~~	
). To you manyle you window contributs and diapones a	odar	માં શર છેલ	NDE:	i che sun l	s staing	n ng chi	श्र	inter Anner (,					
0 % 0 Meanmanach	0	Hz	\circ	Eark	114 ·									
2. Tyes, no naty observed the names de unedog	1 11 11	e 6663)			0]-]	0	4-7	Ó	3-12	0	05		
CLEANED ELECTRIC BASEDOARD HEATING REGISTER	S OF C	WST												******
1. Fix electrically heating formers, have you chosed any of	111101	setcalds?												
О 93 О 9500 ранарата	0	Rs	Ô	Exercise	ny									
2. 1 per, tr u meny beretanar have yar derne di	0	19	0	1-1	0	7-16	0	lle.						
Insulmed the cell mo or it to				·										
1. Riveşte tədyəli əticlini direk?	\circ	1 2 5	$^{\circ}$	ar deca	fan to 10	2610	\bigcirc	he-	\odot	D17'18	10 4			
2. Sit ya hulan per si ne celing or si chiti	\circ	Permet	ŀη		O	forre (H)ų							
1. Mangpeol (malator na you 200)	0	FDEIglass			Ö	Caluton			0	Foan	0	iαs		
4. How meny litches of thickness did you addi	\circ	1-2	0	34 [°]	0	5	0	2-3	\circ	9-10	\circ	112		
5. Row mith was the latelation setting you added more?	0	1-2	$^{\circ}$	2-1	0	55	0	7-3	0	9-10	0	lla		
INSULMED SIDE WALLS OF HOME														
1. Here you had the oldewails of your home includes on	ayu	неную	r feis	CAN 260 E	nerg fe	кю.								
O 85 O Betrephonedors	Ģ	Hr	$^{\circ}$	Raith	HΨ									
	\circ	1	$^{\circ}$	2	0	3	Q	42						
2. How many walls did you have insulated?														
2. How many walls dit you have (ranissed) 3. When type of (ranission of type) add?	õ	Fbergless			C	CHIM66			0	£¢3₹)	0	(GE		

). Here you supplet using a frequence to reduce the beaches pang up the commer ruling the winner?

O 85 O Bataipian daris O 84 O Isatking

TecMarket Works and AEC

2. Have you desert of a sected the frequence to reduce the Year West $O \gg$ 🔿 Səbəlşimu dərdis O 181 O CONTRALM INSULATED OR REPAIRED HEATING OR KIR ODIDITIONING DUCTS 1. Have you included any of your descriptor config datas that deliver air to the norms of the home? O % 🔿 Sətən planın dərədi. O 81 O GARAN YPES. 2. Are these decisions and the next of united part of the home? C Unexerates 🔿 भवसंबन C DITITION 3. Have you repared or flood acles in any of your bearing of cooking doors chardednet at no the scores of the forme? 🔿 Kətaipları dirtik 🔿 () Bi O SOUTH 0.8 INSTALLED NEW CENTRAL & ROCH DITIONING 1. Everythingdera new ternal ar tritificit priver terte? 0 % 🔿 Səbaşınan də dir. O 81 O SOUTH 11782.... 2. To the printed former a suggestive state of the second and entering with (<15 SEES)? O SHIGH O DITING O Bgrendery 3. While the SEER output for you wild 0 - 41 - 0 - 12 OB O He O DOUDDAN INSTALLED & HEW HATORAL GAS OR FROPAHE FUFNACE 1. Have you inscalled a new macroligas or program formation your forme? 🔿 Sətərpilan də tris () Bi O COLUM $O \gg$ 2. Y jes, is the further a high efficiency until which the estimated is a plant upper certing through the sole of the further, or dress the estimation of the similar to a standard efficiency arist O Renorgise C dinneyor fue O COLINA INSTALLED NEW HEAT PUMP 1. Have yna installed a niw hear pung in ywr hanel 👘 🔿 😒 O Mibit par feins 0 10 O DEFISION 1751... 2. Is the best pump a high efficiency with (> 13 SEEP or a standard efficiency with (> 12 $\beta=0$. Aga efficiency O SHEERE O ECCENTRY $O = \mathbb{P}$ 3. What is the SEER rear bet for year sale. O still O B O DOMINON O 14a INSTALLED NEW REFRIGERATOR 1. Rove yra parchased a new refrigerator? ्र ४ O Reber pan to its in 0 16 O DIFISION 1785.... 2. In the retrigenour Energy Star compliant? OW 0 81 O ROOM). Are posseding your old redigenery progred in as a consupt 0 % O NI O Issidary THE DOKE ENERGY WEBSITE 1. Hive he denesting bela Centry Neb all characteria rear Personalized Georg Report a licensity to Social ways to sold reacy in your time? O 81 $O \gg$ O Botalina and O KOTKHY 2. Yyes, dia yee Tota als Web site telph? ं ल C Statemat O N

840313131

Appendix B: PER Survey

Febre answer he question: in this survey by deneting the circles next is the respirates associated. Min each question asing blee or these rick for example. Co its My filled in whet is looks the tria: 🏚



REPORT RECOMMENDATIONS

This shild periods add about the follows you have need or prioding date to all the control of the second of the se

1728FDFD THE TEMEED/THOE IN THE NEWLE FAIDING	THE	6-14TED											••••••	********
 BOARDARY THE DESTRUCTIONS OF THE INSTRUCTION OF CITY BOARDARY THE DESTRUCTION OF CONTRACTORY OF THE INSTRUCTION OF CITY 		nana Nanana			** ******	,								
1. Here yn conserver angesabe a ka oaren 128	2 11 (1A)) ក្នុងខេរី) ក្នុងខេរី	aniĝi	22799 Set	8 191012 									
O SHO NOZCIPINILOGIS	Q	51	Q	E:0 t	811¥									
n (12			~		~	• -	e '5		~					
2. HA may refues the your erout substant i	nufac	2	C a	1-2	0	**)	0	110	 	u2				
 How many degrees in the You powered the Hubble states of th	ining c	te 03)?	0	1-3	0	1-5	0	7-10	0	112				
PUFCHASED AND INSTALLED COMPLET PLOPESCEN	T USK	TS (CFLs)	1			******								
1. Have yat parchased and used additional compactflore	92401	1010161	11 year h	orei	0	765	0	₩) (A)	pinu 4	2 17 1 2	\circ	51	Ċ	£xitka¥
¥725														
2. How many CFLs have you purchased and installed since	eree s	ngiberiy	107				0	1-2	0	3-5	\circ	<u>54</u>	0	10.2
2. Co sweet, whe water to object many for a	e tour	a telese ya	olisal	ed the C	:R?		0	્ય	Ó	45-70	\circ	71-39	0	19)2
4. Considering sheet increase 2010/25, or #18109, 02	¥ fi Si	nari Fe	r tayar	7408	trese dui	11]								
NO SIO ISO	0	5-9	Ċ	10-12	0	12-24								
WISHED LEUNDRY IN COLD WATER								,						
1. Here you be holded from using hot water or do your last	IDyin	usi ((o)	li vze	?	O	Tes	0	No tau	çian te S	21010	0	51	0	Dottern
2. Type, his maryland: minusoly di you da por secont	0	1-2	0	14	0	j-j	\diamond	14	¢	(-))	¢	11-12	0	1)2
REPLICED FURHICE FILTERS	,													
1. Here yas replaced your temace filer:	0	Yês	0	ñi de	(panto (t this	0	18	0	011/13	t c 4			
¥795														
2. How often no you now change the filter?	0	Less th	11 11 CE	iyes	O	0164 8	52H		0	NKA a	भग			
	0	NGEH	n Mir	87933	O	Data	2 1 9							
3. How store the you change your first prior to reaching th	ерном	031260 60	egrep	1 11	0	Less th	ar (oce a	9 9 9 9 9 1	0	Cote a	<u>795</u>			
	•				O	Twice b	year		0	Note 11	10 DVC8	ayen	C	Кайлич
TVENED OFF HERT IN VILUSED ROCKS														
1. Here you deset the bearing verses or chosen not in the	2) U 1 23	aam	o	भ	o	Ki dai	pian ta di	rtis	0	ño	0	Dinthi	(4)	
2. Түзэ, нө панугоонь борогоолеани те мин?			0	1	0	2	0	3	0	5	0	3	O	63

INSTALLED WINDOW COVERING SHRINK-FIT STORM	w ND(142												·
1. Have you processed and installed any plastic write-typ	e Minó:	×SUUM	(48)	ite entre vi	MIV)) hap keep	the co	43 our?						
С <i>у</i> : О коранаторая	\circ	Kt	0	Rojtku	v									
¥925														
2. How many windows have you constant with these birds			\circ	1-3	0	4-7	0	8-16	0	11:2				
1. Co average, what sole will be unlosed to the wildow o	n Wit	n <i>y</i> 9:0521	be No	ta be?	\circ	(n2)	С	annte	\circ	Lage				
4. Volumpe of wrotwish?	\circ	Singe par	ŧ		0	Saye wa	saen	7	Ò	Cade J	195			
INCOLATED NOT WATER NEXTER TANK		***				*****		***			****			<u></u>
). Hive yn Insid 2000 ym Yn wnei osoff			0	¥1	Q	Sibilipa	n ai di	i Cis	\odot	80	0	[colling		
2. Yysi, hiw miny galant of work theo your task hold?			0	30	0	50	0	60	0	75	0	9)	0	DITITION
KEEP DRAPERIES OPEN (NI SUNNY 1075 MID CLOSE	D AT H	ទេនា	*****					*****						
). Coyai mange yar minaw carelings and emperies :) titaci	ny ar içe	n Mba	i che sun is	stislag	h noch:	संग्र	insi inisi	?					
O 39 O Antendamen press	\circ	ករ	О	Both	¥.									
2. Tyes, ite nery whom i dry to ninoge the toteling	1 2 2 2 2	19 60 0 37			O)-3	0	4-7	0	3-12	0	112		
CLEANED ELECTRIC BASEDOARD HEATING REGISTER	s of t	JOST -				۱ ۹۵ میلو در در								
). Fx electrically nearing formers, have you thated any of	11103	setconder												
О Н О Мониципани	\circ	Nr.	Ó	EDUN	¥									
2. Typi, him mity birelensis here you denoed?	0	1-3	0	1-6	0	3-10	0	l)e						
INSULATED THE CEILING OR ATTIC		.,,		1, 										
1. Hive yn had your ameliniu nef?	$^{\circ}$	¥5	0	hi bic și	aren	185	0	3M	\circ	013'11I	C 4			
2. Hi yu man para meninga na ala	୍	Parteles	ΠĘ		0	Erore (el	iIJ							
3. When the structure and shares and state	\circ	fdeniliss	:		Ô	CHUCH			0	Form	Ö	006		
 How many inclus of stickness did you addition 	\odot	1-2	\circ	<u>]-</u> 1	С	5-3	\circ	2-3	O	9-10	0	fl2		
5. How mich was the Intelligence file you asses to rel	0	14	0	2-1	0	5-5	0	7-3	0	3-10	0	112		
INSULATED SIDE WALLS OF HOME														
1. Hwe gat and the sidewaks of your home insulated the	स भूख	неныун	r feis	ensiseq Ev	HJ FE	pare								
O 85 O Bedianadas	0	HI	Ο	Fatter	té.									
2. How many walls of you have insulated?	\odot	1	0	ż	0	3	Q	52						
3. What type of Hamilton for you addi	\circ	Fbergiss	5		\circ	CHILLOSE			$^{\circ}$	Fq37)	\circ	(GB		
4. How many mater of the liness dri you addi	0	1-3	0	4-6	С	7-12	0	Bæ						
CLECTINGET OF SELLIP THE HOEDINGE					,,				*******		*******	*******************		
1. HIVE AN EXTERNED USING A FRIDARE IN FORCE THE DECK	Mana	(N720 QP C	tiine	i tutti te	M INK	•								

🔿 Hotalitan qaqa 🔿 Hi 🔿 Kaskun

🔿 katestpinnu do tik 🔿 🕅 🔿 Katektuw

2. Here you direct that seems the response to reached the best west

0 %

0.8

HISUL.	MEDORI	EPAIRED	HEATING OR LIP CONDITION	:(+18G	DUCTS											
). Hav	eyn iosu	સાલ માનું ઈ	lym textif or curing decis	0410	ense die n	601 (M	ns a' te h	ore:								
O	81	$^{\circ}$	No tur çine ni do dir	0	81	С	Eathn	v								
rges																
2 Ale:	dea dun	s bratet i	a a perior of outerned board	t the ha	ne?											
O	Utili Ste	18:1	O Harda	(÷)		0	DET 1370	Ŷ								
5. Ray	eynrqu	rez (r diae	q scar is sel a fixe pastoî	u osa	ng OUXE I	ncen	ពងាលដ	166175	olten	(ne)						
C	85	0	Ko tur planar do mit	0	51	C	lsatka	IA IA								
॥जय	LLED HEH	CENTRA	L U R CCA DITIORINAS													
). 8W	e yn Ioste	ind a ray	those is constructions a	n yar i	стE											
0	85	O	No trui plan ta do trás	\circ	h1	0	Eathr	i¥.								
Kipes.	• •															
2 8 11	e al cird	16411	ghenkieng unt (>13 5009	(1139	RUTINQ B	tkiəziyi	$\mathfrak{m}(\cdot,\mathfrak{h})$	56051'		Ô	Hit stide	53	0	Statesd	O	DET'STIC U
3, 7893	n is me SE	18 oution	r for yner 2711?	0	<11	0	12	0	12	0	Ra	0	CONTRACT			
INSTR		W HATUR	AL GAS OR FROMME FURI	UCE										,		
1. HW	egnima	(16) 8 (64	eunt sotteren zij litteo	(+ n yo	u tate!											
0	8:	0	kə torşlanar də tər	\odot	51	\circ	Both	IV.								
2.17	a, is the A	rmenti	fa euroschautia ward de	өни	(edis a j	darae de	s can the	arwga	the skite	d in M	भ. ल बाह्य म	e er	nnik ĉo (o a cita	nel a pe z	17113	to O
3 11	२०१ं अर्थ हॉ	kirosy Lai	ŧĨ	0	Pia:00	pi șe		О	Qian	iyo fut		0	Contense			
IHSTR	ILED BE?	HELTPL	JMP								·····		********			
1. HK	e yn lôst	aika a re v	rhear point in your home?	O	1 2 5	\circ	nicity	30 W 10	183	O	NG .	0	01111164			
r795.																
2 81	н мари	nga Agh	efficiency and (> 1) Stefn or	3 5520	sard ette	eory mit	(sd3)	0	HQ E	liceosy		$^{\circ}$	Sindsa 🔿	COLLINN		
7 M)	an is che Si	ir natio	a ka yun ante	0	ના	C,	12	0	13	0	He	0	Contract			
INSTR	LLED HEV	(RETRIG	ERMOR	*****												
1. HR	eyn pa	nased a n	e n refisjonalen)	\circ	195	\circ	nidity	an to th	141	0	16	O	01111KH			
Kyes.																
2 81	te retiget.	iai Defi	i Stat compliant?			O	81	0	51	0	MORNY	,				
1. Aie	ruterpi	iyar es	centrany prodect in as a p	əttipi		0	81	0	51	O	(cotkuv					
THE C	UNE EHE	NGY WEB	SITE	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			*****		4874877548757978							
1. BY	A 111 753	ed the Del	H ENNY NIS SIE DEI IS RIG	(40:45)	it wur Pe	(14 1 3)26	o Goaray R	ioxia	icernite	iožónal	NAS 0 583	ene	iyii yar birel			
											,	-				

 ○
 №1
 ○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 №1
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○
 ·○</

Appendix C: Impact Algorithms Used

CFLs

General Algorithm

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings

$$\Delta kW_{s} = units \times \left[\frac{(Watts \times DF_{s})_{base} - (Watts \times DF_{s})_{ee}}{1000}\right] \times CF_{s} \times (1 + HVAC_{d, s})$$

Gross Annual Energy Savings

$$\Delta kWh = units \times \left[\frac{(Watts \times DF)_{base} - (Watts \times DF)_{ee}}{1000} \right] \times FLH \times (1 + HVAC_{c})$$

$$\Delta therm = \Delta kWh \times HVAC_{g}$$

where:

∆kW	= gross coincident demand savings
ΔkWh	= gross annual energy savings
∆therm	= gross annual therm interaction
units	= number of units installed under the program
Wattsee	= connected (nameplate) load of energy-efficient unit
Wattsbase	= connected (nameplate) load of baseline unit(s) displaced
FLH	= full-load operating hours (based on connected load)
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
HVAC _c	= HVAC system interaction factor for annual electricity consumption
HVACd	= HVAC system interaction factor for demand
HVACg	= HVAC system interaction factor for annual gas consumption

15 W CFL Measure

Watts_{ee} = 15, which is the input power of program supplied CFL Watts_{base} - calculated from survey responses as shown below:

Wattage of	Watts _{base}	Notes
bulb removed		
<= 44	40	Most popular size < 44 W
45 - 70	60	Lumen equivalent of 15 W CFL
71 - 99	75	Most popular size in range
>=100	100	Most popular size in range

Hours of use per day	FLH	Notes
<1	183	Average value over range
1-2	548	Average value over range
3-4	1278	Average value over range
5-10	2738	Average value over range
11-12	4198	Average value over range
13-24	6753	Average value over range

FLH - calculated from survey responses as shown below:

DF = 1.0 and CF = 0.10

The coincidence factor for this analysis was taken as the average of the coincidence factors estimated by PG&E and SCE for residential CFL program peak demand savings. The PG&E and SCE coincidence factors are combined factors that consider both coincidence and diversity, thus the diversity factor for this analysis was set to 1.0

 $HVAC_c$ - the HVAC interaction factor for annual energy consumption depends on the HVAC system, heating fuel type, and location. The HVAC interaction factors for annual energy consumption were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix.

Covingion, K i				
Heating Fuel	Heating System	Cooling System	HVACc	HVACg
Other	Any except	Any except Heat	0	0
	Heat Pump	Pump		
Any	Heat Pump	Heat Pump	-0.16	0
Gas	Central Furnace	None	0	-0.0021
Propane		Room/Window	0.079	-0.0021
Oil		Central AC	0.079	-0.0021
	Other	None	0	-0.0021
		Room/Window	0.079	-0.0021
		Central AC	0.079	-0.0021
Electricity	Central furnace	None	-0.45	0
		Room/Window	-0.36	0
		Central AC	-0.36	0
	Electric	None	-0.45	0
	baseboard	Room/Window	-0.36	0
		Central AC	-0.36	0
	Other	None	-0.45	0
		Room/Window	-0.36	0
		Central AC	-0.36	0

Covington, KY

TecMarket Works and

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
have been and the second se	 I	

 HVAC_d - the HVAC interaction factor for demand depends on the cooling system type.

The HVAC interaction factors for summer peak demand were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix.

Covington, KY	
Cooling System	HVACd
None	0
Room/Window	.17
Central AC	.17
Heat Pump	.17

20W CFL Measure

Watts_{ee} = 20, which is the input power of program supplied CFL

Wattsbase - calculated from survey responses as shown below:

Wattage of bulb removed	Watts _{base}	Notes
<= 44	40	Most popular size < 44 W
45 - 70	60	Most popular size in range
71 - 99	75	Lumen equivalent of 20 W CFL
>=100	100	Most popular size in range

Weatherstripping, Outlet Gaskets, and Fireplace Closure

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings

 $\Delta kW_{S} = units \times (\Delta cfm/unit) \times (kW / cfm) \times DF_{S} \times CF_{S}$

Gross Annual Energy Savings

 $\Delta kWh = units \times (\Delta cfm/unit) \times (kWh / cfm)$

 Δ therm = units × (Δ cfm / unit) × (therm / cfm)

where:

ΔkW	=	gross coincident demand savings	5
∆kWh	=	gross annual energy savings	

units	= number of buildings sealed under the program
∆cfm/unit	= unit infiltration airflow rate (ft^3 /min) reduction for each measure
DF	= demand diversity factor $= 0.8$
CF	= coincidence factor $= 1.0$
kW/cfm	= demand savings per unit cfm reduction
kWh/cfm	= electricity savings per unit cfm reduction
therm/cfm	= gas savings per unit cfm reduction

Unit cfm savings per measure

The cfm reductions for each measure were estimated from equivalent leakage area (ELA) change data taken from the ASHRAE Handbook of Fundamentals (ASHRAE, 2001). The equivalent leakage area changes were converted to infiltration rate changes using the Sherman-Grimsrud equation:

$$Q = ELA \times \sqrt{A \times \Delta T + B \times v^2}$$

where:

А	= stack coefficient ($ft^3/min-in^{4-o}F$)
	= 0.015 for one-story house
ΔΤ	<pre>= average indoor/outdoor temperature difference over the time interval of interest (°F)</pre>
В	= wind coefficient (ft ³ /min-in ⁴ -mph ²) = 0.0065 (moderate shielding)
V	= average wind speed over the time interval of interest measured at a local weather station at a height of 20 ft (mph)

The location specific data are shown below:

Location	Average outdoor temp	Average indoor/outdoor temp difference	Average wind speed (mph)	Specific infiltration rate (cfm/in ²)
Covington	33	35	22	1.92

Measure ELA impact and cfm reductions are as follows:

Measure	Unit	ELA change (in ² /unit)	ΔCfm/unit (KY)
Outlet gaskets	Each	0.357	0.69
Weather strip	Foot	0.089	0.17
Fireplace	Each	1.86	3.57

Unit energy and demand savings

The energy and peak demand impacts of reducing infiltration rates were calculated from infiltration rate parametric studies conducted using the DOE-2 residential building prototype models, as described at the end of this Appendix. The savings per cfm reduction by heating and cooling system type are shown below:

Heating Fuel	Heating	Cooling System			
_	System		kWh/cfm	kW/cfm	therm/cfm
Other	Any except	Any except Heat			
	Heat Pump	Pump	1.14	0.00000	0.000
Any	Heat Pump	Heat Pump	12.85	0.00248	0.000
Gas	Central	None	0	0	0.124
Propane	Furnace	Room/Window	1.14	0.00000	0.124
Oil		Central AC	1.14	0.00000	0.124
	Other	None	0	0	0.124
		Room/Window	1.14	0.00000	0.124
		Central AC	1.14	0.00000	0.124
Electricity Central		None	23.27	0.01238	0.000
-	furnace	Room/Window	23.84	0.01485	0.000
		Central AC	23.84	0.01485	0.000
	Electric	None	23.27	0.01238	0.000
	baseboard	Room/Window	23.84	0.01485	0.000
		Central AC	23.84	0.01485	0.000
	Other	None	23.27	0.01238	0.000
		Room/Window	23.84	0.01485	0.000
		Central AC	23.84	0.01485	0.000

Window Shrink Kit

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings $\Delta kW_s = no. windows \times SF/window \times (\Delta kW/SF) \times DF_s \times CF_s$

Gross Annual Energy Savings $\Delta kWh = no. windows \times SF/window \times (\Delta kWh/SF)$

 Δ therm = no. windows ×SF/window × (Δ therm/SF)

where:

∆kW	= gross coincident demand savings
∆kWh	= gross annual energy savings
No windows	= quantity of windows treated with window film from survey

SF/window	= window square feet based on window size
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
∆kW/SF	`= electricity demand savings per square foot of window treated
∆kWh/SF	`= electricity consumption savings per square foot of window treated
∆therm/SF	`= gas consumption savings per square foot of window treated

Coincidence and Diversity Factors:

DF = 0.8CF = 1.0

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for residential cooling loads in summer peaking utilities.

Window area assumptions (per window):

Window Type	Size (SF)
Small	9
Average	18
Large	30

Unit energy and demand savings data

The unit energy savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. The basic simulation assumptions for window U-value and solar heat gain coefficient (SHGC) were taken from the ASHRAE Handbook of Fundamentals (ASHRAE, 2001), and are described below:

	Without window film		With window film	
	U-value SHGC		U-value	SHGC
Window type	(Btu/hr-SF-°F)		(Btu/hr-SF-°F)	
Single	1.27	0.86	0.81	0.76
Single with storm	0.81	0.76	0.67	0.68
Double	0.81	0.76	0.67	0.68

The unit energy savings depend on the heating fuel, heating system, cooling system and window type:

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

Window	ΔkWh/SF	ΔkW/SF	∆therm/SF

type			
All	0	0	0

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Other Any except Heat Pump Room/Window or Central AC

Window type	ΔkWh/SF	ΔkW/SF	Δtherm/SF
Single	0.795	0.000853	0
Single with storm	0.566	0.000498	0
Double	0.566	0.000498	0

Heating Fuel	Any
Heating System	Heat Pump
Cooling System	Heat Pump

Window type	ΔkWh/SF	ΔkW/SF	∆therm/SF
Single	4.757	0.001280	0.000
Single with storm	1.621	0.000711	0.000
Double	1.621	0.000711	0.000

Heating Fuel	Gas, propane or oil
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

Window type	ΔkWh/SF	ΔkW/SF	Δtherm/SF
Single	0	0	0.039
Single with storm	0	0	0.011
Double	0	0	0.011

Heating Fuel	Gas, propane or oil
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Room/Window or Central
	AC

Window type	ΔkWh/SF	ΔkW/SF	Δtherm/SF
Single	0.795	0.000853	0.039
Single with storm	0.566	0.000498	0.011
Double	0.566	0.000498	0.011

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

	Window type	ΔkWh/SF	ΔkW/SF	Δtherm/SF
	Single	8.748	0.004979	0.000
	Single with storm	2.431	0.001351	0.000
ŀ	Double	2.431	0.001351	0.000

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Room/Window or Central
	AC

Window type	ΔkWh/SF	ΔkW/SF	Δtherm/SF
Single	9.335	0.005690	0.000
Single with storm	2.940	0.001849	0.000
Double	2.940	0.001849	0.000

Low-Flow Showerhead

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings

$$\Delta kW_{s} = units \times \frac{(GPD_{base} - GPD_{ee}) \times 8.33 \times \overline{\Delta T}}{3413_{s}} \times DF_{s} \times CF_{s}$$

Gross Annual Energy Savings

$$\Delta kWh = units \times \frac{(GPD_{base} - GPD_{ee}) \times 8.33 \times \overline{\Delta T}}{3413} \times 365$$

$$\Delta \text{therm} = units \times \frac{(GPD_{base} - GPD_{ee}) \times 8.33 \times \overline{\Delta T}}{\eta_{waterheater}} \times \frac{365}{100000}$$

where:

ΔkW	= gross coincident demand savings
∆kWh	= gross annual energy savings
units	= number of units installed under the program

GPDbase	= daily hot water consumption before installation
GPD _{ee}	= daily hot water consumption after flow reducing measure installation
ΔT	= average difference between entering cold water temperature and the shower use temperature
DF	= demand diversity factor for electric water heating
CF	= coincidence factor
8.33	= conversion factor (Btu/gal-°F)
3413	= conversion factor (Btu/kWh)
24	= conversion factor (hr/day)
365	= conversion factor (days/yr)
100000	= conversion factor (Btu/therm)

Showerhead

GPD _{base}	= showers/week / 7 x 3.1 gpm x 5 minutes/shower

GPD_{ee} = showers/week / 7 x 1.5 gpm x 5 minutes/shower

 ΔT

City	Average cold water	Shower use	Average ΔT
	temperature	temperature	
Covington	53.9°F	100°F	46.1°F

Water heater efficiency

Combustion efficiency for residential gas water heater = 0.70

Demand diversity factor = 0.1

Coincidence factor = 0.4

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for the residential water heating end-use in a summer peaking utility.

Faucet Aerators

This measure used the Efficiency Vermont deemed savings (Efficiency Vermont, 2003) adjusted for entering water temperature:

Demand Savings

 $\Delta kW = 0.0171 \ kW \ x \ \Delta T / \Delta T_{VT} \ x \ DF \ x \ CF$

Energy Savings

 $\Delta kWh_i = 57 kWh x \Delta T / \Delta T_{VT}$ $\Delta therms = 2.0 x \Delta T / \Delta T_{VT i}$

City	Average cold water	Hot water use	Average ∆T
	temperature	temperature	
Covington	53.9°F	100°F	46.1°F
Burlington VT	44.5	100°F	55.5

Demand diversity factor = 0.1

Coincidence factor = 0.4

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for the residential water heating end-use in a summer peaking utility.

Lowering the Temperature in Winter

Gross Annual Energy Savings $\Delta kWh = (\Delta kWh/unit)$

 Δ therm = (Δ therm/unit

where:

$\Delta \mathrm{kW}$	= gross coincident demand savings
∆kWh	= gross annual energy savings
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
∆kWunit	`= electricity demand savings per dwelling
∆kWh/SF	`= electricity consumption savings per dwelling
∆therm/SF	`= gas consumption savings dwelling

Unit energy savings data

The unit energy savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. The basic assumptions used in the simulations are shown below:

Setback strategy	Setback schedule	Setback temperature
Night 1-3	10 pm to 5 am 7 days per week	68°F
Night 4-6		65°F
Night 7-10		61.5°F

Night 11+		59°F
Day 1-3	5 am to 10 pm 7 days per week	68°F
Day 4-6		65°F
Day 7-10		61.5°F
Day 11+		59°F

The baseline heating setpoint is assumed to be 70°F with no setback.

The unit energy savings depend on the heating fuel, heating system, cooling system and setback strategy. Since this is a heating season measure, there are no summer peak demand savings.

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

Setback strategy	∆kWh/unit	∆therm/unit
All	0	0

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Room/Window or Central
	AC

Setback strategy	ΔkWh/unit	Δtherm/unit
Night 1-3	58	0
Night 4-6	107	0
Night 7-10	138	0
Night 11+	149	0
Day 1-3	80	0
Day 4-6	159	0
Day 7-10	204	0
Day 11+	232	0

Heating Fuel	Any
Heating System	Heat Pump
Cooling System	Heat Pump

Setback strategy	ΔkWh/unit	∆therm/unit
Night 1-3	386	0.0
Night 4-6	1,114	0.0
Night 7-10	2,080	0.0
Night 11+	2,767	0.0

Day 1-3	951	0.0
Day 4-6	2,518	0.0
Day 7-10	4,394	0.0
Day 11+	5,715	0.0

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Gas, propane or oil Any except Heat Pump None

Setback strategy	∆kWh/unit	∆therm/unit
Night 1-3	0.0	4.0
Night 4-6	0.0	10.0
Night 7-10	0.0	16.0
Night 11+	0.0	19.8
Day 1-3	0.0	8.5
Day 4-6	0.0	20.5
Day 7-10	0.0	33.3
Day 11+	0.0	41.3

Heating Fuel
Heating System
Cooling System

Gas, propane or oil Any except Heat Pump Room/Window or Central AC

Setback strategy	∆kWh/unit	∆therm/unit
Night 1-3	58	4.0
Night 4-6	107	10.0
Night 7-10	138	16.0
Night 11+	149	19.8
Day 1-3	80	8.5
Day 4-6	159	20.5
Day 7-10	204	33.3
Day 11+	232	41.3

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Electricity Any except Heat Pump None

Setback strategy	ΔkWh/unit	Δtherm/unit
Night 1-3	918	0.0
Night 4-6	2,164	0.0
Night 7-10	3,390	0.0
Night 11+	4,095	0.0

Day 1-3	1,863	0.0
Day 4-6	4,419	0.0
Day 7-10	7,030	0.0
Day 11+	8,615	0.0

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Room/Window or Central
	AC

Setback strategy	ΔkWh/unit	∆therm/unit
Night 1-3	957	0.0
Night 4-6	2,228	0.0
Night 7-10	3,467	0.0
Night 11+	4,171	0.0
Day 1-3	1,903	0.0
Day 4-6	4,492	0.0
Day 7-10	7,100	0.0
Day 11+	8,686	0.0

Using Cold Water for Laundry

The energy and demand savings for this measure were taken from the Efficiency Vermont Technical Reference Manual (Efficiency Vermont, 2001), based on the savings per load and the number of loads reported by the survey respondents.

	Gas	Electric	
Loads/wk	therm/yr	kWh/yr	kW
1-2	13.2	166	0.019
3-4	30.8	388	0.044
5-6	48.3	609	0.070
7-8	65.9	830	0.095
9-10	83.5	1052	0.120
11-12	101.0	1273	0.145
13+	114.2	1439	0.164

Replacing Furnace Filter

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings $\Delta kW_{s} = (kW/unit_{pre} - kW/unit_{post}) \times DF_{s} \times CF_{s}$

Gross Annual Energy Savings

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 70 of 99

 $\Delta kWh = (kWh/unit_{pre} - kWh/unit_{post})$

 Δ therm = (therm/unit_{pre} - therm/unit_{post})

where:

ΔkW	= gross coincident demand savings
∆kWh	= gross annual energy savings
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
kWunit _{pre}	= HVAC electricity demand per dwelling based on pre report
	filter change frequency
kWunit _{post}	= HVAC electricity demand per dwelling based on post report
	filter change frequency
kWh/unit _{pre}	= HVAC electricity consumption per dwelling based on pre report
	filter change frequency
kWh/unit _{post}	= HVAC electricity consumption per dwelling based on post report
	filter change frequency
therm/unit _{pre}	= HVAC gas consumption per dwelling based on pre report
	filter change frequency
therm/unit _{post}	= HVAC gas consumption per dwelling based on post report
	filter change frequency

Coincidence and Diversity Factors:

DF = 0.8CF = 1.0

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for residential cooling loads in summer peaking utilities.

Unit energy and demand data

The unit energy and demand savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. The analysis assumes that furnace filter change outs result in a 5% savings relative to an unmaintained system. The 5% overall savings were allocated to the survey responses as follows:

Filter change frequency	Percent savings
< 1/yr	0%
1x/yr	1.7%
2x / yr	3.3%
> 2x / yr	5%

Data depend on the heating fuel, heating system, cooling system type and the pre and post filter change frequency

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

Filter change			
frequency	kWh	kW	therm
all	0	0	0

Heating Fuel	
Heating System	
Cooling System	

Other Any except Heat Pump Central AC

Filter change			
frequency	kWh	kW	therm
< 1/yr	4,453	5.2	0
1x / yr	4,375	5.1	0
2x / yr	4,302	5.0	0
> 2x / yr	4,231	4.9	0

Heating Fuel	Any
Heating System	Heat Pump
Cooling System	Heat Pump

Filter change			
frequency	kWh	kW	therm
< 1/yr	21,793	11.7	0
lx / yr	21,410	11.5	0
2x / yr	21,054	11.3	0
> 2x / yr	20,704	11.1	0

Heating Fuel	
Heating System	
Cooling System	

Gas, propane or oil Furnace None

Filter					
change		1			
frequency	kWh		kW		therm
< 1/yr		0		0	148

TecMarket Works and AEC

Findings

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 72 of 99

1x/yr	0	0	146
2x / yr	0	0	143
> 2x / yr	0	0	141

Heating Fuel	Gas, propane or oil
Heating System	Furnace
Cooling System	Central AC

Filter			
change			
frequency	kWh	kW	therm
< 1/yr	4,453	5.2	148
1x / yr	4,375	5.1	146
2x / yr	4,302	5.0	143
> 2x / yr	4,231	4.9	141

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Furnace
Cooling System	None

Filter			
change			
frequency	kWh	kW	therm
< 1/yr	31,073	19.5	0
1x / yr	30,527	19.2	0
2x / yr	30,020	18.8	0
> 2x / yr	29,520	18.5	0

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Furnace
Cooling System	Central AC

Filter			
change			
frequency	kWh	kW	therm
< 1/yr	34,936	24.3	0
1x / yr	34,322	23.9	0
2x / yr	33,752	23.5	0
> 2x / yr	33,190	23.1	0

Findings

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 73 of 99

Stopping Heating Unused Rooms

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings $\Delta kW_{s} = (\Delta kW/unit) \times DF_{s} \times CF_{s}$

Gross Annual Energy Savings $\Delta kWh = (\Delta kWh/unit)$

 Δ therm = (Δ therm/unit

where:

$\Delta \mathrm{kW}$	= gross coincident demand savings
∆kWh	= gross annual energy savings
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
∆kWunit	`= electricity demand savings per dwelling
∆kWh/SF	`= electricity consumption savings per dwelling
∆therm/SF	`= gas consumption savings dwelling

Coincidence and Diversity Factors:

DF = 0.8CF = 1.0

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for residential cooling loads in summer peaking utilities.

Unit energy and demand savings data

The unit energy and demand savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. The analysis assumes that each room is 220 SF in size. Savings data depend on the heating fuel, heating system, cooling system and duct treatment

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

Number of rooms	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
All	0	0	0

Heating Fuel Other

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 74 of 99

Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Central AC

Number of

rooms	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
1	80	0.09	0
2	161	0.19	0
3	241	0.28	0
4	321	0.37	0
5	401	0.47	0
6+	482	0.56	0

Heating Fuel	Any
Heating System	Heat Pump
Cooling System	Heat Pump

Number

of rooms	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
1	393	0.21	0
2	786	0.42	0
3	1,179	0.63	0
4	1,571	0.84	0
5	1,964	1.05	0
6+	2,357	1.26	0

Heating Fuel	Gas, propane or oil
Heating System	Furnace
Cooling System	None

Number

ot rooms	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
1	0	0	3
2	0	0	5
3	0	0	8
4	0	0	11
5	0	0	13
6+	0	0	16

Heating Fuel	Gas, propane or oil
Heating System	Furnace

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 75 of 99

Cooling System Centr

Cen	tral	AC

Number	
of	

rooms	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
1	80	0.09	3
2	161	0.19	5
3	241	0.28	8
4	321	0.37	11
5	401	0.47	13
6+	482	0.56	16

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Furnace
Cooling System	None

Number

or rooms	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
1	560	0.35	0
2	1,120	0.70	0
3	1,680	1.05	0
4	2,241	1.41	0
5	2,801	1.76	0
6+	3,361	2.11	0
Heatino	Fuel	Electricity	

i i u oi	Dieetheny
Heating System	Furnace
Cooling System	Central AC

Number

of			
rooms	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
1	630	0.44	0
2	1,260	0.88	0
3	1,889	1.31	0
4	2,519	1.75	0
5	3,149	2.19	0
6+	3,779	2.63	0

Insulated Water Heater

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings $\Delta kW_{s} = units \times \frac{(UA_{base} - UA_{ee}) \times \Delta T_{s}}{3413} \times DF_{s} \times CF_{s}$

TecMarket Works and AEC

Findings

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 76 of 99

Gross Annual Energy Savings

$$\Delta kWh = units \times \frac{(UA_{base} - UA_{ee}) \times \Delta T}{3413} \times 8760$$

$$\Delta \text{therm} = units \times \frac{(UA_{base} - UA_{ee}) \times \overline{\Delta T}}{\eta_{waterheater}} \times \frac{8760}{100000}$$

where:

$\Delta \mathrm{kW}$	= gross coincident demand savings
∆kWh	= gross annual energy savings
units	= number of water heaters installed under the program
UA _{base}	= overall heat transfer coefficient of base water heater (Btu/hr-°F)
UA _{ee}	= overall heat transfer coefficient of improved water heater (Btu/hr-°F)
ΔT	= temperature difference between the tank and the ambient air (°F)
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
3413	= conversion factor (Btu/kWh)
8760	= conversion factor (hr/yr)
100000	= conversion factor (Btu/therm)
$\eta_{waterheater}$	= water heater efficiency

Water heater tank UA

Water heater	Elec	tric	(Gas
size (gal)	UAbase	UAee	UAbase	UAee
30	3.84	1.69	4.21	1.76
50	4.67	1.83	5.13	1.91
60	4.13	2.06	4.54	2.14
75	5.00	2.42	5.50	2.52
80+	5.72	2.53	6.28	2.64

 $\Delta T = 140^{\circ}F$ water setpoint temp – 65°F room temp = 75°F

 $\begin{array}{l} DF = 1.0\\ CF = 1.0\\ \eta_{waterheater} = 0.7 \end{array}$

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for residential water heaters meeting standby losses.
Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 77 of 99

Manage Draperies

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings $\Delta kW_{s} = windows \times (\Delta kW/window) \times DF_{s} \times CF_{s}$

Gross Annual Energy Savings $\Delta kWh = windows \times (\Delta kWh/window)$

 Δ therm = windows × (Δ therm/ window)

where:

ΔkW	= gross coincident demand savings
ΔkWh	= gross annual energy savings
Windows	= number of windows managed
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
ΔkW / window	`= electricity demand savings per window
∆kWh/window	`= electricity consumption savings per window
∆therm/window	`= gas consumption savings per window

Coincidence and Diversity Factors:

DF = 0.8 CF = 1.0

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for residential cooling loads in summer peaking utilities.

Unit energy and demand savings data

The unit energy and demand savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. The analysis assumes drapes open during daylight hours on south facing windows only. The savings depend on the heating fuel, heating system, cooling system and number of windows managed.

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Any or none

Number of windows	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
All	0	0	0

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 78 of 99

Heating Fuel	Any
Heating System	Heat Pump
Cooling System	Heat Pump

Number of windows	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/un <u>it</u>	∆therm/unit
1-3	99	0	0
4-7	274	0	0
8-12	497	0	0
13+	647	0	0

Heating Fuel	Gas, propane or oil
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Any or none

Number			
of			
windows	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	Δtherm/unit
1-3	0	0	3
4-7	0	0	5
8-12	0	0	8
13+	0	0	11

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Any or none

Number of windows	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
1-3	164	0	0
4-7	451	0	0
8-12	821	0	0
13+	1067	0	0

Cleaned Electric Baseboards

Savings are based on reduced heat losses from back of electric baseboard unit through insulated wall to the outside. Cleaning unit is assumed to reduce the average temperature inside the unit from 115°F to 90°F. Heat losses are estimated based on an R-11 wall and 40°F outside temperature. Each unit is assumed to be 8 ft long. Heat loss reductions are estimated to be 0.13% of the baseboard rated input, resulting in 4.25 kWh per baseboard unit cleaned. Apply only when heating fuel = electric and heating system type = baseboard. No kW savings.

Attic Insulation

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings $\Delta kW_{S} = SF \times (kW/SF_{base} - kW/SF_{ee}) \times DF_{S} \times CF_{S}$

Gross Annual Energy Savings $\Delta kWh = SF \times (kWh/SF_{base} - kWh/SF_{ee})$

 Δ therm = SF × (therm/SF_{base} - therm/SF_{ee})

where:

∆kW	= gross coincident demand savings
∆kWh	= gross annual energy savings
SF	= insulation square feet installed
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
kW/SF = elec	tricity demand per square foot of insulation installed
kWh/SF	`= electricity consumption per square foot of insulation installed
therm/SF	`= gas consumption per square foot of insulation installed

Coincidence and Diversity Factors:

DF = 0.8CF = 1.0

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for residential cooling loads in summer peaking utilities.

Insulation square foot assumptions:

Average house size from site data (Carolinas), or estimated from number of rooms (Kentucky)

Size of house = number of rooms * 330 SF/room

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 80 of 99

Average ceiling area = house size / 1.2

If partial insulation, then reduce ceiling area by 50%

R value assumptions

Rbase:

Base thickness	R _{base}
2	7
4	14
6	21
8	28
10	35

Assumes existing insulation is fiberglass or cellulose, at R-3.5 per inch. This assumption addresses insulation R-value only. The R-value assumptions for other materials within the ceiling construction are embedded in the simulation model.

Ree

The R-value of the wall with added insulation depends on base thickness, added insulation thickness and insulation type: Fiberglass, cellulose and "other" insulation is assumed to have an R-value of 3.5 per inch. Foam insulation is assumed to have an R-value of 5.6 per inch.

	Added	Ree	
Base thickness	thickness	fiberglass, cellulose or other	Foam
	2	14.00	18.20
	4	21.00	29.40
	6	28.00	40.60
	8	35.00	51.80
	10	42.00	63.00
2	12	49.00	74.20
	2	21.00	25.20
	4	28.00	36.40
	6	35.00	47.60
	8	42.00	58.80
	10	49.00	70.00
4	12	56.00	81.20
6	2	28.00	32.20
	4	35.00	43.40
	6	42.00	54.60

	8	49.00	65.80
	10	56.00	77.00
	12	63.00	88.20
	2	35.00	39.20
	4	42.00	50.40
	6	49.00	61.60
	8	56.00	72.80
	10	63.00	84.00
8	12	70.00	95.20
	2	42.00	46.20
	4	49.00	57.40
	6	56.00	68.60
	8	63.00	79.80
	10	70.00	91.00
10	12	77.00	102.20
	2	49.00	53.20
	4	56.00	64.40
	6	63.00	75.60
	8	70.00	86.80
	10	77.00	98.00
12	12	84.00	109.20

Unit energy and demand data

The unit energy savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. The unit energy and demand savings depend on the heating fuel, heating system, cooling system type and Rvalue

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
All	0	0	0

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Room/Window or Central AC

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
L		L	

TecMarket Works and AEC

Findings

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 82 of 99

0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
0.00157	0.00149	0.00145	0.00143	0.00142	0.00141	0.00141	0.00140	0.00140	0.00140	0.00140	0.00139	0.00139
1.339	1.272	1.245	1.231	1.220	1.214	1.210	1.206	1.203	1.201	1.200	1.196	1.194
L	14	21	28	35	42	49	56	63	70	27	84	109

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System

Heat Pump

Heat Pump

Any

0.00000 0.00000 therm/SF 0.00000 0.00000 0.000000.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00366 0.00366 0.00366 0.00365 0.00370 0.00368 0.00366 0.00371 0.00368 0.00367 0.00374 0.00378 0.00387 kW/SF kWh/SF 5.576 5.6895.665 5.6445.6285.6165.6055.768 5.724 5.833 6.550 6.121 5.937 **R-value** 109 63 56 70 LL 84 35 42 49 28 14 21

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System

Gas, propane or oil Any except Heat Pump None

			thours/CF
R-value	kWh/SF	KW/SF	TC/III Jain
7	0	0	0.04418
14	0	0	0.04058
10	0	0	0.03908
78	0	0	0.03828
35	0	0	0.03768
11			

Duke Energy

82

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 83 of 99

42	0	0	0.03738
49	0	0	0.03708
56	0	0	0.03688
63	0	0	0.03668
70	0	0	0.03658
77	0	0	0.03648
84	0	0	0.03638
109	0	0	0.03618

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Gas, propane or oil Any except Heat Pump Room/Window or Central AC

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
7	1.339	0.00157	0.04418
14	1.272	0.00149	0.04058
21	1.245	0.00145	0.03908
28	1.231	0.00143	0.03828
35	1.220	0.00142	0.03768
42	1.214	0.00141	0.03738
49	1.210	0.00141	0.03708
56	1.206	0.00140	0.03688
63	1.203	0.00140	0.03668
70	1.201	0.00140	0.03658
77	1.200	0.00140	0.03648
84	1.196	0.00139	0.03638
109	1.194	0.00139	0.03618

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Electricity Any except Heat Pump None

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
7	9.063	0.00501	0.00000
14	8.254	0.00463	0.00000
21	7.915	0.00447	0.00000
28	7.728	0.00439	0.00000
35	7.610	0.00432	0.00000
42	7.528	0.00429	0.00000
49	7.468	0.00426	0.00000

56	7.423	0.00424	0.00000
63	7.387	0.00422	0.00000
70	7.358	0.00421	0.00000
77	7.334	0.00420	0.00000
84	7.313	0.00419	0.00000
109	7.262	0.00417	0.00000

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Room/Window or Central AC

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
7	10.184	0.00646	0.00000
14	9.327	0.00601	0.00000
21	8.969	0.00581	0.00000
28	8.773	0.00571	0.00000
35	8.645	0.00564	0.00000
42	8.560	0.00560	0.00000
49	8.497	0.00557	0.00000
56	8.448	0.00554	0.00000
63	8.410	0.00552	0.00000
70	8.380	0.00551	0.00000
77	8.356	0.00550	0.00000
84	8.331	0.00548	0.00000
109	8.279	0.00546	0.00000

Sidewall Insulation

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings $\Delta kW_{s} = SF \times (kW/SF_{base} - kW/SF_{ee}) \times DF_{s} \times CF_{s}$

Gross Annual Energy Savings $\Delta kWh = SF \times (kWh/SF_{base} - kWh/SF_{ee})$

 Δ therm = SF × (therm/SF_{base} - therm/SF_{ee})

where:

ΔkW	=	gross	coincid	lent der	nand saving	ζS
∆kWh	==	gross	annual	energy	savings	

TecMarket Works and AEC

Findings

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 85 of 99

SF	= insulation square feet installed
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
kW/SF = elec	tricity demand per square foot of insulation installed
kWh/SF	`= electricity consumption per square foot of insulation installed
therm/SF	`= gas consumption per square foot of insulation installed

Coincidence and Diversity Factors:

DF = 0.8CF = 1.0

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for residential cooling loads in summer peaking utilities.

Insulation square foot assumptions:

Average house size from site data (Carolinas), or estimated from number of rooms (KY)

Size of house = number of rooms * 330 SF/room

Number of walls	Wall area as a fraction of floor area
1	0.26
2	0.52
3	0.72
4+	0.92

R value assumptions

Rbase:

Base thickness	R _{base}
0	0.91

The base case assumes an uninsulated wall with 3.5 inch air gap. This assumption addresses "insulation" R-value only. The R-value assumptions for other materials within the wall construction are embedded in the simulation model.

Ree

The insulated wall R-value depends on added insulation thickness and insulation type. Fiberglass, cellulose and "other" insulation is assumed to have an R-value of 3.5 per inch. Foam insulation is assumed to have an R-value of 5.6 per inch.

Added	Ree		
thickness	fiberglass, cellulose or other	Foam	
1-3	7.9	12.1	
4-6	18.4	28.9	
7-12	30.7	48.5	
13+	46.4	73.7	

Unit energy and demand data

The unit energy and demand savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. The unit energy and demand savings depend on the heating fuel, heating system, cooling system type and wall Rvalue:

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
All	0	0	0

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Other Any except Heat Pump Room/Window or Central AC

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
0.91	2.361	0.00273	0
7.9	2.046	0.00238	0
18.4	1.950	0.00227	0
30.7	1.908	0.00224	0
46.4	1.887	0.00220	0
12.1	1.988	0.00230	0
28.9	1.917	0.00224	0
48.5	1.886	0.00220	0
73.7	1.874	0.00220	0

Heating Fuel	Any
Heating System	Heat Pump
Cooling System	Heat Pump

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
L		L	

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 87 of 99

0.91	12.078	0.00655	0.00000
7.9	9.865	0.00605	0.00000
18.4	9.160	0.00588	0.00000
30.7	8.892	0.00581	0.00000
46.4	8.734	0.00578	0.00000
12.1	9.477	0.00597	0.00000
28.9	8.918	0.00583	0.00000
48.5	8.721	0.00578	0.00000
73.7	8.620	0.00575	0.00000

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Gas, propane or oil Any except Heat Pump None

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
0.91	0	0	0.08530
7.9	0	0	0.06565
18.4	0	0	0.05974
30.7	0	0	0.05751
46.4	0	0	0.05623
12.1	0	0	0.06230
28.9	0	0	0.05767
48.5	0	0	0.05623
73.7	0	0	0.05543

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Gas, propane or oil Any except Heat Pump Room/Window or Central AC

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
0.91	2.361	0.00273	0.08530
7.9	2.046	0.00238	0.06565
18.4	1.950	0.00227	0.05974
30.7	1.908	0.00224	0.05751
46.4	1.887	0.00220	0.05623
12.1	1.988	0.00230	0.06230
28.9	1.917	0.00224	0.05767
48.5	1.886	0.00220	0.05623
73.7	1.874	0.00220	0.05543

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 88 of 99

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Electricity Any except Heat Pump None

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
0.91	17.807	0.00963	0
7.9	13.354	0.00749	0
18.4	12.045	0.00685	0
30.7	11.552	0.00663	0
46.4	11.277	0.00650	0
12.1	12.616	0.00712	0
28.9	11.599	0.00665	0
48.5	11.254	0.00649	0
73.7	11.075	0.00641	0

Heating Fuel Heating System Cooling System Electricity Any except Heat Pump Room/Window or Central AC

R-value	kWh/SF	kW/SF	therm/SF
0.91	12.078	0.00655	0.00000
7.9	9.865	0.00605	0.00000
18.4	9.160	0.00588	0.00000
30.7	8.892	0.00581	0.00000
46.4	8.734	0.00578	0.00000
12.1	9.477	0.00597	0.00000
28.9	8.918	0.00583	0.00000
48.5	8.721	0.00578	0.00000
73.7	8.620	0.00575	0.00000

Duct Insulation and Repair

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings $\Delta kW_{s} = (\Delta kW/unit) \times DF_{s} \times CF_{s} \times LF$

Gross Annual Energy Savings $\Delta kWh = (\Delta kWh/unit) \times LF$

 Δ therm = (Δ therm/unit) × LF

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 89 of 99

where:

∆kW	= gross coincident demand savings
∆kWh	= gross annual energy savings
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
LF	= location factor
∆kWunit	`= electricity demand savings per dwelling
∆kWh/SF	`= electricity consumption savings per dwelling
∆therm/SF	`= gas consumption savings dwelling

Coincidence and Diversity Factors:

DF = 0.8 CF = 1.0

The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for residential air conditioners and heat pumps in summer peaking utilities.

The location factors used are as follows:

Heated Area	Unheated Area	DK/No Response
0	1	.43

Unit energy and demand savings data

The unit energy and demand savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. The basic assumptions are listed below:

Assumption	Pre treatment	Post treatment	Notes
Duct insulation	Uninsulated	R-19	Consistent with
			Smart Saver
			program
			requirements
Duct sealing	26% leakage	8% leakage	Duct leakage
			assumptions used in
			CA for Title 24 and
			utility program
			design. Evenly
			distributed between
			supply and return

The unit energy and demand savings depend on the heating fuel, heating system, cooling system and duct treatment as follows:

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 90 of 99

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

Duct treatment	∆kWh/unit	ΔkW/unit	∆therm/unit
All	0	0	0

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Central AC

Duct treatment	ΔkWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
Insulate	384	0.10	0
Seal	466	0.25	0

Heating Fuel	Any
Heating System	Heat Pump
Cooling System	Heat Pump

Duct treatment	ΔkWh/unit	ΔkW/unit	∆therm/unit
Insulate	1,520	0.48	0.0
Seal	2,422	0.78	0.0

Heating Fuel	Gas, propane or oil
Heating System	Furnace
Cooling System	None

Duct treatment	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
Insulate	0.0	0.0	17.3
Seal	0.0	0.0	16.5

Heating FuelGas, propane or oilHeating SystemFurnaceCooling SystemCentral AC

Duct treatment	ΔkWh/unit	ΔkW/unit	∆therm/unit
Insulate	384	0.10	17.3
Seal	466	0.25	16.5

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 91 of 99

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Furnace
Cooling System	None

Duct treatment	ΔkWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
Insulate	3,917	3.13	0.0
Seal	3,798	2.98	0.0

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Furnace
Cooling System	Central AC

Duct treatment	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
Insulate	4,285	3.18	0.0
Seal	4,211	3.18	0.0

Installed a New AC or Heat Pump

Gross Summer Coincident Demand Savings $\Delta kW_{s} = (\Delta kW/unit) \times DF_{s} \times CF_{s}$

Gross Annual Energy Savings $\Delta kWh = (\Delta kWh/unit)$

 Δ therm = (Δ therm/unit

where:

ΔkW	= gross coincident demand savings
∆kWh	= gross annual energy savings
DF	= demand diversity factor
CF	= coincidence factor
∆kWunit	`= electricity demand savings per dwelling
∆kWh/SF	`= electricity consumption savings per dwelling
∆therm/SF	`= gas consumption savings dwelling

Coincidence and Diversity Factors:

DF = 0.8CF = 1.0 The diversity and coincidence factors were taken from *Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2* (EPRI, 1993). These values are typical for residential air conditioners and heat pumps in summer peaking utilities.

Unit energy and demand savings data

The unit energy and demand savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. Unit energy savings are based on replacement of an existing SEER 8.5 air conditioner or heat pump. The unit energy and demand savings depend on the heating fuel, heating system, cooling system and replacement efficiency.

Heating Fuel	Other
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

Replacement			
efficiency	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
All	0	0	0

Heating Fuel
Heating System
Cooling System

Other Any except Heat Pump Central AC

Replacement efficiency	∆kWh/unit	ΔkW/unit	∆therm/unit
<11	674	0.92	0
12	944	1.28	0
13	1,213	1.65	0
14+	1,346	1.80	0

Heating Fuel	Any
Heating System	Heat Pump
Cooling System	Heat Pump

Replacement efficiency	∆kWh/unit	ΔkW/unit	∆therm/unit
<11	2,941	1.36	0
12	2,941	1.36	0
13	5,294	2.45	0
14+	6,496	2.98	0

Heating Fuel	Gas, propane or oil
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

Replacement			
efficiency	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
All	0.0	0.0	0

Heating Fuel	Gas, propane or oil
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Central AC

Replacement efficiency	∆kWh/unit	ΔkW/unit	∆therm/unit
<11	674	0.92	0
12	944	1.28	0
13	1,213	1.65	0
14+	1,346	1.80	0

0

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	None

Replacement efficiency	∆kWh/unit	∆kW/unit	∆therm/unit
All	0.0	0.0	0

Heating Fuel	Electricity
Heating System	Any except Heat Pump
Cooling System	Central AC

Replacement efficiency	∆kWh/unit	ΔkW/unit	Δtherm/unit
<11	674	0.92	0
12	944	1.28	0
13	1,213	1.65	0
14+	1,346	1.80	0

Case No. 2007-00369 Application, Appendix E Page 94 of 99

Installed a New Furnace

Gross Annual Energy Savings Δ therm = (Δ therm/unit)

where:

 Δ therm/SF `= gas consumption savings dwelling

Unit energy and demand savings data

The unit energy and demand savings were taken from DOE-2 simulations of the residential prototype building described at the end of this Appendix. The basic assumptions are listed below:

Furnace Type	AFUE
Baseline	0.78
Standard efficiency (metal flue pipe) replacement	0.80
Condensing furnace (plastic flue pipe) replacement	0.90

The unit energy and demand savings depend on the heating fuel, heating system type, and replacement furnace type:

Heating FuelGas, propane or oilHeating SystemFurnace

Replacement efficiency	∆therm/unit
Standard (metal pipe)	3.0
Condensing (plastic pipe)	18.8

Otherwise 0

Prototypical Building Model Description

The impact analysis for many of the HVAC related measures are based on DOE-2.2 simulations of a set of prototypical residential buildings. The prototypical simulation models were derived from the residential building prototypes used in the California Database for Energy Efficiency Resources (DEER) study (Itron, 2005), with adjustments make for local building practices and climate. The prototype "model" in fact contains 4 separate residential buildings; 2 one-story and 2 two-story buildings. The each version of the 1 story and 2 story buildings are identical except for the orientation, which is shifted by 90 degrees. The selection of these 4 buildings is designed to give a reasonable

average response of buildings of different design and orientation to the impact of energy efficiency measures. A sketch of the residential prototype buildings is shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1. Computer Rendering of Residential Building Prototype Model

The general characteristics of the residential building prototype model are summarized below:

Characteristic	Value
Conditioned floor area	1 story house: 1465 SF
	2 story house: 2930 SF
Wall construction and R-value	Wood frame with siding, R-11
Roof construction and R-value	Wood frame with asphalt shingles, R-19
Glazing type	Single pane clear
Lighting and appliance power density	0.51 W/SF average

Residential Building Prototype Description

Characteristic	Value
HVAC system type	Packaged single zone AC or heat pump
HVAC system size	Based on peak load with 20% oversizing. Average 640 SF/ton
HVAC system efficiency	SEER = 8.5
Thermostat setpoints	Heating: 70°F with setback to 60°F
	Cooling: 75°F with setup to 80°F
Duct location	Attic (unconditioned space)
Duct surface area	Single story house: 390 SF supply, 72 SF return
	Two story house: 505 SF supply, 290 SF return
Duct insulation	Uninsulated
Duct leakage	26%; evenly distributed between supply and return
Cooling season	Charlotte – April 17 to October 6
	Covington
Natural ventilation	Allowed during cooling season when cooling
	setpoint exceeded and outdoor temperature <
	65°F. 3 air changes per hour

References

ASHRAE, 2001. <u>ASHRAE Handbook of Fundamentals</u>, American Society of Heating, Refrigeration and Airconditioning Engineers, Atlanta, GA, 2001.

Efficiency Vermont, 2003. <u>Technical Reference Manual, Master Manual Number 4</u>, <u>Measure Savings Algorithms and Cost Assumptions</u>, Efficiency Vermont, Burlington, VT. 2003.

EPRI, 1993. Engineering Methods for Estimating the Impacts of DSM Programs, Volume 2: Fundamental Equations for Residential and Commercial End-Uses, EPRI TR-100984 V2., Electric Power Research Institute, Palo Alto, CA. 1993.

Itron, 2005. "2004-2005 Database for Energy Efficiency Resources (DEER) Update Study, Final Report," Itron, Inc., J.J. Hirsch and Associates, Synergy Consulting, and Quantum Consulting. December, 2005. Available at http://eega.cpuc.ca.gov/deer

Appendix D: Housing Characteristics

Type of home		Kentucky Kits			Kentucky No Kits		
		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	Detached single-family	654	88.26%	88.26%	1681	89.46%	89.46%
	Manufactured/Modular home	23	3.10%	3.10%	56	2.98%	2.98%
	Condominium	41	5.53%	5.53%	111	5.91%	5,91%
	Duplex/2-family	14	1.89%	1.89%	23	1.22%	1.22%
	Multi-family (3 or more units)	9	1.21%	1.21%	8	0.43%	0.43%
Total		741	100.00%	100.00%	1879	100.00%	100.00%

i otai

Year home was built

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Porcont	Volid Porcont
		riequency	reicent	valu reiterit	riequency	Feiceni	vallu Feicent
	Don't Know	5	0.67%	0.67%	16	0.85%	0.85%
	Before 1959	227	30.63%	30.63%	548	29.16%	29.16%
	1960-1979	177	23.89%	23.89%	514	27.35%	27.35%
	1980-1989	83	11.20%	11.20%	183	9.74%	9.74%
	1990-1997	103	13.90%	13.90%	269	14.32%	14.32%
	1998-2000	65	8.77%	8.77%	157	8.36%	8.36%
	2001-2006	81	10.93%	10.93%	192	10.22%	10.22%
Total		741	100.00%	100.00%	1879	100.00%	100.00%

Number of rooms in home (excluding bathrooms)

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
Don't	Know	3	0.40%	0.40%	8	0.43%	0.43%
1-3		11	1.48%	1.48%	34	1.81%	1.81%
4		40	5.40%	5.40%	91	4.84%	4.84%
5		111	14.98%	14.98%	279	14.85%	14.85%
6		145	19.57%	19.57%	377	20.06%	20.06%
7		158	21.32%	21.32%	426	22.67%	22.67%
8		131	17.68%	17.68%	305	16.23%	16.23%
9		68	9.18%	9.18%	156	8.30%	8.30%
10+		74	9.99%	9.99%	203	10.80%	10.80%
Total		741	100.00%	100.00%	1879	100.00%	100.00%

Number of occupants

	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
Don't Know	1	0.13%	0.13%	4	0.21%	0.21%
1	131	17.68%	17.68%	387	20.60%	20.60%
2	359	48.45%	48.45%	928	49.39%	49.39%
3	114	15.38%	15.38%	256	13.62%	13.62%
4	86	11.61%	11.61%	205	10.91%	10.91%
5	35	4.72%	4.72%	62	3.30%	3.30%
6	11	1.48%	1.48%	29	1.54%	1.54%
7	2	0.27%	0.27%	5	0.27%	0.27%
8+	2	0.27%	0.27%	3	0.16%	0.16%
Total	741	100.00%	100.00%	1879	100.00%	100.00%

Heating fuel

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	electric	139	18.76%	18.86%	415	22.09%	22.12%
	natural gas	524	70.72%	71.10%	1312	69.82%	69.94%
	oil	2	0.27%	0.27%	4	0.21%	0.21%
	propane	4	0.54%	0.54%	5	0.27%	0.27%
	other	68	9.18%	9.23%	140	7.45%	7.46%
	Total	737	99.46%	100.00%	1876	99.84%	100.00%
	No Response	4	0.54%		3	0.16%	
Total		741	100.00%		1879	100.00%	

Heat	ing system	K	entucky ł	Kits	Kentucky No Kits		
		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	Central furnace	600	80.97%	81.74%	1555	82.76%	83.11%
	Electric baseboard	7	0.94%	0.95%	11	0.59%	0.59%
	Other	49	6.61%	6.68%	114	6.07%	6.09%
	Heat pump	78	10.53%	10.63%	191	10.16%	10.21%
	Total	734	99.06%	100.00%	1871	99.57%	100.00%
	No Response	7	0.94%		8	0.43%	
Total		741	100.00%		1879	100.00%	

Age of furnace

		Frequen	y Percen	t Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	Don't Know		1 2.83%	2.83%	68	3.62%	3.62%
	0-4	21	3 28.74%	28.74%	491	26.13%	26.13%
	5-9	22	29.69%	29.69%	548	29.16%	29.16%
	10-14	12	4 16.73%	16.73%	383	20.38%	20.38%
	15+	16	3 22.00%	22.00%	389	20.70%	20.70%
Total		74	1 100.00%	100.00%	1879	100.00%	100.00%

Type of cooling system

1960	or cooring system						
		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	Central air conditioning	595	80.30%	80.84%	1524	81.11%	81.45%
	Room window unit	43	5.80%	5.84%	107	5.69%	5.72%
	Central and room	12	1.62%	1.63%	22	1.17%	1.18%
	Heat pump	78	10.53%	10.60%	191	10.16%	10.21%
	None	8	1.08%	1.09%	27	1.44%	1.44%
	Total	736	99.33%	100.00%	1871	99.57%	100.00%
	No Response	5	0.67%		8	0.43%	
Total		741	100.00%		1879	100.00%	

Age of cooling system

		Frequenc	y Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	Don't Know	3	0 4.05%	4.05%	104	5.53%	5.53%
	0-4	23	5 31.71%	31.71%	517	27.51%	27.51%
	5-9	24	3 32.79%	32.79%	607	32.30%	32.30%
	10-14	12	7 17.14%	17.14%	382	20.33%	20.33%
	15+	10	6 14.30%	14.30%	269	14.32%	14.32%
Total		74	1 100.00%	100.00%	1879	100.00%	100.00%

Water heater fuel

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	Electric	246	33.20%	33.47%	596	31.72%	31.92%
	Natural gas	482	65.05%	65.58%	1252	66.63%	67.06%
	Other	7	0.94%	0.95%	19	1.01%	1.02%
	Total	735	99.19%	100.00%	1867	99.36%	100.00%
	No Response	6	0.81%	}	12	0.64%	}
Total		741	100.00%		1879	100.00%	

Water heater age

	-		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	Don't Know	-	7	0.94%	0.94%	20	1.06%	1.06%
	0-4		291	39.27%	39.27%	704	37.47%	37.47%
	5-9		305	41.16%	41.16%	746	39.70%	39.70%
	10-14		112	15.11%	15.11%	321	17.08%	17.08%
	15+		26	3.51%	3.51%	88	4.68%	4.68%
Total		-	741	100.00%	100.00%	1879	100.00%	100.00%

Stove fuel	Ke	Kentucky Kits			Kentucky No Kits		
	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	
Electric	556	75.03%	75.75%	1437	76.48%	76.76%	
Natural gas	165	22.27%	22.48%	410	21.82%	21.90%	
Other	13	1.75%	1.77%	25	1.33%	1.34%	
Total	734	99.06%	100.00%	1872	99.63%	100.00%	
No Response	7	0.94%		7	0.37%		
	741	100.00%		1879	100.00%		

Oven fuel

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	Electric	513	69.23%	78.20%	1315	69.98%	79.12%
	Natural gas	135	18.22%	20.58%	324	17.24%	19.49%
	Other	8	1.08%	1.22%	23	1.22%	1.38%
	Total	656	88.53%	100.00%	1662	88.45%	100.00%
	No Response	85	11.47%		217	11.55%	
Total		741	100.00%		1879	100.00%	

Dryer fuel

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent
	Electric	604	81.51%	82.18%	1504	80.04%	80.38%
	Natural gas	114	15.38%	15.51%	336	17.88%	17.96%
	No clothes dryer	17	2.29%	2.31%	31	1.65%	1.66%
	Total	735	99.19%	100.00%	1871	99.57%	100.00%
	No Response	6	0.81%		8	0.43%	
Total		741	100.00%		1879	100.00%	